
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 28, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at
10 a.m. in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Barkley, Goldsborough,
Townsend, and Steiwer.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; Carl A,
de Gersdorff, Eober T. Swaine, and M. T. Moore, counsel for Kuhn,
Loeb & Co.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. We will
proceed with our hearings. Mr. Pecora, you may go ahead.

TESTIMONY OF BENJAMIN J. BTJTTENWIESER, A MEMBER OF
THE FIRM OF KUHN, LOEB & CO.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Buttenwieser, in the course of your testimony
yesterday afternoon you stated in answer to a question that was
addressed to you by the chairman of this committee that—

They—

Meaning the representatives of the Chilean Government—
wrote us a letter stating that it was impossible for them to live up to the pay-
ments under their guarantees. The whole subject was covered in the text of the
Chilean moratorium law of July 1931.

That answer of yours appears at page 188 of the stenographic min-
utes of the hearing of yesterday. Have you that letter with you, or
a copy thereof?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Mr. Pecora, it wasn't a letter. They were
telegrams and letters. Yes, sir; I have those.

Mr. PECORA. Can you produce them readily?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir. And, Mr. Pecora, I should like to

point out that this was in July of 1931.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. And the default only occurred, as you appre-

ciate, 6 years after ;the issue which we have been discussing.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the first issue?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. After the first issue; yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And some. 2 years after the last one ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which was in 1929?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Right. Do you want me to read that letter?
Mr. PECORA. If you will.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Would you like to see one of them first, to see

if it is the one?
Mr. PECORA. Let me see the file of correspondence.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. All right.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. I think you have those, Mr. Pecora. Your ex-

aminers have seen all those.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, one of the letters submitted to me by

the witness reads as follows—and, Mr. Chairman, if there is no
objection I will read it into the record.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. I t is on the letterhead of the Republic of Chile, Min-

ister of Finances, Santiago, December 2, 1922, and is addressed to
Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co., New York:

I beg to acknowledge receipt of your letter dated October 19, 1932, in which
certain protests are expressed against the failure of the services on the loans
issued through the mediation of your bank. In this regard I write to declare
that in view of the enormous decline of the exportation of Chilean products
of every kind has deprived the nation of the possibility to dispose of foreign
exchange in order to attend to the services on the foreign obligations with you.
The undersigned hopes as soon as the decline in world prices permits of an
improvement of the foreign commerce of Chile the creditor will be in a position
to resume service on its foreign obligations.

Then he says " I remain ", and so forth,, and signs his name as
Minister of Finances. Now, Mr. Buttenwieser, let me ask you what
study was made, if any, of the financial condition or status of the
Mortgage Bank of Chile prior to the time when your firm agreed,
with the Guaranty Co., to underwrite the first issue of $20,000,000
of these bonds ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We made a careful study of its past record.
Mr. PECORA. That is a characterization. Tell us what you really

did.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We noted that it had a 70-year record of

performance where the maximum losses over a period of 10 years pre-
ceding this issue had been $40,000; that their securities in the home
market sold as well or better than government securities. And in
addition to that, as I stated on yesterday, we insisted upon having
and placed great reliance on the guarantee of the Republic of Chile
endorsed on the bonds.

Mr. PECORA. What study, if any, did you make of the appraisal
basis upon which this Mortgage Bank of Chile made its mortgage
loans ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We could not make any study of the appraisal
value. We could, of course, rely on the statements contained in that
prospectus and confirmed in the report of the Department of Com-
merce that the bank had handled its affairs—well, I should rather
quote the exact text than to rely on my memory, but I think the
words were—I have them right here and will refer to them—

Had conducted its affairs with uniform safety and success.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, that is the statement embodied in the letter by
the Chilean Ambassador, isn't it ?

Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. It is taken from a report of a special agent
of the Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce of the Depart-
ment of Commerce of the United States.

Mr. PECORA. Well, is there anything in that letter or in that report
which informed you of the appraisal basis of the mortgage loans
made by this mortgage bank of Chile?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t states that—
It makes only first-mortgage loans. The loans are made on a conservative

basis, and the risk is greatly diversified.
Mr. PECORA. IS that included in that report ?
Mr. BUTTENWEISER. I think substantially that sense is embodied

in that report. But I am quoting now from the letter again, and
it says

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Have you got the report itself?
Mr. BUTTENWEISER. Yes, sir. I am continuing from this pros-

pectus—
The aggregate appraised improved value of the properties mortgaged as

security for these loans amounted to more than four times the amount of the
loans.

Which is just what they had always told us, that the loans were
made approximately up to 25 percent of the appraised improved
value of the property. But I want to stress again that we placed the
greatest reliance, of course, on the unconditional guaranty of the
Republic of Chile endorsed on the bonds.

Mr. PECORA. Did you place a greater degree of reliance upon that
guaranty than you did upon the security of the mortgage loans made
by the bank?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I would say that we relied on both.
Mr. PECORA. Which was the principal inducing factor, the guaran-

tee of the Government or the security behind those bonds, the secu-
rity consisting of the mortgage loans, or the loans secured by mort-
gages, I mean ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. It is impossible to differentiate what the
degree was between the two.

Mr. PECORA. The fact of the matter is, that you did make some
differentiation in view of the fact, as testified to here on yesterday,
that you would not have underwritten the bond issue on the security
of the mortgage bonds themselves, but you insisted on a Government
guarantee.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that, in a communication which was

put into the record on yesterday that passed between your firm and
your representatives in Chile, attention was called, among other
things, to the lack of capital on the part of the Mortgage Bank
of Chile?

Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. That was to Louis Dreyfus & Co. in Paris,
when we were first discussing the loan.

Mr. PECORA. That is right.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you a question right there: Did you

consider those mortgages made by the bank and which they held,
probably a trustee being somewhere, as security for those bonds?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1 0 9 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir. All loans made by the Mortgage
Bank of Chile are security for all of these obligations.

The CHAIRMAN. Why cannot the bondholders go after that
security?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Because there is at present a moratorium in
effect in Chile. I t was put into effect toward the end of July of
1931, and it is still in effect.

Mr. PECORA. When did the first default occur on any of those
issues ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. After that moratorium.
The CHAIRMAN. Did you make any investigation as to the public

debts in Chile ? You must have regarded that as necessary, to have
the government guarantee of those bonds looked into. Do you re-
member what the public debt of Chile was at that time ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; and we stated that in the prospectus:
* The debt of the Republic and all other obligations guaranteed by it aggregate

about $250,000,000 at that time.1

The CHAIRMAN. At the time of the first loan ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In 1925; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW much is that total ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is $250,000,000.
The CHAIRMAN. Has that debt been increased since?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That $250,000,000 indebtedness was, of course, ex-

clusive of the $90,000,000 bond issues that you floated?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Certainly. The debt I gave was in 1925.
Mr. PECORA. SO that between 1925 and 1929 your firm and the

Guaranty Co. of New York jointly floated bond issues exceed-
ing one third of the preexisting total indebtedness of Chile ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is quite correct.
Mr. PECORA. Was not a study made of any balance sheet of the

Republic of Chile prior to your acceptance of the first issue ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I know of no balance sheet of any government.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you know what I mean by that.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We made a careful study of the trade figures

of Chile which, after all, are the most important factor surrounding
the external debt of any country.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, those trade reports informed you, didn't they,
that the principal export of Chile was nitrates?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. And copper.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; and copper.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But nitrates more than copper, isn't that a fact ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I haven't those figures in my memory, Mr.

Pecora. I do not know which is the principal of the two. And, of
course, it would depend upon the world price of each of those com-
modities before we could determine which formed the major portion
of those exports. But the balance of trade was very favorable and
had been very favorable as far back as 1900. I believe I stated,
and I am relying on my memory now, that there were only 3 years
between 1900 and 1924 when Chile had not had a substantial favor-
able trade balance.
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Mr. PECORA. Didn't your study of those trade reports acquaint^ou
with the fact, among other things, that with regard to this nitrate
industry, which you admit was probably the principal export prod-
uct, that Chile's natural nitrate product was coming more and more
into competition with synthetic nitrates being manufactured by va-
rious European nations?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Not being an expert on nitrates it is very
difficult for me to answer that question. But my understanding of
it was, and still is, that one needed the natural nitrates to mix with
synthetic nitrates. However, I repeat again that I am not an ex-
pert on nitrates and yet I believe the nitrate situation in Chile at
that time was quite favorable. The fact that it had such a large
favorable trade balance, and the fact that nitrate was one of its im-
portant items of export, must show that the nitrate situation in
Chile was still very favorable.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar at all with the production of
nitrates?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO ; not at all.
Mr. PECORA. IS anybody in your firm familiar with that subject?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No. We have no one who would be conversant

with a highly technical subject like nitrates.
Mr. PECORA. Well, apart from the technical character of the sub-

ject or the technical aspects of the subject, didn't you have some
one in your personnel who was familiar with business conditions?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I think and hope we are all familiar
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Sufficiently to enable you to determine

whether or not the guarantee of the Chilean Government was a
guarantee that could be lived up to if it wanted to live up to it?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t had been lived up to for 100 years, and it
seemed it would be lived up to. But I do not see how anyone could
have foreseen in 1925 the world cataclysm that came in 1931, when,
through an unprecedented drop in world commodity prices the
Chilean export balance dropped. And I might point out that it so
happened that the decline in most other countries, occurring as it did
before that, showed that Chile was a sound country. Naturally,
when the price of nitrates and copper dropped in the world markets,
and in some cases below cost of production, that vitally reflected on
the trade balance of Chile.

Mr. PECORA. When did the decline in the nitrate industry of Chile
commence ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I could not tell you that definitely.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it around 1925 and 1926 markedly \
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not think so. But, again, I would have

to have that checked. My recollection is that it was at a later time,
not in 1925.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection at all of when it was, or
have you any knowledge of when it was?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I have no direct knowledge. And once again
I must emphasize that we took the composite favorable trade bal-
ance of Chile and relied on that. We relied on the unbroken record
of Chile for, I believe, 100 years of living up to its every obligation;
and that included the period of the World War, which was a trying
time for all countries, including South American countries.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU recognize the fact, don't you, that the American
investing public looks to the issuing house's responsibility, or rather
reputation and prestige, in buying its issues ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn testified quite at length about that on yes-

terday. He emphasized that several times, if you recall.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. And I fully subscribe to that.
Mr. PECORA. SO that you feel it was the duty of the issuing house,

of your house in this instance, to make a complete study of the sit-
uation in Chile before you underwrote its bonds with a view to dis-
posing of them to the American investing public?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Correct. We thought we should, and we did.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I am trying to find out exactly what study you

made of the internal economy of Chile with a view of fortifying
your own minds as to the security of these bonds. So far you have
told us, and the thing you have emphasized is that you looked to
a long record of honoring its obligations by Chile, over a period of
70 or 80 years. Is that the sum and substance of the study you made %

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. What else did you do ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I stated that we looked at its trade figures

as far back as 1900.
Mr. PECORA. Did you analyze its industrial situation ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I don't think we did that except
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Beyond looking at the figures?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Don't the figures speak for themselves?
Mr. PECORA. In other words, you made no breakdown of the fig-

ures, did you?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I don't see how figures like that are susceptible

of a break-down. The figures speak for themselves. There was a
very favorable trade balance for 24 years preceding the time when we
made the issue, and there was a very favorable trade balance for
6 years after we made the issue. Chile continued as long as world
commodity prices were maintained, that is, until the very severe
decline, an unprecedented decline came, Chile continued to have
this very considerable favorable trade balance, which enabled it to
meet its obligations.

Mr. PECORA. After you took the first issue in 1925 and before you
underwrote the four subsequent issues, or any of them, did you make
any study of the nitrate industry, not only of Chile but of the world?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I must repeat again, we relied upon the export
balance of Chile, a part of which was nitrates, of course.

Mr. PECORA. Did you make any study of the nitrate industry
throughout the world?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. AS I recall, we made no specific study of the
nitrate situation, though, of course, we realized.

Mr. PECORA. YOU realized what?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We had not seen, as far as I can recall, any

reason to change our opinion as to the favorable trade situation of
Chile.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you make any examination into the political
situation there ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. HOW can anyone make a study of the political
situation of another country? And there I must repeat, we relied
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on the advice of counsel as to the validity of the guarantee endorsed
on those bonds.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you knew of the tendency toward revolution,
down there. Did you make any study as to whether the revolutions
were due to the depressed economic conditions or were the economic
conditions due to the revolution?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Senator Fletcher, I hate to differ from you,
but I do not think there was a tendency toward revolution in Chile.
As I recall, that was one of the very few they have had doAvn there.
I would term it rather a liberal movement than a revolution.

The CHAIRMAN. It had one turnover just before the Government
went in that guaranteed your issue here, and then there came this
one, and I think they have had one or two since.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. This was all the same liberal movement, I
believe.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Buttenwieser, will you look among your files and
see if you can find a document entitled " Chile First Mortgage Bank
Bonds'"?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Could you read the first sentence of that again
to see if I have the right one ?

Mr. PECORA. It is:

The following memorandum outlines the political situation in Chile at the
time of the negotiations for the First Mortgage Bank loan of 1925.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I have that before me.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, I have what purports to be a copy of

that, which was furnished to us by your firm. You follow me as I
read from my copy of it, so that the record will get it in accordance
with your copy. The memorandum proceeds to say as follows:

Chile has had a de facto government since the first week of September 1924,.
when military and navy officers formed a council and announced that they
were going to take charge of public administration until certain reforms were
effected. The cause of this movement was a general feeling of dissatisfaction
with political and economic conditions of the country. The President and
the House of Deputies represented the popular feeling, but the reactionary
majority in the Senate had brought about a deadlock in administration.

Various ministers appointed bv the President had been able to hold office
for very short terms since their tenure was dependent upon congressional
approval. The military council announced that upon the dissolution of the
Congress preparations would be made to hold popular elections of delegates
to a constituent assembly which would promulgate a new constitution, and
then elections will be held in July of 1925. And there also will be an election
for a new President. The first military council held power until in January
of 1925 it was ousted by a similar council composed, however, of younger
officers more in sympathy with general public opinion, .meaning the middle
classes and the proletariat as opposed to that of the old conservative vested
interests. President Alesandro was then recalled from his " vacation" in
Europe. Military councils have promulgated laws and decrees, and exercised
all the functions of government. The Chilean Embassy says that the judiciary
has recognized such laws a'nd decrees as a part of the legal code. Of course
questions have been raised as to the actual status of such measures, but in
the meantime they have been effective. There is only one political event like
this in the past Chilean history; in 1891 there was a short civil war caused
by political differences. Afterward the currency issued by both sides was
recognized, and there is no record of the abrogation of administrative measures
of a general nature.

Now, before I read further from this memorandum I want to ask
you who prepared the memorandum.

175541—33—PT 3 10
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. This memorandum was shown to me yester-
day, and I cannot tell you who prepared it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it was shown to you as being one of the docu-
ments in your files with regard to these Chilean issues, was it not?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Only yesterday, and I had to have it sent from
New York, and I cannot tell you who prepared this memorandum.
It was among the papers which were marked " preliminary papers."
My belief is that this is a translation of papers which came from
Chilean counsel. But I say again it is my belief, and I do not know,
and of course my recollection cannot be so clear when going back
6 years, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Is it your present belief that the first
time your attention was ever called to this memorandum in your
files was yesterday?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Oh, no. I believe I had seen it in 1925.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection of knowing of the existence

of this memorandum and familiarity with its contents prior to June
1925 when your firm participated in the flotation of the first
$20,000,000 issue?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not know that I saw it prior to June of
1925. I am certain I saw it in 1925, of course. And

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Don't you know
Mr. BUTTENWIESER (continuing). Pardon me. I believe it came

from our Chilean counsel. And in connection with that I should
like to read an excerpt from the opinion of our Chilean counsel on
this subject, because it refreshes my belief that it was he who
furnished it, because he goes into some detail.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I will come to that, and you will have every
opportunity to present it.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. With your indulgence I could read it now,
because it is right along that line.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t says [reading] :

VALIDITY OF THE BONDS

As I have already stated above, the Gaja was duly authorized by its organic
laws and regulations and by the decree laws of March 9 and June 15, 1925, to
issue these bonds and the director of the treasury to sign the State guaranty
in behalf of the Government.

It only remains to see whether these so-called " decree laws" are valid
and binding upon the Republic of Chile.

I am decidedly of the opinion that they are. It is quite true that the mat-
ters of these decree laws are the subject of a law enacted in the form pre-
scribed by our constitution, and that Congress having been dissolved, they can
justly be qualified as unconstitutional; but as I pointed out to you in my
telegraphic dispatches they are none the less valid and binding upon the
Republic, as dictated by the only supreme authority of the country.

Decree law dated March 9, 1925, is shaped in the form adopted by the
Government for the dictation of its resolutions of a general character; but
decree dated June 15, 1925, was only dictated in the form of a simple decree,
because it only refers to a particular case. I do not give, though, to this
difference the least importance. It is simply a question of names. We have
now a de facto Government which has assumed all the faculties; the consti-
tution has been left aside as if it did not exist, while a new one is being
drafted and prepared, to be adopted by the people by the means of a plebiscite,
and all the Government resolutions, let them be called decree or decree laws,
have the same bearing and binding force all through the Republic.

It is a well-known doctrine adopted by all the authorities on international
law and confirmed by a uniform practice in the whole world that no State has
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the right to qualify the resolutions or acts of governments of other States,
provided they are not contrary to international laws and that any obligations
contracted by such governments are perfectly valid and binding especially in
regard to foreign parties acting bona fide.

This doctrine is accepted even in cases where there are two factions govern-
ing in certain parts of the territory of a nation; but doubtless it acquires more
strength in a case like the case of Chile where there is but one single Govern-
ment acting with the tacit consent of all the citizens of all the authorities
and of all the armed forces.

A great number of decree laws have been dictated by the present Government
and of the most varied description, and all of them have been respected by the
citizens, by the authorities, and by the courts of justice.

New organization has been given to many branches of the public administra-
tion, many decree laws of a special character have been enacted, heavy taxes
have been imposed; but every citizen considers himself bound to obey them.

If a de facto government should dictate a law granting some special conces-
sions to private individuals without receiving a just compensation from them,
it might be contended that they are null and void and therefore disavowed by
a succeeding legal government; but in our case it is not the question of a
concession or special favor accorded by the Government; it is a contract by
whose fulfillment the country shall be highly benefited; it is an act in which
both parties give as much as they receive; it creates reciprocal obligations,
and unless trespassing over the clearest principles of morality nobody would
ever dare to raise any doubt as to the perfect validity and binding force of
your agreement with the Caja.

Furthermore, apart from the direct responsibility that this agreement imposes
upon the Gaja, I am strongly of the opinion that the State is also responsible
for any acts of this institution, since, as I have already explained, it is an
organ of the State, governed by State ofiicials, controlled by the State comp-
trollers, and even if the Government had not placed its signature on the
agreement and on the bond, it could never waive its responsibility derived from
acts of its own institutions.

It seems to me idle to dwell any longer on this purely academic digression
and I close this report by repeating once more that in my opinion the tempo-
rary bond issued by the Caja de Credito Hipotecario and with the endorsed
guaranty signed by the director of the treasury and the definitive bonds to be
issued in substitution for the temporary ones are, or shall be, perfectly valid
documents in the hand of their holders of whatever citizenship or residence
and are binding upon said Caja and upon the Republic of Chile in time of
war as well as in time of peace, in accordance with their terms and with the
provisions of the agreement signed in New York on the 25th of June 1925.

And subsequent de jure governments have recognized the validity
of the guaranty, which has never been questioned.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I am not considering so much the naked valid-
ity of the guaranty as I am considering the question of actual
physical or financial ability of the, Government under the conditions
which were existing at that time to live up to its guaranty. Now,
in the advice from your counsel, Manuel Foster, which you have just
read, there is contained this statement:

This doctrine is accepted even in cases where there are two factions gov-
erning in certain parts of the territory of a nation; but doubtless it acquires
more strength in a case like the case of Chile where there is but one single
government acting with the tacit consent of all the citizens of all the authorities
and of all the armed forces.

Now, Mr. Buttenwieser, did it not appear from this memorandum
that you were reminded of yesterday afternoon that the govern-
ment that was in power in Chile at the time your firm underwrote
this issue with the Guaranty Co. was a government established by
force, at a time when the Congress had been dissolved, and when
there was an election pending for the selection of delegates to what
is called a constituent convention or assembly which was to f ormu-
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late a new constitution ? Could you say that that wa& the kind of
government that was acting with the tacit consent of all the citizens ?'

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The election was held. The Government was
recognized as de jure shortly thereafter.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the election was not to be held until July 1925y
according to this memorandum from which you read %

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. The first issue of these bonds was made in June 1925 ?'
Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the election for delegates to a constituent

assembly had not yet been held ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No.
Mr. PECORA. And there was no way of determining at that time

what form of government would be established by the new constitu-
tion, was there ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. There was no way of determining it ahead
of time; no. As I said before

Mr. PECORA. There was no way of determining whether or not in
the creation of a new government based upon a new constitution
recognition would be given to this indebtedness or this guaranty of
the Government, was there ?

Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. Under all principles of international law, I
repeat again that our counsel advised us they would have to be rec-
ognized, and the fact remains they were recognized, and I reiterate
they never were questioned.. And interest and sinking fund on
them was paid regularly until 6 years later, and there was never any
connection between the validity of the guaranty of this Government
and the nonpayment of interest.

Mr. PECORA. Does it not strike you that the advice your counsel
was giving you was similar to the classical advice of the lawyer
who advised his client in jail that they could not put him in jailr
and the client said, " Well, here I am " ?

Mr. BUTTENWLESER. I do not really follow the analogy, Mr. Pecora..
Senator BARKLEY. Does the present Chilean Government still rec-

ognize the validity of these issues?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Sir?
Senator BARKLEY. Does the present Government still recognize the

validity of these issues?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Certainly. That letter which Mr. Pecora just

read earlier from the Finance Minister of Chile recognized the
validity of the bonds.

Senator BARKLEY. I do not recall the date. What date was that
letter?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That Vas October 1932, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. December 1932.
The CHAIRMAN. Was this letter the latest expression that you had

from the Government?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is the latest we have from the Chilean

Government; yes, sir. That followed, of course, after our sending
the protest to our State Department and having it returned.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the laws and decrees under which the de facto
government was functioning were laws and decrees that were formu-
lated by the military council, were they not, and not by any popular
assembly or congress?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Formulated by the only authority that existed
:at the time in Chile.

Mr. PECORA. And that only authority was composed of this mili-
tary council, was it not?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Which was the governing council.
Mr. PECORA. I t was a military council composed of military and

naval officers, was it not?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not know. The entire situation
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know. Does not the memorandum in your

files inform you of that specifically? Does it not say, for instance,
a Chile has had a de facto government since the first week of De-
cember 1924, when military and navy officers formed a council and
announced that they were going to take charge of public admin-
istration until certain reforms were effected " ? And does it not say
further that, " The first military council held power until in Janu-
ary 1925 it was ousted by a similar council composed, however, of
younger officers more in sympathy with general public opinion ",
and so forth?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir. That is why I answered I did not
know whether this younger—this second council of which you spoke
was all officers. But it may have been. And I do not see that it
changes the situation any. This government had been in power
under this council form for 9 months. The election was held shortly
thereafter. The government was recognized. And no one has ever
•questioned the validity of the bonds.

Mr. PECORA. Did you not know that the first military council was
ousted within 4 months by a second military council?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Again, there was a change in the council; cor-
rect, sir.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, there was a change in the personnel
of what you are pleased to call the de facto government ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Which was more in sympathy with the gen-
eral public opinion, meaning the will of the middle classes and the
proletariat.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; and which continued to function under its own
laws and decrees rather than under laws passed by a popular as-
sembly or Congress?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. An election for which they were going to hold
shortly thereafter.

Mr. PECORA. And the election for which was not to be held until
after you took over the first issue of $20,000,000?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir. And I repeat again, we
liad the best of legal advice that the bonds and the guaranty would
be legally binding. And while I realize of course one cannot judge
by results, the fact is the validity of the bonds and the guaranty
never has been questioned.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do you not inquire into something more than
the mere naked validity? Do you not give some consideration to
the practical question of financial ability to meet the obligations
apart from the legal validity of the obligation?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Certainly we do. We separate the two. As
I tried to say yesterday: The one is the legal aspect of it; the other
is tlie economic aspect. We tried our best to assure ourselves on
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both. We got the best advice we could on the legal side and we
got the best information we could on the economic side.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, on the economic side: Did you learn in your
study of the economic side of the question that the railroads of Chiler
which were owned by the Government, had been operating at a
deficit in 1924?

Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. I think I know of many places where the
railroads had been operating at a deficit for several years.

Mr. PECORA. Well, we are talking about Chile now, where the rail-
roads were government-owned, and hence could be regarded as a
source of revenue with which the government could meet its obliga-
tion or guaranty. Did you know that, Mr. Buttenwieser?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I think I knew that; yes. But I again want
to lay great stress on the composite picture, which was that Chile
did have this very sizable trade balance which enabled it to meet
all its obligations, contingent and direct, for 6 years after the
issuance of these bonds.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether Chile had balanced its budget
in 1924 or 1925?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not think it had. I might add I do not
think there is any reason why one should not buy bonds of a govern-
ment just because it has not balanced its budget.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the fact that it has not balanced its budget is
not an argument in favor of the security of the bond, is it ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO. But, on the other hand, I think there
are

Mr. PECORA. If anything it is an argument against it, is it not ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I think you will agree, though, that there are

very many prime securities—our own Government securities—which
one should not hesitate in buying just because the Government has
a very substantial deficit, and in Chile it did not have a substantial
deficit.

Mr. PECORA. Did the fact that the nitrate industry began to show
disturbances, marked disturbances, shortly after you took over the
first issue in 1925, influence your judgment in taking over the sec-
ond issue of $20,000,000 in 1926?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not know that there was any marked
falling off in that.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let us see. You have already testified
that in one of the informative documents that you consulted in
order to reach a determination as to whether or not you would take
over these bond issues were reports of the United States Department
of Commerce. Did you know what statement was made about the
economic condition of Chile in the Commercial Year Book for the
year 1926 that was issued by the United States Department of Com-
merce ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not know which particular statement you
refer to, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Well, this statement:
The principal factor in Chile's economic position during 1926 was the weak-

ening demand for nitrate brought about by competition from European arti-
ficial fertilizers.

Did you ever come across that statement in the Year Book of the
United States Department of Commerce for the year 1926 ?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I think it was down for the year 1926; then
went up again. I believe I recall that statement; yes.

Mr. PECORA. YOU could not tell in 1926 if it was going up again,
could you, any more than you could tell that, after it went up, it
suffered a more serious decline ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO; I could only judge by the figures that
we had, and the figures we had were that the favorable trade bal-
ance which had been $77,000,000 in 1925 did drop to $42,000,000 in
1926, but still left a very sizable favorable trade balance. And then
in 1927, I might add, went up again to $72,000,000. In 1928 it
went up to

Mr. PECORA. And what did it go down to after that ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In 1928 it was up to $92,000,000. And the

following year, 1929, $81,000,000. In 1930, which was the one time
it became unfavorable, it was $8,000,000, but in 1931 it became favor-
able again, $26,000,000. And I might add it seems to have had even
a favorable trade balance for the first 2 months of this year.

Mr. PECORA. Let me ask you: Who prepared the prospectus that
accompanied the offering of the first issue of these bonds in 1925
to the American public?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The controller of the Mortgage Bank of
Chile was up here at the time negotiating this loan. He prepared
it, doubtless, in consultation with us.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you say " doubtless in consultation with us.5*
Can you make any such statement unqualifiedly?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is difficult for me to remember exactly, but
I think we consulted with him as to the form of the prospectus
certainly.

Mr. PECORA. Who actually wrote the prospectus that was put out
to the public here?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We all worked on it, that is, certain of us in
consultation with the Mortgage Bank controller who was up here, in
consultation probably with our lawyers. Several of us worked on
it, I should say.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether you worked on it?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; I think I worked on it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether any other associates of Kuhn5,

Loeb & Co. or any of its partners as then existing worked on it?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO one of us would write a prospectus like

that alone.
Mr. PECORA. Who sat around the composing board for this pros-

pectus from the house of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. My recollection is that Mr. Mortimer Schiff

was consulted on it. My former associate, Mr. Leonard Keesing^
who was at that time the head of the foreign department, and I.
And no doubt various others. Those are the ones that I just recol-
lect.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, it was known to you at the time, I believe you
stated, that at that time and for some years prior thereto the Chilean
Government had not balanced its budget, but that its expenditures
far exceeded its income. Was any mention made of that fact in the*
prospectus ?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t did not far exceed it. And that budget in-
cluded capital expenditures.

Mr. PECORA. Was any mention made in the prospectus of the fact
that the Chilean Government for some years before that had not
balanced its budget, but that its expenditures had exceeded its
income ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. AS I recall, there was no statement made of
the budget of the Chilean Government in that circular.

Mr. PECORA. DO you not think the investing public here whom you
sought to have purchase these bonds were entitled to that knowledge
through the medium of your prospectus ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I must repeat again, Mr. Pecora, I think what
is of far vaster importance in the ability of any government to meet
its external obligations is its ability to remit those funds to the
creditor country. Therefore, the favorable trade balance of Chile
was the all-important factor in the ability of Chile to meet its
obligations in external centers.

Mr. PECORA. I repeat, do you not think that the American invest-
ing public was entitled to know what you people knew, namely, that
the Government of Chile, whose guaranty you relied upon more
than you did upon any other factor, had not balanced its budget for a
number of years prior to this issue?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t had not balanced its budget by a small
amount for several years before that, which included, I repeat, capital
outlays. And I might add that our own Government when it sells
its obligations puts in no budget statement.

Mr. PECORA. I repeat again, do you not think that the American
investing public was entitled to have the knowledge that you pos-
sessed when the circular or prospectus was given to the public in
connection with the offering of this issue to it, to the effect that the
"Chilean Government had not balanced its budget for a number of
years prior thereto?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO; the trade figures were more important,
Mr. Pecora. And I might point out that when it had a favorable
budget we did not put it in the prospectus either, which happened in
later years.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, when you talk about favorable trade balance
you simply mean that the exports exceed in value the imports, do
you not?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what bearing has that on the ability of the

Government to meet its obligations? Exports are not the exports
of the Government, but of individuals living under the Government,
are they not?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. A government, as I understand it, of a coun-
try which has a favorable trade balance is one whose people are there-
fore prosperous. Therefore it can raise funds in its own market
which it remits to the foreign country where it owes its debts.

Mr. PECORA. What was the population of Chile at that time?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I haven't that figure in mind. I will try and

get it.
Mr. PECORA. Around 4,000,000, was it not?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I will take your figure. I do not just know.
Mr. PECORA. NO ; I do not want you to take my figure. I have not
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made an exhaustive Study of it, and I do not want you to trust to*
my defective knowledge.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I will be willing to bow to that, Mr. Pecora.
I have not the figure before me. I do not know. I will take it for
4,000,000 for the purposes of discussion.

Senator BARKLEY. AS a matter of fact, is it not true that until
within the last 2 or 3 decades over large periods of our history there-
were unfavorable balances of trade ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. DO you mean the United States?
Senator BARKLEY. The United States.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. If my memory serves me rightly we have

had a favorable trade balance. That has been our great strength-
Senator BARKLEY. In the last 20 or 30 years, yes; but prior to

that have we not had short periods in which we had unfavorable
balances ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is a little before my day, Senator.
Senator BARKLEY. Well, mine too.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I think that is probably true, and that is just

the time we did borrow money abroad.
Senator BARKLEY. That is the point I want to get at; that we have

not always had a favorable balance of trade since we were estab-
lished as a nation 150 years ago.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. But it is a very comfortable feeling to have
one.

Senator BARKLEY. I realize that. I am not certain that it always
has a bearing upon the ability of the Government to pay its debts.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, the places where we borrowed our money
when we had the unfavorable balance of which you spoke seemed to
think it had a bearing because they loaned us the money. Europe
loaned us vast amounts.

Senator BARKLEY. They loaned it to us when we had an unfavor-
able balance, too.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, I guess they thought as well of us as
we do of ourselves.

Senator BARKLEY. For a long time after this Government was
established we brought in more stuff than we shipped out.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. DO you mean the United States Government ?
Senator BARKLEY. Yes. We imported more than we exported.

Yet the Government was able to borrow money. We did not have
any occasion to borrow very much until the Civil War.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not know those figures, Senator Bark-
ley. Qf course, I would yield to your recollection on it, but I think
it has been our proud boast that we have had a favorable trade bal-
ance for many years. I do not know how far back you would
want to go.

Senator BARKLEY. But I mean we have not hacl it all during our
history ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO ; I should think not.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did you analyze these trade balances of Chile*

with a view of ascertaining the diversified character of its exports-
or what diversification there was in its exports ?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I think we mentioned what the major ex-
ports were. I think we stated:

Chile is a mining and agricultural country. Its mineral products are largely
raw materials for essential industries. Exports consist chiefly of nitrates and
byproducts of the nitrate industry, copper, borax, wool, and a limited amount
of agricultural products. The nitrate deposits are the only large natural de-
posits so far discovered in the world. The copper industry has been exten-
sively developed, largely by American capital.

We stated quite clearly that copper and nitrates were the major
factors of export. Mr. Pecora, I want to take this opportunity to
compliment you on your memory. The population in Chile was
about 4,000,000—3,753,000—in 1920. I would like to make public
recognition of your excellent memory.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; I knew that when I was a schoolboy.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, you have got a very retentive memory

then. Some one has called my attention to the fact that you do not
look as though you were a schoolboy in 1920.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you have said in the course of your testimony
heretofore, Mr. Buttenwieser, that this Caja or Mortgage Bank of
Oiile was only empowered or only made first-mortgage loans.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Against bonds which it issued.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, was it not also empowered

and did it not also make second-mortgage loans?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not think it made second-mortgage loans.

And if it did it did not issue bonds against it. I tried to make quite
clear yesterday that it issued its bonds only against first-mortgage
loans that it made.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, your prospectus contains this statement, does
i t not:

The Caja issues its bonds only against mortgages registered in its name.
I t makes only first-mortgage loans.

Does it contain that statement?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The 1925 prospectus?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir. Subsequent prospectuses, where it

did issue notes against other things, changed that wording; that
is, supplemented the wording.

Mr. PECORA. Have you in your files a report made by this gentle-
man who was formerly the manager of the foreign department of
jour firm, Mr. Leonard Keesing, dated June 4, 1926, in which refer-
ence is made to the kind of mortgage loans which were made by
the Caja?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not know which memorandum you refer
to, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I have given it to you by date—June 14, 1926.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is a year after this issue.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And before the four subsequent issues.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. DO you mean that part that says:
The Caja makes loans on first mortgages only, except, of course, temporarily

when a loan is made by it to pay off the previous first mortgage, in wMc(h
•case the Caja temporarily obtains a second mortgage which becomes a first
mortgage after the old first mortgage is repaid.

Is that what you mean ?
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Mr. PECORA. That is the memorandum I mean. Now, will you
continue reading from the point where you stopped, from that
memorandum ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER (reading) :
There is one provision in the fundamental law of the Caja which has never

been cleared up. This was discussed at the time of the last issue, but the
point was not insisted upon, because we had the Government's guaranty.

Mr. PECORA. DO not read it so fast. I cannot follow you.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Shall I start over again, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Well, go ahead from the point where you left off.
Mr. BUTTONWIESER (continuing reading):
This provision is as follows:
" The Caja may loan on property already mortgaged, provided the loan does

not exceed one half of the value in excess of prior liens."
Mr. PECORA. SO the Caja may loan on second mortgage to an

amount not exceeding 50 percent of the equity over and above an
existing first mortgage?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That seems to be the case from this. But in
that case it would not issue its bonds against such a loan.

Mr. P^CORA, Was the public ever told that the Caja could make
loans on second mortgage?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not think it did to an appreciable extent
ever make second-mortgage loans. I t may, however, as is stated here,
temporarily, of course. But I do not think it made any substantial
second-mortgage loans.

Mr. PECORA. NO; it does not say that it may temporarily. The
provision that you yourself read is this:

The Oaja may loan on property already mortgaged, provided the loan does
not exceed one half of the value in excess of prior liens.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Quite right. It says it may.
Mr. PECORA. That does not refer to temporary loans.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t says it may. But I repeat, I believe it was

its practice not to.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was the American investing public informed

that the Caja had the right to make loans on second mortgage?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I would have to look up not alone the pros-

pectus but the listing applications and things like that. I do not
know of my own memory whether it went in the prospectus or not.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know of your own memory whether or not
the Caja actually made any of these second mortgages?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO ; I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know. Were any steps taken to keep

yourself informed currently as to the kind of mortgage loans the
Caja was making?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; against any bonds that it issued.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, were these bonds issued against the mort-

gages or were they issued against the general credit of the bank?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Both.
Mr. PECORA. Where is the provision in the agreement controlling

that?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is the provision in the bond, the text of the

bond, that the bond represents the full faith and credit of the Mort-
gage Bank protected by all its assets.
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Mr. PECORA. That is just the point I am seeking to make. The
obligation of the bond is merely to the effect—or the statement in
the bond is to the effect that it is issued against the credit of the
bank?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is stipulated that they will not issue bonds
except against a stipulated equal sum of mortgages.

Mr. PECORA. But without limiting it to first mortgages ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; the bonds were limited to first mort-

gages.
Mr. PECORA. Show me the provision in the bond that was sold to

the American investor to that effect.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In answer to your question, Mr. Pecora, I

would like to read this statement from the prospectus signed by the
Ambassador of the Republic of Chile, which says:

The Oaja issues its bonds only against mortgages registered in its name.
Then farther along it says:
The Caja is not permitted by law to have its bonds outstanding in excess of

the mortgage loans against which they are issued.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that does not mean that the mortgages them-

selves are applicable to the liquidation of the bond, does it? I t
simply means that the bond is issued on the credit of the bank?
fortified by the guaranty of the Government, does it not?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. But it had to have that many first mortgages
against any bonds that it issued.

Mr. PECORA. But a bondholder could not proceed to enforce those
mortgage-loan obligations in order to receive payment of his bonds?
could he?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. He could proceed against the Mortgage Bank.
Mr. PECORA. Yes?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. For all of its securities.
Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. All of its assets.
Mr. PECORA. That is just the point I have been trying to make, Mr.

Buttenwieser. JSTow, at what prices did the underwriting houses,
namely, your firm and the Guaranty Co., take over this first issue of
$20,000,000 in 1925?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. At 93 percent.
Mr. PECORA. 93. At what price were they offered to the public?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. 97% percent.
Mr. PECORA. That was a spread of 4% percent to the bankers ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I want to make it quite clear there was a

spread of 4% percent, because there was a one fourth of a percent
interest gain in the purchase of those bonds at 93.

The CHAIRMAN. What rate of interest did it have ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Six and one half percent, this issue.
Mr. PECORA. And they matured in 1957?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is right; with, of course, a sinking fund.
Senator TOWNSEND. What amount was set up for the sinking

fund?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. A 1 percent approximately cumulative sink-

ing fund, which is a sinking fund which will eat up a 6% percent—
will mature a 6%-percent obligation in 32 years. I t was so set up
that the sinking fund would mature the entire loan by 1957.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Buttenwieser, what banking houses or
firms participated in this original underwriting?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In the original?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And what was the extent of their respective

participations ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The Guaranty Co., 45 percent; Lehman

Bros., 10 percent; Kuhn, Loeb & Co., 45 percent,
Mr. PECORA. HOW were these bonds floated?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. They were issued by public offering.
Mr. PECORA. Well, were any groups formed between the original

group and the selling to the public ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER; Yes; there was a syndicate and there was a

selling group.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, which came after the original group?

The syndicate?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. Who formed that syndicate?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The Guaranty Co. and ourselves.
Mr. PECORA. And who were invited to participate in that syn-

dicate ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. A larger group of retailing houses which were

regularly or habitually members of our usual syndicates.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got the names of the participants in that

group or that syndicate?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. They would appear in the—no; not for 1925.

I have not got that. I was going to say they would appear in your
questionnaire there, but they do not. The 1925 group do not. You
did not ask for that; so, of course, I did not bring it, but I can easily
get it. Probably three or four hundred. I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. And they consisted of dealers?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Dealers throughout the country.
Mr. PECORA. And their names were taken from a list kept in your

office?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We have a list of—a relatively large list of

names; that is, we think it is large—I think in comparison with most
other houses a relatively small list—of dealers throughout the coun-
try located in various cities and centers where bonds are distributed.

Mr. PECORA. On what terms were the participants or members of
this syndicate permitted to participate ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Pardon me; I have the letter here. [After
referring to documents:] They purchased them from the originat-
ing group at 94% percent and interest.

Mr. PECORA. SO that gave the original group, composed of your-
self, Guaranty Co., and Lehman Bros., a point and a half profit

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Between the origination group and the syndicate?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO; that is not exactly the figure.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what is it?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I think I can aid you in that. We bought it

at 93. As I said, there was a quarter of a percent interest gain on it.
That brought it down to 92%. We paid a half a percent commission
to Louis Dreyfus & Co., which brought it up to 931

/4, and we sold
it to the syndicate at 94^, which left a spread of a point and a
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quarter for the originating group which took the original com-
mitment, from which expenses had to be deducted.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, how did this syndicate pass on the bonds of-
fered them to the public ?

Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Through a selling group at 97% percent
and allowed a selling commission of 1% percent.

Mr. PECORA. Who organized this syndicate ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We organized it; the Guaranty Co. and we-

organized the syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. And who organized the selling group that came after

the syndicate?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The Guaranty Co. and we organized it on

behalf of the syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. Who managed the syndicate ? Who managed the op-

erations of the syndicate ?
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Kuhn, Loeb & Co.
Mr. PECORA. And who managed the operations of the selling

group that came after the syndicate ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. As is customary, the syndicate managers man-

aged the selling group on behalf of the syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. SO that means that Kuhn, Loeb & Co. managed the

operations of the selling group ?
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And then the selling group is composed of a much

larger group than the syndicate group, I assume?
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Larger. How much larger it was I do not:

know.
Mr. PECORA. And they were scattered in various parts of the

country ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it was the members of the selling group that

passed the bonds on to the investing public; is that right?
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. At 97% ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Buttenwieser, why was it necessary to

organize so many intermediate groups between the original group
and the investing group, each group taking a profit?

Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. The originating group, as was discussed yes-
terday, took the original commitment.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. A very sizable commitment. I t had to stand

in the breech until all of the bonds were paid for. I t was a larger
commitment than one would want to carry comfortably, so naturally
we would form a larger group to share that responsibility with us,
although, of course, it does not one bit diminish your original com-
mitment from the party from whom we bought the bonds.

Mr. PECORA. What I am trying to get at is this, Mr. Buttenwieser:
I am trying to find out the reason why the original group composed
of yourselves, the Guaranty Co., and Lehman Bros, found it neces-
sary to organize first a syndicate, composed of a large number of
persons, and then after that to organize a selling group composed
of a still larger number of persons, in order to dispose of these bonds
to the investing public.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES 1 1 1 1

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is very analogous to an insurance company
which spreads its risk. We had that original commitment of $20,-
000,000, and we wanted to diversify that risk, although, I repeat, we
had the original commitment, and then it being a new issue for this
market, we wanted as diversified distribution as we could get, there-
fore we formed this larger selling group, which got its compensation
for distributing the bonds.

Mr. PECORA. Why could not you form the larger selling group
without the intervention of the syndicate between the original group
and the selling group ?

Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. That would not spread the risk. The selling
group merely sells for a commission, a selling commission.

Mr. PECORA. Are you speaking now of merely spreading the un-
derwriting risk?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then the original group or the underwriters which

took over the issue at 93 from the Chilean bank was not assuming
a risk that it wanted to carry all alone ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t continued to carry that risk. It merely
tried to redistribute its risk, but it continued that original risk.

Mr. PECORA. When you say redistribute its risk, what you really
mean is to try to get other shoulders in addition to its own shoulders
to support that risk ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. TO sustain that risk?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct. Just like—I come back to the

insurance analogy—if an insurance company writes a very large risk
it likes to redistribute that among others who can share that risk
with them.

Mr. PECORA. But the insurance company does not pass on the cost
of the spreading of that risk to the insured, does it?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I rather expect it does. I do not think the
other insurance companies would take that risk for it for nothing.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you know, as a matter of fact, that the premium
paid by the insured is a fixed figure based upon tables in the office
of the insurer irrespective of the subsequent spreading of the risk
by the original insurer?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Surely. So was the spread here, Mr. Pecora.
.Mr. PECORA. NO; each group took a different profit, didn't it?

Didn't each group take an independent profit ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is again the insurance analogy. If the

insurance company wanted to make the entire premium it would take
the entire risk itself. If we had wanted to take that entire risk
ourselves for the larger margin, we could have, but we did not think
it was a prudent risk to take.

Mr. PECORA. The price at which you offered these bonds to the
public was not a fixed actuarial figure, was it ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t is one that is arbitrarily determined by the under-

writers, by the issuers, isn't it?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not want to quibble over words, Mr.

Pecora, of course. I t is not arbitrarily fixed. I t is fixed commen-
surate with what similar securities are selling for in the investment
market.
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Mr. PECORA. And that figure is determined by the original group,
isn't it?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That figure is determined by—you mean the
price at which securities are selling in the market?

Mr. PECORA. NO ; the price at which it is offered to the public.
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Yes; that is determined by the originating

:group.
Mr. PECORA. In the analogy that you draw of an insurance com-

pany distributing its risk among other companies the premium paid
by the insured is a fixed figure, isn't it ?

Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. I do not know, but I rather think insurance
rates vary according to companies. I know it seems that way to
me when I pay my insurance premiums.

Mr. PECORA. But the premium, the figure is a fixed figure, fixed
]by each company for its own business ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that persons coming within certain age classifica-

tions pay the same rate of premium, don't they?
Mr. BXJTTENWEISER. In each company.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, in a case of the distribution of bonds by

the original group, an originating group, to the investing public,
you say that the originators seek to distribute among others' shoul-
ders the risk which they have assumed in the underwriting?

Mr. BUTTENWEISER. Yes; if they so desire, yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in order to enable them to do that they organize

syndicates or groups intermediate between themselves and the invest-
ing public?

Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And in this instance there were two such groups

organized, one after the other?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No; there was only one such underwriting

group. The other is a selling group.
Mr. PECORA. There are two such groups organized at the instance

of the underwriters, first the syndicate, then the selling group?
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Yes, but the selling group does not take any

risk. The selling group merely sells for a commission. I t takes no
obligation, no commitment.

The CHAIRMAN. The point, as I understood it, is, why didn't
you as the original underwriters distribute these securities yourself
without these intervening agencies?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We ourselves, Senator Fletcher, are not retail
distributors. As I think we brought out yesterday, we maintain
no selling organization at all. We are what they call wholesalers.

Mr. PECORA. YOU sell through these distributing agencies?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Throughout the country?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you have a list in your office and you invite them

to participate in the organization of selling groups from time to
time, don't you?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct.
Mr, PECORA. In other words, they are part of your machinery for

rselling bonds to the public, aren't they?
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Mr. BUTTENWEISER. They are part of everyone's selling machinery.
Mr. PECOEA. Well, I am now inquiring into yours.
Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. This selling group, they actually buy the bonds

from you, don't they? They do not merely have them on consign-
ment? That is, if they should fail to sell them they cannot return
them to you or to the syndicate?

Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. No. Your description is quite accurate. The
day that they offer the bonds if some customer, Jones or Smith,
comes to them and says, " I want 10 bonds of that issue," they order
from us 10 bonds. The moment those bonds are allotted to them
against that subscription then they are responsible for them.

Senator ADAMS. SO to that extent they are carrying that much of
the risk; in other words, of disposing of that part of the bonds?
They have bought the bonds; they are no longer acting for you ?

M r . BlJTTENWIESER. No.
Senator ADAMS. They are the owners of those bonds, and it is up

to them to dispose of them if thejr wish?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. After they have ordered them from us, predi-

cated on the sale to some one of their clients, then they are com-
mitted to us; yes.

Senator ADAMS. That is, the distributing group, yourself, send out
telegrams offering to them an allotment of so much and they will
say yes or no to that ?

Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. NO ; not the distributing group. To the syn-
dicate we offer a certain underwriting, and if they accept they
are committed for that share of the underwriting. To the distrib-
utors we send another letter or telegram saying these bonds are for
sale, and we send along a description of them. Then if their clients,
their retail clients, want to purchase those bonds they go to their
distributor, from whom they have been purchasing bonds, or through
whom, and say " We would like to buy a certain number of those
bonds." That distributor in turn communicates with ns and says
" We would like so many bonds ", sending in an order to cover what
all of their clients together have ordered. As soon as they have
given us that order and we have confirmed to them the number of
bonds that we can give them against that order, then they are
committed.

Senator ADAMS. But this ultimate distributor sells no bonds that
he does not own, that he has not asked for and contracted finally to
pay you or pay the syndicate for?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct*
Mr. PECORA. NOW, will you describe, step by step, the history, in

chronological order, of the underwriting, syndicating, distribution,
and selling of this first issue of bonds to the public ? Let me assume
that we are all schoolboys and we want to get some elementary
education into this financing operation.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I hesitate to be the " little child leading ", but
I will try my best to give you a picture of how this is done.

The first step is to sign your contract with the borrower. That
is the originating group. I t may be one; in this case it was two.

Mr. PECORA. Three; wasn't it? Lehman Bros, were given a sub-
sequent participation?

175541—33—PT 3 11
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. They were not co-contractors. They partici-
pated with us on the original terms, but they were not co-contractors.
The Guaranty Co. and ourselves were the original contractors, and
we, of course when I say we I mean the Guaranty Co. and ourselves—
remained responsible to the party from whom we purchased those
bonds, in this case the Mortgage Bank, throughout the entire
operation.

Mr. PECOEA. When you say you remained responsible, let me ask
you, did you discharge that responsibility by turning over to the
Chilean bank the price at which you took over these bonds, which
was 93?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And when did you do that?
Mr. BJJTTENWIESER. At the request of the Mortgage Bank, which

wanted those funds over a period of time, we paid them four million
six hundred—and wherever I say " we " I mean, of course, the Guar-
anty Co. and ourselves—paid them $4,650,000 on July 1, $4,650,000
on July 10, $9,300,000 on July 29, all of these dates 1925. That is
a total of $18,600,000, which is the purchase price at 93 percent for
20,000,000 bonds, and I repeat again the installment purchase was
done at their request, and that accounts for that one quarter of a
percent interest gain to which I called your attention.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Now when was the syndicate organized?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Then after we had signed the contract with

the Mortgage
Mr. PECORA. Give us the date of that event.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. June 25, 1925.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. On the evening of June 25, 1925 we would

send out the syndicate letters, a letter seeking to form a syndicate
to share this risk with us.

Mr. PECORA. And when was the organization of that syndicate
completed ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Only when the parties to whom wTe had sent
such invitations accepted them and took the commitment.

Mr. PECORA. When did that happen?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That may have been the next day or in the

course of the next 2 days. I cannot tell you just when all of them
accepted the invitation to join.

Mr. PECORA. Then the syndicate was organized within a few days
after June 25 ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESET. Yes. But after the signing of the contract.
Mr. PECORA. After the signing of the contract, which was on

June 25?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Eight, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And did the members of that syndicate pay to the

originating group any moneys representing the extent of their par-
ticipation in the syndicate?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO. In this case they did not have to, because
the bonds were purchased by the members of this selling group.
So they were all paid for by the selling group. But they stood com-
mitted to.

Mr. PECORA. They stood committed. They merely assumed a risk
but did not part with a dollar, is that right?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In that particular case, that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, when was the selling group formed?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. At the same time we would send out invita-

tions to this larger list to which you have referred inviting them to
sell these bonds to offer them to the public.

Mr. PECORA. I understood you to say in answer to certain ques-
tions that were put to you by Senator Adams that the members of
the selling group were the ones wjio bought the bonds and then they
in turn retailed them to the public. Did I misunderstand your
testimony ?
_Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No; I do not think you misunderstood it.

Maybe I did not make it quite clear. What I meant to show was
that they purchased no bonds; at least, I assume they purchased no
bonds, until they had clients who wanted to purchase those bonds
from them. In other words, the exact situation is this, Mr. Pecora:
If you would want to purchase some bonds you would go to the
dealer through whom you normally purchase bonds and say, " I
have seen this issue advertised today; I would like to buy some of
those bonds ", whatever the number may be. .1 do not want to esti-
mate your fortune. And the dealers in turn would communicate
with us and say, " We want a certain number of those bonds." Then
when we had his order we would confirm to him an allotment of a
certain percentage against his subscription.

Mr. PECORA. When was this selling group definitely organized and
their sales to them confirmed ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The sales to them confirmed the next day,
if they succeeded in selling all those bonds for fhe syndicate the
next day.

Mr. PECORA. What was the date when your selling group was fully
organized, completed, and allocations made to their respective
members ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The next day.
Mr. PECORA. The next day from what?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I believe they were all sold the next day.
Mr. PECORA. The day following which date'!
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That would be June 26.
Mr. PECORA. SO that, at the time the original group who were the

underwriters organized the syndicate, they also organized the selling
group and got their commitments on their orders. Is that right ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, except I want to make it quite
clear that the underwriting risk had not been definitely consum-
mated at the time we sent out these invitations to the selling group
to sell these bonds. In other words, the two go out simultaneously,
but there is no assurance to the originators that the syndicate to
whom it wants to distribute will accept that responsibility. Does
that make it quite clear, Mr. Pecora ?

Mr. PECORA. NO; I still do not understand when the originating
group were informed by the various persons whom they invited into
the selling group that the entire issue had been or would be absorbed
by the selling group members. Do you see what I am after?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That depends on the public response to the
offering. In other words, if the offering is quickly absorbed by the
investing public, then the orders come in relatively quickly during
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the first day of the offering, and you are enabled that evening to
make your allotments against the subscriptions which you have
rceived from the many members of this selling group.

Mr. PECORA. When do you receive finally all the subscriptions
from the members of the selling group?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. On the 26th of June in this particular case.
Mr. PECORA. On the 26th day of June. So that within 24 hours

after the originators committed themselves to this entire issue or
agreed to pay, in other words, $18,600,000 for these $20,000,000 par
value of bonds, it had definite commitments from many members of
the selling group to the effect that the entire issue would be absorbed
by them?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct. In this particular instance it
is correct.

Mr. PECORA. I am speaking of this particular instance,
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. There have been many cases, you appreciate,

of course, where the public response has not always been that satis-
factory, and then we had

Mr. PECORA (interposing). I want to see the history of this par-
ticular issue.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Quite right, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Then you had in your possession remittances cov-

ering the entire amount that you transmitted to the Mortgage Bank ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We had the commitment, Senator Fletcher,

yes, but we did not have the money.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you had succeeded in 24 hours5 time after you

had assumed the risk by the original underwriting in passing on
that risk or distributing it to the syndicate and to this selling group ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct. We distributed, but we did
not have the money, and I repeat again, and I cannot overemphasize
it, we were still committed for $18,600,000, and we did not have that
money in our till from these distributors for quite some days.

Mr. PECORA. And when did you get the remittances from the
distributors for the issue?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. July 15.
Mr. PECORA. July 15. That is when payment was finally made for

all the issue, to the entire issue?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is when the distributors paid for the

entire issue; yes, sir.
Senator STEIWER. YOU received it, then, in one payment?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The bonds we sold we sold to distributors,

and they paid for them in full.
Senator STEIWER. Did they pay all in one payment?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. All made in one payment.
Senator STEIWER. On one day?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. On one day. The delivery of the bonds is

made simultaneously.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, these dealers who composed in the main the

distributing group, the selling group, were all persons of known
responsibility to you, were they not ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; we esteemed them as being responsible.
Mr. PECORA. Persons with whom you had dealt on similar mat-

ters on many prior occasions?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. YOU felt that their responsibility would be re-
spected and would be lived up to by them to you ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We try to be scrupulously careful to do busi-
ness only with people that we think are thoroughly responsible.

Mr. PECORA. And with regard to this particular issue that re-
sponsibility, I suppose, was lived up to fully by the members of the
selling group?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. It was.
Mr. PECORA. SO that you received all remittances covering the

entire issue or the purchase of the entire issue from the members
of the selling group by July 15 ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what profits accrued to the members of the

original group from this issue?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The original profit?
Mr. PECORA. All the profits that accrued to Kuhn, Loeb & Co.

for their participation in this underwriting?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Our profit in this issue was $111,207.24.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the entire profit ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That was our entire profit in that originating

group; yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. NO ; I mean the entire profit that you got, not only as

a member of the originating group but as a member and manager of
the syndicate and as a member and manager of the distributing
group.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Pardon me a minute. I will have to see what
further profit we may have made. [After referring to documents.]
Mr. Pecora, I am sorry, I haven't any data to show whether or not
we had any participation in that syndicate. I haven't that figure
with me, but I can readily have it looked up and will let you know.
It could not have been anything sizable, and my associate, Mr.
Stewart, says his recollection is there was no further profit to us in
that transaction. Subject to our checking that, I would like to make
that my reply. If there is any correction, I will see that you get it
this afternoon or tomorrow morning if it can be determined.

Mr. PECORA. Is that net or gross, this figure of $111,207.24?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is net.
Mr. PECORA. What was the gross?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. YOU appreciate, of course, when I say " net ",

that does not include any allowance for our overhead expense of our
doing business, which was described to you yesterday.

Mr. PECORA. What was the gross profit ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In this particular transaction the gross and

the net to the originating group was exactly the same.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I assume from the fact that the Guaranty Co.'s

interest in the originating group was equivalent to yours that they
obtained a similar profit ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that Lehman Bros, obtained a proportionate

profit for their 10 percent interest in the originating group?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What were the total profits to the originating group ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. $247,127.20, which you will see is just about

that 1̂ 4 percent that you and I arrived at a little earlier.
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Mr. PECORA. And that was the profit accruing to the members of
the original group or the underwriters from this transaction in which
they assumed a risk, which they succeeded in passing on in its en-
tirety in 24 hours to hundreds of dealers throughout the country.
Is that a fair statement ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In this case it is correct, Mr. Pecora, but I
must point out again in many other cases that was not our experi-
ence, to our regret, and I can refer again, for instance, to the case
where the Lusitania sank, where we were committed for the issue and
where it did not go off quite so smoothly and untrammeled as this did.

Mr. PECORA. In these various bond issues that you underwrite you
do not often have Lusitania sinkings ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Fortunately not, but there are other events
which might equally affect the ability to distribute that risk and to
sell the bonds.

Mr. PECORA. Have you the contract that was entered into between
the underwriters and the Mortgage Bank of Chile?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. YOU mean between the original group ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it, please, so I may offer it in

evidence ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Mr. Pecora, here again, this is the only copy

I have.
Mr. PECORA. The reporter will be very careful to return it to

you.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. This is not a signed copy.
Mr. PECORA. That is all right. I t embodies all the terms and pro-

visions of the agreement.
I offer this in evidence and ask that it be spread on the record.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be marked and spread on the record.
(Document entitled "Agreement Between Caja de Credito Hipo-

tecario and Kuhn, Loeb & Co., and Guaranty Co. of New York ",
dated June 25, 1925, was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit
10, June 28,1933 ", and appears on page 1154.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, in order that we may get a second lesson in this,
Mi. Buttenwieser

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I appreciate the flattering term.
Mr. PECORA. Let me ask you what your custom was with respect

to allocating or offering these bonds to the selling group, the dis-
tributors in other words. Was it the custom for the underwriters
or originators to offer more in amount tha-n they actually had to
sell? y

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO. YOU would offer the original issue.
You would state quite clearly that you had an issue of such and
such proportion to sell, and then you would hopefully await their
orders.

Mr. PECORA. Well, as a matter of fact, wasn't it customary and
isn't it customary for the original group to confirm sales to an
amount in excess of the actual amount that is to be offered ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Very often the case.
Mr. PECORA. Was it done in this instance?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. What was the extent of that excess in percentage, or
in dollars and cents?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In amount $539,000 of principal amount of
bonds.

Mr. PECORA. Why is that done, Mr. Buttenwieser ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is done because a great many people feel

that they want to purchase those securities. They very often over-
estimate their ability to pay for them, or for some reason or other
they change their mind between the time they order the bonds and
the time the time comes to pay for them. To use the analogy of
the retail department store, you cannot very well give it back. You
can sell it in the market.

Therefore, in the case of a new issue, until it becomes thoroughly
absorbed, the syndicate or the selling group, or whatever it may be,
must be standing ready to purchase any bonds from customers who
want to, so to speak, return their goods from a sale; and, therefore,
in order to be able to repurchase these bonds and give them a proper
market till they find their ultimate investment status, you must
stand ready to purchase them.

Mr. PECORA. That is, you must stand ready to stabilize or give
support to the market during the period of time that is usually fixed
for disposing of the issues to the investing public?

Mr. KAHN. May I for a moment " butt " in, Mr. Pecora? Have I
your permission ?

Mr. PECORA. Certainly.

TESTIMONY OF OTTO H. KAHtf, A PARTNER OP KUHN, LOEB &
CO.—Resumed

Mr. KAHN. Our experience is that when we have 20 million bonds
for sale we have, as a matter of fact, 21 millions or 2 1 ^ millions.
It is not guessing. I t is based upon many years of experience, that
there are perhaps 5 percent, perhaps 2y2 percent, perhaps 3 percent,
of the subscribers who take more than they really mean to keep.
They either take it more as I might go into a department store and
buy something that appeals to me, and when I got home my wife
would say to me, " What on earth did you buy that for? There isn't
a bit of use for it." I say, " Well, I will try and get rid of it again."
And I go to the department store, and they say, " No; no giving back
here." So I will try and sell it.

And there are a number of distributors
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Mr. Kahn, isn't that a rather unfortu-

nate analogy, in view of the growing practice of the department
stores to make refunds?

Mr. KAHN. AS far as I know that practice does not prevail. I t
has never prevailed in my instance.

Mr. PECORA. Then you do not shop in the same stores as Mrs.
Pecora does. [Laughter.]

Mr. KAHN. And furthermore, Mr. Pecora, there are a number
of distributors—and again I want to emphasize I am not now guess-
ing ; I am speaking of what a long experience has taught us to be a
definite and reliable fact—there are a number of distributors who,
either because their optimism is greater than their placing power or
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because they want to make a good impression, subscribe for rather
more than they can get rid of.

Now there are people also—1928 and 1926 have shown that lamen-
tably—there are people also who might be persuaded by a plausible
distributor that they had better buy some of those bonds, and when
the man has thought it over for a day or two and the date of pay-
ment comes along he says, " Well, I better get out of that if I can."

Now, I think it is the duty of the originator to see to it as far as
he reasonably can and as far as his means permit him without
" busting " himself in the process, to see to it, not that a market is
made for the time that the ordinary distribution takes, but that a
market is made for a reasonable length of time for the people at
large, including distributors, to make up their minds whether these
bonds are really definitely placed.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, what is that reasonable period of time
usually ?

Mr. KAHN. Pardon?
Mr. PECORA. What is the extent of that reasonable period of time ?
Mr. KAHN. Well, it varies, Mr. Pecora, depending upon the nature

of the bond.
Mr. PECORA. Well, in the average case?
Mr. KAHN. If you have a bond which has a ready, current, well-

established market, a kind of bond that savings banks and insurance
companies and conservative investors have been trained to buy, it
would not take very long, I should say a month or two.

Mr. PECORA. I t is usually a period that does not exceed 60 days,
isn't it?

Mr. KAHN. NO; not usually; except that sometimes the banker
of his own volition, or the originator, go beyond that period. But
that depends upon the circumstances of the case. If it is a bond
that is unusually difficult to place it may take a little longer, but
ordinarily you are right in saying it is about 60 days.

Now, a bond is not like a stock that shoots up like weeds. A bond
is a tender plant. It has got to be nursed. It has got to be watered.
I do not mean " watered " in the sense of stock. [Laughter.] I do
not mean " watered " in the sense the word is used as applied to
" stock watering." But the bond is in no way like a stock, especially
in this country. In this country we are naturally—well, I don't
want to say speculators, but we prefer something that has got life
and movement to it rather than something which brings 4 percent
or 5 percent or 3 percent, and we cannot get any more. We are
optimists. We like to take a chance on these things that we have
bought turning out well. Therefore, a stock is a very different thing
to deal with from a bond.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Kahn, if one of your optimistic distributors
overestimates his capacity, do you let him simply rescind to that
extent or do you simply take it off his hands at the market ?

Mr. KAHN. We take it off his hands at the market.
Senator ADAMS. SO that if the market has gone down, why, he

suffers a loss to that extent? *
Mr. KAHN. I should say in the market, rather. We put orders

to a reasonable extent in the market which are to enable people
that have overbought to get out without extra loss or without a
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loss of any more than the commission that they have counted on.
And we feel that this is the duty of a banker, both toward the
public and toward the corporation whose credit he is called upon
to protect. A very small offering of bonds for which there is no
market may depreciate the price to an almost unbelievable extent.
I have seen four or five bonds hanging over the market when there
was no purchaser, by accident, by chance, and those four or five
bonds depreciated the market by several percent until someone came
along and bought them. We do not think that is the right thing
to do, and we think it is part of our duty and part of our syndicate's
duty to put our money in at our own risk and expense and the syn-
dicate's risk and expense and say, " Well, now, we will see that
decent protection is offered to those who bought the bonds."

As Mr. Pecora says, it does not take more than 60 days, but it
may take more.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, I was going to tell you of an instance
that happened in one of the committee hearings. There was an
issue of stock brought out and they wanted to protect it, and in order
to do so they bought back more stock than the total issue. That
came out in one of these hearings.

Mr. KAHN. The very reverse of the system—if I may go on one
minute longer; I will only be 1 minute—that prevails in England,
and I think ours is a far more ethical system and a much more pro-
tective system. In England when you issue a bond the issuing house
sends around a broker and that broker forms an underwriting group
who get a certain, definite percentage for the underwriting. After
the issue is made, whether it was a success or it was no success, the
issuing house says, " Well, now my job is done. What is not taken
goes to the so-called ' underwriters' and they can sell it at any price
they please, and if in selling it that depreciates the price down 2
percent or 3 percent, it is not my job to stand in the breech, it is not
my job to do anything to protect the market." The public under-
stands very well that they take the risk of the underwriters being

. " stuck." We do not want the public to be stuck any more than we
can help it.

TESTIMONY OF BENJAMIN J. BUTTENWIESER, A MEMBER OF
THE FIRM OF KTJHN, LOEB & CO.—Resumed

The CHAIRMAN. IS the contract there, for a subsequent issue of
these bonds, similar to the contract that you put in evidence ?

Mr. BTXTTENWIESER. Yes,, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I am not sure that the witness understood what may

have been in your mind, Mr. Chairman. Are you referring to the
four subsequent issues?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; and are those contracts the same as this that
has been put in here?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Similar; yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Buttenwieser, this period of time that was

referred to by Mr. Kahn in the statement he just made, is fixed in
advance by the originating group with the selling group, is it not?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the period of time that was fixed in con-

nection with this first Chilean issue of 1925 ?
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Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Sixty days.
Mr. PECORA. I t was 60 days?
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And during that time the originating group virtually

took a short position on those bonds to the extent of from 2y2 to 5
percent of the total issue, didn't it, under this plan that has been
described by Mr. Kahn?

Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Mr. Pecora, just so that we may keep this
technically correct, the syndicate.

Mr. PECORA. The syndicate did, which was organized by the origi-
nating group.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it included the members of the originating

group.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir; that is correct, made an overallot-

ment of just slightly more than 2y2 percent.
Mr. PECORA. Have you with you here a copy or the form of the

offering letter to the selling group from the members of the originat-
ing group in connection with this issue ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Kindly produce it for the record.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Here it is.
Mr. PECORA. I thank you. Mr. Chairman, I offer this in evidence,

and ask that it may be spread on the record of the subcommittee's
hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 11

[Confidential]

NEW YORK, June 25, 1925.

DEAR SIRS : We have agreed to purchase $20,000,000, principal amount, guar-
anteed sinking fund 6% percent gold bonds, due June 30, 1957, of the Mort-
gage Bank of Chile (caja de Credito Hipotecario, Chile), unconditionally
guaranteed as to principal and interest by endorsement by the Republic of Chile,
as more fully described in the enclosed copy of a letter from His Excellency,
the Hon. Beltran Mathiou, Ambassador of Extraordinary and Plenipotentiary
of the Republic of Chile to the United States.

We are offering these bonds for subscription, subject to allotment at 97%
percent and accrued interest, payable in New York against delivery of interim
certificates, deliverable if, when, and as issued and received by us. At the
offering price, the bonds will yield 6.70 percent to maturity.

We shall allow you a commission of 1% percent on all bonds allotted to you,
of which you may reallow not exceeding one-fourth percent to bankers, brokers,
financial institutions, and insurance companies. This 1% percent commission
will be payable about August 24, 1925, and will not be paid as to any bonds that
before that date may have been repurchased by us in the market at or below
the offering price mentioned above. The right is reserved to close the sub-
scription at any time without notice, to reject any application, to allot a
smaller amount than applied for, and to make allotments in our uncontrolled
discretion.

The allotment of any bonds to you is subject to the agreement on your part
that you will not, for a period of 60 days from the date hereof, directly or
indirectly sell or offer any of such bonds for sale below the terms authorized
in this letter and is subject to the approval by our counsel of all legal proceed-
ings in connection with the issuance and guaranty of the bonds.

Yours very truly,
KUHN, LOEB & Co.,
GUARANTY CO. OF NEW YORK,

By KUHN, LOEB & Co.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, in this letter which has been marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 1 1 " of this date, the concluding paragraph
reads as follows:

The allotment of any bonds to you is subject to the agreement on your part
that you will not, for a period of 60 days from the date hereof, directly or
indirectly sell or offer any of such bonds for sale below the terms authorized
in this letter and is subject to the approval by our counsel of all legal pro-
ceedings in connection with the issuance and guaranty of the bonds.

Why are the dealers, or rather the members of the selling group,
restricted to such a condition?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Obviously, we pay them, or the syndicate
pays them a selling commission to sell them to ultimate investors, not
at the offering price, not immediately to sell them in the market
right back to us, for that we wouldn't have to pay a selling com-
mission ;

Mr. PECORA. In your experience isn't it a fact that practically
upon the expiration or termination of this 60-day period there is
a depreciation in the market value of bonds?

Mr. BTTTTENWIESER. NO, not as a general rule. I wouldn't say
that that was the general thing. That depends, of course, on market
conditions at the time that the selling group period happens to
expire. In some cases, if the price, if the market for that type
of security has depreciated, then of course that price would depre-
ciate. If, on the other hand, the investment rating, the investment
market, for bonds of that category has risen these bonds will equally
rise.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, will these dealers sell to investors these bonds at
the offering price of 97% and accrued interest within the 60-day
period, and will any of those investors or purchasers within that
60-day period throw back their bonds on the market, and if ,fco,
doesn't the originating group stand by to absorb those bonds at
97% in the market?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; and that is just the operation that Mr.
Kahn sought to describe to you.

Mr. PECORA. SO that one of the main purposes, if not the main
purpose, of this operation is to support the market at the offering
price for the 60-day period in order to enable distributors or the
selling group to sell to the public at the offering price and not less,
isn't that it?

Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. Well, the ultimate investors will absorb the
new offering.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know what happened to the market im-
mediately after the expiration of the 60-day period in this particular
instance ?

Mr. BuTTEisrwiESER. I have those figures here.
Mr. PECORA. What have you on that score ?
Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. The market for these bonds temporarily, at

the expiration of the syndicate or selling group, did decline some-
what.

Mr. PECORA. TO what figure ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. To about 95, and very shortly thereafter, or I

wouldn't say very shortly but thereafter, they recovered their price
again. But I want to make clear this, too, which I forgot to men-
tion
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Mr. PECORA (interposing). Wait a minute. You said 95.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. 94%.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't the market the week of August 29, which was

practically upon the expiration of this 60-day period, go down to 94
for these bonds ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I haven't that figure, but it may be correct.
Ninety-four and a half is the low figure I have, but it may well have
been 94. I want to make clear, though, where you said something
about pegging, that we do not stand ready to buy or take them all at
97%, or Y/hatever was the issue price.

Mr. PECORA. I didn't use the word " peg." But I was going to
ask you if that wasn't the process of pegging the market.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO. Because one does not necessarily keep the
price that you say, or I may say is pegged at any level. You try to
absorb the bonds which seem to be hanging over the market.

Mr. PECORA. Well, isn't that a species of pegging the market at the
market price until all of the bonds are disposed of ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We do not maintain a fixed bid, which is what
X understand from hearsay, because we do not indulge in it, to be a
pegging operation.

Mr. PECORA. Why did you use that word yourself, then—that word
"pegging"?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is a colloquialism.
Mr. PECORA. It is a pretty accurate description of the operation,

isn't it?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I shouldn't say that colloquialism and ac-

curacy are synonymous.
Mr*. PECORA. DO you know of any word better than pegging or

a term that is more descriptive of tĥ e operation ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; supporting.
Mr. PECORA. YOU wouldn't say, of course, rigging?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t is too harsh.
Mr. KAHN. I would use the words " aiding the market" to absorb

the bonds which have been offered to investors until they are
definitely placed in the hands of bona fide investors. That is the
purpose of a bond issue as distinguished from a stock issue. As
to a stock issue you don't care where it is placed. I t will find its
level somehow by and by. A bond issue is not placed to our satis-
faction or to the satisfaction of the corporation until it has found
its level in the hands of ultimate investors. And that sometimes
takes a little time, and sometimes you have overestimated the market
value which is properly placeable upon those bonds, and sometimes
conditions change.

We are not pegging, we are not supporting; we are trying to aid
the distribution of bonds, which is our duty as agents for the cor-
poration, and it is our duty toward investors to help them, if need
be, to get those bonds placed that for one reason or another they
might try to get rid of. If you were to peg them, they would
always be 97%. We use our judgment as to what is a fair level as
to which we should come to the rescue of the market.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Buttenwieser, as a matter of fact, during
the 60-day life of this selling group wasn't the range of those bonds
in the market from 97% to 97% ?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECOEA. SO that, call it supporting the market or pegging the

market or aiding the market or what you will, the fact is that dur-
ing the 60-day period the operation of pegging or supporting or
aiding resulted in keeping the price in. the market for those bonds
at the offering price, 97%, or a little above that. That was the
actual result, wasn't it, in this case?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That was the actual result in this instance,
but I am quite certain we were not the people who bought them
above that issue price.

The CHAIRMAN. Did they ever go above that price ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Do you mean in subsequent years, Senator

Fletcher?
The CHAIRMAN. At any time.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes. I have right before me where they were

98, and 97%. Yes; I see them here on this list selling quite often
above that price. Here is 98%.

Mr. PECORA. HOW far above ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER, Well, I have them here at one spot selling at

99%.
The CHAIRMAN. When was that?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That was the 2d of May 1928.
Mr. PECORA. That was when all securities were selling high,

wasn't it?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I rather expect so. These wouldn't be an ex-

ception to any market level.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, isn't it a fact that by the time of the expira-

tion of this 60-day life of this selling syndicate, the bankers had
disposed of all of their bonds to the public ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The syndicate through the selling group had
sold all the bonds.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will now stand in recess until
2 o'clock p.m. of this day.

(Thereupon, at 12:30 p.m., Wednesday, June 28, 1933, the sub-
committee recessed until 2 o'clock p.m. of the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 2 p.m. on the expiration of the noon
recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr. Pecora
may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF BENJAMIN J. BUTTENWIESER, A MEMBER OF
THE FIEM OF KUHN, LOEB & CO.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Buttenwieser, reference was made in the testi-
mony on yesterday with respect to the Chilean bank loans, to the
payment of a commission to Louis Dreyfus & Co. Who paid that
commission ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The originating group.
Mr. PECORA. That means your firm, the Guaranty Co., and Leh-

man Bros.?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. What did that commission amount to ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. One half of 1 percent.
Mr. PECORA. Of the total issue ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Of the total issue; yes. That was the total,

you understand.
Mr. PECORA. Was it $100,000?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And was that paid out of this profit that you men-

tioned this morning to the originating group, of $247,127.20, or was
it paid in addition thereto?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t was paid before that profit had been made.
In other words, the figure I gave you was our net profit.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I asked you this morning to give me the gross,
and I understood you to say, in substance, that this was the net, this
figure of in round numbers $247,000, which you gave as gross, was
also virtually net. Now, the gross was at least $347,127.20, wasn't it ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I am sorry if you got that impression then.
I must have misunderstood your question. What I meant to say
was that that was the net Oif the spread to the originating group,
because the originating group really considered that it had that one-
half-percent expense charged to itself, so to speak, before it realized
its own profit.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, were there any other payments that were made
by the originating group out of their gross profits before they
realized this net profit of $247,000?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO, sir. Mr. Pecora, I should like to make it
perfectly clear: If you mean that the selling group commission
should be deducted from the gross profit, and the syndicate gross
spread should be deducted from the gross spread, then, of course, I
must amend the answer I made this morning. But that was not the
way I understood your question. In other words, there was a gross
spread, as I indicated, of 4% percent. If you want me to rephrase
my answer that our gross profit was so and so, and the net profit was
the figure which I gave you, I can do that.

Mr. PECORA. Will you do that then ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. All I would have to do is to calculate 4%

percent on $20,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is $925,000.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how was this gross profit of $925,000 dis-

tributed ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. First, there was one half percent to Messrs.

Louis Dreyfus & Co. Then 1*4 percent, which was the originating
group spread, and that was the figure I indicated this morning. The
reason it is not exactly $250,000 is because that one fourth percent
to which I made reference this morning was an interest gain and
naturally had to be estimated, and instead of being $250,000 that
profit was $247,000. That was as close as we could estimate it. Then
the syndicate gross spread was 1% percent less all expenses, which
reduced its actual profit to eighty one hundredths percent. And
the selling group commission was 1% percent.

Mr. PECORA. Did your firm participate in the 1*4 percent spread
to the syndicate?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes. That was the figure you asked for this
morning, and I told you I would get it during the luncheon recess.

Mr. PECORA. Have you got it now?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir. We had a participation of $1,400,000

principal amount of bonds in that syndicate, on which we realized
a net profit of $11,198.83.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, did your firm participate or did it receive any
compensation for the managing of the selling group ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No, sir; none whatsoever.
Senator STEIWER. TO what did you refer this morning when you

said the net and the gross were one and the same thing?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I wTas referring, Senator, to the originating

group profit, and there was no expense chargeable to that origi-
nal margin which we retained for ourselves, or which we kept
for ourselves, and that was what led me to make the statement that
the net and the gross were exactly the same on that originating group
profit.

Mr. PECORA. Which group paid the $25,000 to Mr. Norman H.
Davis?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. AS was embodied in that memorandum we
read yesterday, Mr. Norman Davis on that loan received a com-
mission of $25,000, of which the syndicate paid $15,000, and the
Guaranty Co. of New York paid $10,000.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, is this finder's commission of one half of 1
percent the usual commission or perquisite in such instances?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The paying of a finder's commission is very
usual. The size of that varies, of course.

Mr. PECORA. What is the range of the commission paid to the
finder in such issues?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. SO far as our own experience is concerned I
think it varies anywhere from one fourth to one half percent.

Mr. PECORA. In this case, then, Louis Dreyfus & Co. received the
maximum that is usually allowed?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I have no way of telling whether that is the
maximum. I would say that between one fourth and one half per-
cent is a usual range. It may be less than one fourth percent, too.
It varies in each particular instance.

Mr. PECORA. YOU stated it varies from a range that reaches to
one half of 1 percent.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir; and by that I mean
Mr. PECORA (continuing). In this case I assume that Louis Dreyfus

& Co. received the maximum that is usually allowed to a finder.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. SO far as our experience is concerned; yes.

And I might add that as you will see in the Louis Dreyfus & Co.
correspondence, that was a reciprocal arrangement which we entered
into with Dreyfus & Co.

Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by that?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That on issues which we made in this country

they would receive a commission, and on issues which they made in
Europe we would get an interest.

Mr. PECORA. That is, where you were the finders and Louis Dreyfus
& Co. were the underwriters of any European issue, you would get
one half of 1 percent finder's commission?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, Mr. Pecora, we could not make any
general arrangement as to how large or how small the commission
would be. We merely said that that would be arranged. Nor did
we make any arrangement with Louis Dreyfus & Co. that their
commission would always be one half of 1 percent. We said they
would be compensated on future issues which might be made in our
country by us, -and we would be compensated on issues which they
might make on their side.

Mr. PECORA. Was this one half of 1 percent paid as a maximum
because it was considered by your firm that this issue was an espe-
cially attractive and profitable undertaking?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No. I think we considered that this was an
important piece of business, and it was a new relationship which
had been brought to us.

The CHAIRMAN. Did they receive that on the total issues of
$90,000,000?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is, they received that one half of 1 percent on

each of the four subsequent issues?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And would have received it had there been any other

or additional issues underwritten by the same group ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, each case would, of course, have to be

determined by the circumstances that surrounded it. But if we
could we hoped to compensate them on the same basis.

Mr. PECORA. Isn't that a rather large commission to pay merely
for introducing a piece of business of this kind ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not think it is a large commission.
Mr. PECORA. Well, in this particular instance, where your firm

and the Guaranty Co. of New York underwrote these five loans for
the Mortgage Bank of Chile, aggregating $90,000,000, they received
a total commission of $450,000, didn't they?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. A finder's commission aggregating $450,000.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Merely for introducing the subject to you.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, other commissions, some of which are

even fixed by law, are as I understand it, very much higher. Eeal
estate and brokerage commissions of that kind, for instance, are
much higher. There are other commissions that are as a rule much
higher. The amount sounds large in the aggregate, but percentage-
wise I do not think it is unduly large. And you realize, of course,
that Messrs. Louis Dreyfus & Co. are an important banking house.
They were not merely a broker or a finder, they were an old estab-
lished firm of the first rank.

Mr. PECORA. The only service they rendered here was that of
finder, wasn't, it?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO; they were in a position to be more than
that. If it became, because of market conditions, impossible to issue
bonds of the Mortgage Bank of Chile in this country they stood
ready to sponsor those issues for the Mortgage Bank in France.

Mr. PECORA. Would not they have gotten an additional compen-
sation for that service?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No. Mr. Pecora, the point I am trying to
make is that they were more than just a finder. They were definitely
interested in this business.

Mr. PECORA. But the only function they served here was that of
bringing the business to your attention, wasn't it ?

Mr. BTJTTENWIESER. They rendered considerable service in the
actual negotiation of this business, as you will notice in the cor-
respondence and cables which we had with the representative of
the Mortgage Bank of Chile. Some of the negotiations were handled
through them.

Mr. PECORA. Then what service did Mr. Norman H. Davis render ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Mr. Davis, as yesterday's memorandum shows,

was the man who brought this business to the attention of the Guar-
anty Co.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have a copy, haven't you, of a cable that was
sent by Mr. Leval, the manager of Louis Dreyfus & Co., on June
26, 1925, to the director of the Mortgage Bank of Chile?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Pardon me a moment while I try to find
that.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not seem to find that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it reads as follows, and is addressed to Mr.

Louis Barros Borgono, director of the Mortgage Bank of Chile:
Congratulations on the result of negotiations, which constitute a great

triumph for the bank as well as for Chile.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not think I have a copy of it here, but

there may very well have been such a cable. Oh, I beg pardon.
Yes; I find it here, and that was the June 26 cablegram ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. It was embodied in a copy of a number of

cables, and that was why I could not find it on my first search of the
files.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think that he advisedly limited the extent of
his congratulations to the Mortgage Bank of Chile ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I am sorry, but I did not get that question.
Mr. PECORA. I will ask the committee reporter to read it. (Which

was done.)
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. It is very difficult for me to tell you what was.

in another man's mind 8 years after he sent the cablegram.
Mr. PECORA. Very well. Now, let us pass on to the second Chilean

loan of $20,000,000 of July 1926.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the prospectus that was issued

when this second issue was floated to the American public ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it for our record, please ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I say again, Mr. Pecora, this is my only copy>

and it has certain pencil markings on it. If it is agreeable to the
committee I should |ike to have it returned..

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer this in evidence and ask that it
may be spread on the record of the hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the hearings, omitting the pencil markings
that may appear thereon.
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(The prospectus issued by Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and the Guaranty
Co. of New York for the second loan of $20,000,000 to the Mortgage
Bank of Chile, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 12, June 28,
1933 ", and will be found on page 1164.)

The CHAIRMAN. This is a similar prospectus to the first prospectus
introduced in evidence, is it ?

Mr. BUTTEKWIESER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. But the rate of interest here was 6% percent

Instead of 6% percent as was shown there.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the price?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The price was 99^ percent and accrued in-

terest.
Mr. PECORA. TO the public?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the price to the underwriters ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. DO you mean the original price that we paid ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. 95% percent. And here again I want to point

out that there was an interest gain, which made the actual price 94%
percent.

Mr. PECORA. What did you say was the offering price to the public?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t was 99^4 percent.
Mr. PECORA. What was the political condition of Chile at the

time of this second issue ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That was July 29, 1926, and my recollection

is that there was a de jure government in power, which was after
the election which we had been discussing this morning, after that
election had been held. I should like to refresh my memory on
that, too.

Mr. PECORA. All right. [After waiting a few minutes and the wit-
ness had not refreshed his memory Mr. Pecora continued.] At the
time that your firm and the Guaranty Co. agreed to underwrite this
second issue of $20,000,000 in 1926 did you know that the United
States Department of Commerce had said in its yearbook concerning
Chile as follows:

The principal factor in Chile's economic position during 1926 was the weak-
ening demand for nitrates, brought about by competition from European artifi-
cial fertilizers, and, lack of buying for future delivery caused plants to close
down, until in December only one third as many were operating as at the
beginning of the year. The Government's financial situation was adverse.
Total revenues, owing to a decline in the yield of the tax on nitrate exports,
which did not increase to the extent expected, and expenditures were higher
in 1925. The Government was therefore obliged to resort to borrowing. De-
pression in the nitrate industry produced an unfavorable situation for com-
merce, and an acute problem of unemployment was created. The nonsettle-
ment of the Tacna-Arica question complicated the situation and increased tax-
ation, and the burden of new social legislation reducing the purchasing power.
The year 1926 closed with the nitrate industry in a very serious situation and
with no prospect of improvement. The effects of overproduction, coupled with
a lessening demand, began to be felt early in the year.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Before I answer that, may I complete the
answer to your previous question? I did not have the date before
me then and I have it now. In December of 1925 Emilano Figuarno
Lorrain was elected president, and I have here a note which says
that on December 23 he assumed the chief magistracy, and that the
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former relations were maintained with this Government, and that
the United States Ambassador attended his inauguration in his
official capacity.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I suppose that helped to make the guarantee
more secure, but I asked you if you wer6 familiar with that portion
of the United States Department of Commerce report on the
economic situation of Chile.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I merely wanted to complete my answer to
your previous question. Now, answering the excerpt which you
have read from the United States Department of Commerce report,
may I ask you what was the date of that ?

Mr. PECORA. I t was in their year book for 1926.
Mr. BUTTERWIESER. Well, the bond issue was made July 29, 1926.

So while I haven't that before me, of course, I cannot tell when that
was published, but inasmuch as the excerpt speaks of the close of
1926 I should doubt that it could have been available to us at the
end of July of 1926.

Mr. PECORA. But the Department of Commerce said in that report:
The effects of overproduction, coupled with lessening demand, began to be

felt early in the year.

Now, this bond issue was brought out in July of 1926. Had your
firm caused to be made a study of economic conditions in Chile prior
to bringing out this second bond issue?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I have no doubt we did. And I am perfectly
ready to repeat what I said this morning, that it is true the trade
figures of Chile diminished somewhat during 1926, and that the
favorable trade balance of Chile had been reduced from $77,000,000
in 1925 to $42,000,000 in 1926. But it was still a considerable favor-
able trade balance.

Mr. PECORA. In view of the economic situation pointed out in this
report of the United States Department of Commerce, why did you
pay 94% for the issue, whereas you had paid 93 for the previous
issue in the year before, when economic conditions seemed to be
better?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. This bond was a 6%-percent bond, and the
other was 6% percent. One would naturally pay a higher price
because of the higher coupon. And-

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, doesn't it seem
Mr. BUTTENWIESER (continuing). Might I complete this? The

yield to the public on the first issue was 6.70 percent, while the yield
on the second issue was 6.80 percent. So that you will see we did
bring it out at a somewhat lower basis to the public.

Mr. PECORA. Does the increase in interest rate between the second
issue and the first issue indicate that the risk at the time of the second
issue was greater than at the time of the first issue?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO. I t is the basis that counts. The coupon
rate is merely a matter of convenience of the borrower. It is the
actual return basis to the borrower that is the determining factor.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what were the determining factors that
brought about an increase in the rate of interest on the bonds, over
the rate of interest paid on the first issue?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; there are two possibilities, but on this I
want to say this is only a guess: One is that the mortgages which
they got in Chile and which were issued out of the proceeds of this
loan may have had a higher coupon rate. The other is that the
sinking fund would operate on a slightly different basis for a 6%-
percent bond than it would for a 6%-percent bond. The sinking
fund in each case being what one calls a cumulative sinking fund.

Mr. PECORA. Your firm underwrote the second issue in conjunction
with the Guaranty Co. of New York, didn't it ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I beg pardon ?
Mr. PECORA. I asked, your firm underwrote the second issue in

conjunction with the Guaranty Co. of New York?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And I assume that in the course of the negotiations

leading up to that underwriting of the second issue, your firm kept
in touch with the officers of the Guaranty Co. with respect to this
proposed second issue.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the fact that Mr. B. Atterbury,

at that time in Santiago, Chile, representing the Guaranty Co. of
New York, cabled to Mr. Stanley, the then president of that com-
pany, as follows:

The nitrate situation, figures on Government finances, and the general com-
mercial feeling, not encouraging.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir. Mr. Atterbury at the time was cor-
rect, and I dislike reiterating all these things, but the fact remains
that, while the nitrate situation was for the time being unfavorable,
and while I appreciate, of course, that one cannot go by results, the
ultimate result was that, while the trade balance did diminish some-
what for the year 1926, due in part, I have no doubt, to the nitrate
situation, none the less the favorable trade balance remained substan-
tial. And I might add that that was evidently a rather temporary
situation because in the following year the favorable trade balance
increased again to a point where it was almost as much as in 1925.

Mr. PECORA. YOU could not tell what was going to happen the
following year, could you ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I prefaced my remark by saying one cannot
go by results, but that was the fact.

Mr. PECORA. But you had the definite statement; from a repre-
sentative of the Guaranty Co. of New York in Chile that the general
commercial feeling was not encouraging.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That was his survey of the situation, I admit,
and I admit that at the time he was correct, but-

Mr. PECORA (interposing). And you were not deterred by that
report in taking over the second bond issue, were you?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, the point is this: The situation might
not have been as good as it was in 1925, but it was still favorable.
And, after all, one does not stop buying bonds of a country itself
because its favorable trade situation declines somewhat.

Mr. PECORA. Have you here with you any reports from your own
advisers or from any other advisers of the Guaranty Co. of New
York, showing just how favorable conditions were prior to your
taking over the second bond issue?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. It is stated in the circular on those trade
figures.

Mr. PECORA. What advices did you have that caused you to put
that in the circular and to underwrite the second bond issue ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, you see at the time we were negotiating
this issue the Controller of the Mortgage Bank of Chile was in New
York, and we could discuss those figures with him, and he assured
us that while temporarily those figures did show some decline, yet
they still reflected a substantial favorable trade balance.

Mr. PECORA. Were you induced to buy the second bond issue by
the representations of the representative of the borrower?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No; by the facts which he adduced to support
his statement.

Mr. PECORA. Did you make any independent study of the economic
situation of Chile?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I have no doubt that we did have figures
before us as to the trade situation.

Mr. PECORA. Did you make any independent study? In other
words, did you have any trained or expert advisers to go down and
make an independent study and render confidential reports to your-
selves ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not know what confidential reports we
could have gotten that would have weighed quite so heavily as the
actual trade figures which we had.

Senator STEIWER. DO you mean by that that your answer is no?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Sir?
Senator STEIWER. DO you mean to say that your answer is in the

negative to that question?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. My answer is that the figures which we had

seemed more eloquent than any independent study that could be
made or any opinion of Mr. Atterbury's.

Senator STEIWER. I am not quarreling with you at all, and that
possibly is full justification for what you did, but do I understand
that your answer to the question propounded by counsel to the com-
mittee is no ? In other words, you did not send anybody down there ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The answer to that question is no.
Mr. PECORA. What is the answer to the question as to whether or

not you made or caused to be made any independent study or investi-
gation of economic conditions in Chile?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The answer to that is that it cannot be an-
swered categorically. We did make a study of the figures which
were available to us here, and that, I repeat, showed that while tem-
porarily the figures had declined somewhat, they still reflected a
favorable trade balance.

Mr. PECORA. Well, is that all you acted upon, Mr. Buttenwieser,
in underwriting this issue with a view to offering it to the investing
public here ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO, Mr. Pecora, that is not all. It was one
of the important factors.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what were the other important factors ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, I must go back again to the long record

of Chile for having met all its obligations; to the fact that its trade
had for many years been favorable, and to the general standing of
Chilean credit throughout the world.
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Senator BARKLEY. YOU made this loan, then, on the general situa-
tion as you understood it—from the reputation of Chile over a period
of years and such figures as you had—but you did not make any
particular investigation with reference to this particular loan that
was out of the ordinary from what you did in any case of that sort;
is that true ?

Mr. BUTTEISTWIESER. That is substantially correct, Senator; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you not think that an independent study or in-

vestigation of economic conditions undertaken for you or in your
behalf with a view of enabling you to determine the real risk in-
volved in taking over this second issue would have revealed to you
the information that was obtained by the United States Depart-
ment of Commerce when it said in its Year Book for 1926:

The year 1926 closed with the nitrate industry in a very serious situation
and with no prospect of improvement. The effects of overproduction, coupled
with lessening demand, began to be felt early in the year.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Frankly I do not> Mr. Pecora, because the fol-
lowing year proved that there was an improvement, when the figures
improved from $42,000,000 to $72,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. But you did not know—you did not have the facts
which the United States Department of Commerce apparently had
succeeded in gathering when you took over this second issue?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. But they were wrong in their forecast, so any
other person that we might have sent down there would very likely
have been equally wrong.

Mr. PECORA. Were they wrong in their statement that " The effects
of overproduction, coupled with lessening demand, began to be felt
early in the year 1926"?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Doubtless they were not wrong about early in
the year, but that forecast that they showed no signs of improving
was wrong.

Mr. PECORA. Were they wrong in their statement when the United
States Department of Commerce said:

Heavy accumulations of stocks—
meaning of nitrate stocks—
and lack of buying for future delivery caused plants to close down until
in December only one third as many were operating as in the Beginning of
the year. The Government's financial situation was adverse?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t might very well be, Mr. Pecora—and again
I want to say I do not want to quibble about these things—but it
might very well be that shutting down some of the nitrate plants
might better the situation in Chile—the nitrate situation in Chile—
just the same as restrictive measures in production of other com-
modities elsewhere in the world have improved conditions in that
particular commodity in that country.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, bearing in mind that you knew that the Ameri-
can investing public to which you expected to sell these bonds were
going to buy those bonds largely upon their reliance on the integrity
and standing of your firm and the Guaranty Co., you felt that you
and the Guaranty Co. owed a duty to the American investing public
to make a complete, full, and independent investigation of all the
factors that entered into the risk, did you not?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The main factor, I repeat, that entered into
this was the general credit, all the resources of Chile which were
pledged with us as well as the general good name of Chile which
stood behind its unconditional guaranty of the bonds.

Mr. PECOEA. Well, whatever else was done by you to assure your-
self of the safety of this issue, you did not make or cause to be made
any independent investigation of the economic situation, did you ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. But I might add that as regards any gov-

ernment it is difficult to make an independent economic study of
its situation.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the United States Department of Commerce
apparently was doing it year after year ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, with all due deference to the Depart-
ment of Commerce their forecast was not extremely accurate.

Mr. PECORA. But their statement of existing conditions was ac-
curate, was it not ?

Mr. BUTTENWEISER. Yes; it was a temporary situation.
Mr. PECORA. And nobody knew how long that temporary situa-

tion was going to last or whether it was going to get better or
worse ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And you took a chance against that, did you not?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. But I must add again: There is no reason why

one should not buy securities of a country of good standing just
because temporarily the situation might not be as good as it was,,
though it is still favorable.

Mr. PECORA. And you considered a country of good standing to be
one whose government was based upon armed force and upon the
dissolution of its popular assembly and the nullification or setting
aside of its constitution, did you?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I am sorry, Mr. Pecora—at that time there
was a perfectly constitutional, recognized government—we are speak-
ing now of the 1926 issue—elected government, and it was recognized
by our Government, and it was a government which was elected by
the people.

Mr. PECORA. But the government in 1925 was not such a govern-
ment?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how long did that government of 1926 remain

in power—this stable government that you are speaking of now ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I believe it stayed right through until 1931.

The data I have before me seems to indicate that.
Mr. PECORA. Who became the president of the government after

the adoption of the constitution in 1926 ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Carlos Ibanez, it seems, in July of 1927.
Mr. PECORA. NO ; I said in 1926.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. This man that I mentioned before, Emiliano

Figueroa Larrain.
Mr. PECORA. Had he supplanted Alessandri, who apparently was

at the head of the government, with the aid and assistance of this
military council in 1925?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. This Figueroa is the president who was
elected. Now, the exact date of his election, I think, was December
23, 1925, from this little memorandum I have.

Mr. PECORA. HOW long did he remain the head of the government?
Mr. BUTTENWEISER. I t seems until May 23 of 1927.
Mr. PECORA. SO that this constitutional government lasted a little

over a year?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO; I believe there was an election in 1927

where Carlos Ibanez was elected.
Mr. PECORA. Well, are you familiar with the political conditions

tKat existed in connection with Ibanez's administration?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not know what conditions you are re-

ferring to, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the conditions that were indicated by what I

understand to be the fact that he arrested all of his political rivals
in order to maintain himself in office. Are you acquainted with
those facts?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I have not seen those facts stated.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was a syndicate formed by the original group

with regard to this second issue ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO, Mr. Pecora; there was no syndicate in this

transaction.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what was formed? A selling or distributing

group ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that was formed by the members of the original

group, namely, yourselves and the Guaranty Co. ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On what terms did the members of the selling group

participate ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. They offered them to the public at 9914 per-

cent, and they received 2^4 percent selling commission.
Mr. PECORA. That is one half of 1 percent over the commission

allowed to the selling group of the preceding year on the occasion
of the first issue, was it not ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They rendered the same kind of service, did they

not?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, in the previous issue a great many of

the members of the selling group were also members of the syndi-
cate. So that in effect while it is true they performed two services,
to a considerable extent they participated in a spread which was
V/g percent for one and 1% percent for the other.

Mr. PECORA. What was the gross profit to the original group in
connection with the second issue?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. DO you want the entire gross now, Mr.
Pecora ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. $824,850. That is 4% points. And to clarify

that figure for you, Mr. Pecora, that was the issue of which the total
it was of $20,000,000 but we only purchased and offered $18,330,000.
The remaining $1,670,000 having been taken by the Mortgage Bank
itself for its reserve fund.
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The CHAIRMAN. DO you remember what that reserve fund
amounted to at that time?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t was approximately $5,000,000—slightly
over $5,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. What do they do ? Take as their reserve fund their
own bonds?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir. They would have that many more
mortgages against which there would not be bonds publicly out-
standing.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that they took as their reserve fund
their own obligation?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is customary among very many public
bodies. I might mention any number of them. New York City does
that.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us pass on to the third loan of $10,000,000.
But before I pass on to that, will you produce the contract covering
the underwriting of the second issue ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER, Yes. I make my usual request. Do you
mean the loan agreement, Mr. Pecora ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes [handing same to Mr. Pecora].
Mr. PECORA. I offer this in evidence and ask to have it spread on

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. I t will be admitted in evidence and spread on the

record.
(Agreement between Caja de Credito Hipotecario (Chile) and

Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and Guaranty Co. of New York. July 29, 1926.
Guaranteed sinking fund 6% percent gold bonds of 1926, was received
in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit 13, of June 28, 1933."
See p. 1167.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, in connection with this second issue, Mr. But-
tenwieser, was a 60-day period fixed between the underwriters and
the selling group for the marketing of the bonds?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The second issue; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And during that 60-day period did the underwriters

or bankers succeed in disposing of the entire issue ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And in this instance, as on the .occasion of the first

issue of the preceding year, was the selling group formed and com-
mitments for the entire issue received from its members by the
underwriters within 24 hours after the agreement between the
underwriters and the Mortgage Bank of Chile was consummated ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER, I cannot be certain, of course, about the 24
hours, but the bonds were successfully sold.

Mr. PECORA. IS the investing public ever advised in these mat-
ters by the underwriters or the selling group of this 60-day period
during which support will be given to the market by the under-
writers ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is not officially stated, but I think
Mr. PECORA. IS it unofficially stated?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. But I think it is rather well known.
Mr. PECORA. Why is the letter embodying that agreement between

the underwriters .and the members of the selling group marked
"confidential"?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Practically any letter of ours which would
involve a statement of a selling commission allowed or any such
other matter would be marked " confidential."

Mr. PECOEA. Well, does not that imply that no information con-
cerning those terms and provisions of the agreement between the
underwriters and the selling group is to be made public ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is implied. How well it is respected I am
not prepared to state. I might add that it is done largely because
of the fact that the dealers will tell the investing public to whom
they sell those bonds that if they want to resell them they prefer to
have them resold to them rather than to have them pressing on
the market.

Mr. PECORA. And the reason for that is to maintain the price
during the process of unloading on the public, is it not?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No; I think it is not that.
Mr. PECORA. What is it for?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I think it is because the distributor would

rather get those bonds back again from some client who does not
want them for investment, and redistribute them to some other client
ivho might want them for investment.

Mr. PECORA. And redistribute them at the offering price to the
public rather than to take the risk of the original investor selling
them at a lower price in the open market ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Not necessarily at a lower price; no. He gets
his commission for placing these bonds with ultimate investors. Con-
sequently, it is to his advantage if there be an instance where the
investor to whom he has first sold changes his mind, to get them
back so that he can place them again with the investor who wants
them for permanent investment and thereby earn his commission.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are not receding, are you, from the position that
was very frankly stated during the forenoon session today, that dur-
ing this 60-day period of the life of the selling syndicate or group the
market is maintained or supported or aided or pegged, whatever
term you want to use ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not think there is any conflict between the
statement I made and the statement you have just made.

Mr. PECORA. It still is the desire of the underwriters to see that
the market is supported, aided, or pegged during the life of the

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is the desire of the underwriters to see that
the issue is absorbed by real investors.

Mr. PECORA. And absorbed at the offering price rather than a lower
price during that 60-day period ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is obviously our intention that they be
placed with the public at that price.

Mr. PECORA. And after the expiration of that 60-day period the
underwriter's interest in the public market for the bonds practically
ceases ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Oh, no; I would not say that. I would not
subscribe to that statement at all.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do they continue to do anything to peg the
price?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We very often repurchase sizable amounts of
bonds long after a syndicate is terminated and lose a fair amount of
money on that sometimes.

Mr. PECORA. Did you do that in this instance ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In this instance I do not think the market re-

quired it.
Mr. PECORA. Did you do it in the first instance when, as it ap-

peared in this morning's testimony, upon the expiration of the 60-
day period the market dropped to 94 and 94^ ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not think we did.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the third issue was one of $10,000,000, was it

not?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that was underwritten in December 1926?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And those were 5-year 6-percent notes?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did your firm cause any independent investiga-

tion to be made, before it agreed to underwrite this issue, of the
political and economic conditions in Chile ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I think I will have to stand on the answer
I made previously.

Mr. PECORA. The answer, then, is no ?
Mr. BTTENWIESSER. The answer is no, except that by that time

we had figures for a longer period of 1926, so that our judgment
could be reinforced by the figures as they existed for practically
the entire year.

Mr. PECORA. NOW at what price did you and the Guaranty Co.
take over these $10,000,000 par value of 5-year 6 percent notes'?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. 95% percent.
Mr. PECORA. At 95%. At what price were they offered to the

public ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. 98% percent.
Mr. PECORA. And accrued interest?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. And accrued interest; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know the purpose of this loan?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; Senator Fletcher. As we stated in our

circular, the notes were issued for the purpose of making loans se-
cured by agricultural products or implements, which loans may not
exceed 50 percent of the estimated value of the collateral.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you know what the purpose was of securing
these loans by agricultural products? What do you mean by that?
What did the bank do? Did it take mortgages on agricultural
products ?

Mr. BUTTEWIESER. Or implements.
The CHAIRMAN. Or implements?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Agricultural implements.
Mr. PECORA. Your firm was appointed the fiscal agent for the

Mortgage Bank of Chile in connection with the first two issues, was
it not?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Our firm and the Guaranty Trust Co. were
appointed fiscal agent for each of the loans.

Mr. PECORA. What commission did you get for your service as
such fiscal agent?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. One fourth of 1 percent of the amount of all
payments made for interest and sinking fund.

Mr. PECORA. Have you got any calculation that could give us the
aggregate sums that you received in connection with all five of these
loans for your services as fiscal agents ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I haven't that, and it would be a rather tedious
operation to get those figures. But we can get them for you if the
committee desires.

Mr. PECORA. Can you give us any approximation at this time?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. It would be almost impossible for me to ap-

proximate that now with any degree of accuracy. You appreciate,
of course, that is for a totally different service and has nothing to
do with the issuance. It is for the payment of coupons and payment
of bonds.

Mr. PECORA. It is for acting as fiscal agents ?
Mr. BUTTENWTESER. Yes, exactly.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did your firm keep on deposit any of the pro-

ceeds from the sale of these first two issues of bonds for any period
of time?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I haven't that fact before me.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what is your recollection of it?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. My recollection is that they disposed of those

sums as they needed them. But here again I am relying on my
memory. And that is why I brought out that we only paid them a
certain portion of the proceeds of the loan at certain periods, because
they felt they did not require those funds in the first instance, and
preferred to have the payments made over' a period, and that ac-
counted for the interest gain which we enumerated in each instance.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, during the time that any of those funds
remained on deposit with you, did you allow the Mortgage Bank of
Chile any interest thereon?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What rate?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That would vary, of course. Whatever the

rate for such funds was in New York. I do not remember that it
was fixed, but I am not certain about it.

Mr. PECORA. Are you certain that any interest at all was allowed
on those funds?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Oh, yes; I am quite certain of that.
Mr. PECORA. AS a mater of fact, whatever commissions or fees

you earned as fiscal agents came to you directly by reason of the
flotation of these issues, did they not, because the loan agreements
provided that you were to be the fiscal agents ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir. But of course the service
of fiscal agent had to be performed by someone. The coupons had
to be paid in New York. The bonds drawn for sinking fund had to
be paid in New York. And the commission which we got for paying
them is almost a standardized rate.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, how was this third issue disposed of to the
public ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In the same manner as the second.
Mr. PECORA. That is, by the organization of a selling group ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. With no intervening syndicate?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the gross profit that accrued to the

original group in connection with this third issue ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Three and one quarter percent, which is

$325,000. Do you want the split-up of that, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. One half percent went to Messrs. Louis Drey-

fus & Co.; 1% percent, less expenses, to the original group, which
in that case was the underwriter. And 1 percent selling commission
to the selling group. There was no interest gain in that transaction.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, when was the fourth issue brought out ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. April 30, 1928.
Mr. PECORA. And the par value of that was $20,000,000, was it not ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Six percent bonds?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Maturing in 1961?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the members of the original group in that

instance ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The Guaranty Co., the National City Co.,

Lehman Bros., and ourselves.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, for the first time in connection with these

Chilean issues the National City Co. was brought into the original
group. What was the reason for that?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. AS I recall, that was at the request of the
Chilean Government.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what prompted that request ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not really know what prompted that

request.
Mr. PECORA. YOU complied with it readily?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What were the respective interests of these four par-

ticipants in the original group in connection with the fourth loan ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Lehman Bros. 10 percent; each of the other

three, 30 percent.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not need the financial assistance of the Na-

tional City Co. in the flotation of this fourth loan, did you ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We did not need it. We welcome any financial

assistance. Refreshing my memory now I believe the National City
Bank or company—I do not recall which—had been appointed fiscal
agent of the Chilean Government in the United States at that time,
and that probably accounts for that request. I was trying to see
whether it was about that time, and I believe it was.

Mr. KAHN. May I interrupt a minute* Mr. Pecora? I can tell
you positively from my recollection.

Mr. PECORA. All right, sir.
Mr. KAHN. SO you do not have to guess.
Mr. PECORA. If you will.
Mr. KAHN. I do not want to try your patience. But the National

City Bank at that time, after lengthy negotiation, was appointed
fiscal agent for all the financial affairs of the Chilean Government,
direct or guaranteed by the Chilean Government, The whole thing
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by the wish of the Chilean Government was contemplated under
the auspices of the National City Bank.

Mr. PECORA. I recall of some testimony given before this commit-
tee last February in which one of the officers of the National City
Co., in testifying with regard to some external financing which that
company undertook with some South American country, said that
somebody was trying to chisel in. Is this an instance where the
National City Bank tried to chisel in on your firm and the
Guaranty Co. ?

Mr. KAHN. May I leave that to your own interpretation, Mr.
Pecora? May I leave that to your own interpretation?

Mr. PECORA. Would you be satisfied with my conclusion about it?
Mr. KAHN. Wouldn't that
Mr. PECORA (after a pause). Now, I will resume with Mr. Butten-

wieser. With regard to the fourth Chilean Bank loan of $20,000,000,
when was that brought up ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is the one of April 30, 1928.
Mr. PECORA. And the par value of that was $20,000,000?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Six percent bonds due in 1961, is that right?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, at what price did the underwriters buy this

issue ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Ninety-two percent.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it 91% ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO. We allowed them one fourth percent

more after the signing of the contract, our agreement being that if
we were able to issue above 95% percent they would get the in-
crease. Those bonds were issued at 95% percent, and consequently
the bank got the extra one fourth percent.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that was an arrangement that was entered into
subsequent to the original agreement for this issue, was it not?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t was simultaneous, I think.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the original agreement ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Covering this issue ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it, please, for the record ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. What is the date of this ?
Mr. PECORA. The date of this is April 30, 1928. Well, now, I

notice that under the terms of this contract or agreement the Guar-
anty Co. and the firm of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. are named also as fiscal
agents for this loan.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. "That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The fact, then, that the National City Co. had mean-

while become fiscal agents for the Chilean Government did not
extend that agency to cover this issue, did it ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO, sir. We were fiscal agents for this issue,
which is a Mortgage Bank issue.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, where is the other agreement under which you
permitted or sanctioned the National City Co. coming in as a par-
ticipant on equal terms with yourself and the Guaranty Co. ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That was done by letter.
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Mr. PECORA. Will you produce the letter?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes. [Handing same to Mr. Pecora.] The

arrangements were made verbally, Mr. Pecora. That is the con-
firmation letter, of which Mr. McEldowney has a copy. The fact
is that is a copy he made.

Mr. PECORA. What did you say was the cost to the underwriters
for this fourth issue?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Ninety-two percent.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the agreement provides for a price of 91%

percent.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, but we supplemented that

agreement by assuring the Mortgage Bank that if we issued above
9 5 ^ percent they would get the difference, and the bonds were
issued at 95% percent and the Mortgage Bank got the extra one-
fourth percent.

Mr. PECORA. Have you got a copy of that supplemental agree-
ment here?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t was embodied in a cable which was sent to
the Mortgage Bank by Mr. Laval of Louis Dreyfus & Co.—I believe
it is Mr. McEldowney's copy, exhibit 1—which says—

The bankers plan to issue at 9 5 ^ percent, but if the market for Chile 6 per-
cent bonds permits we will try to issue higher and if so we will give Caja full
benefit of such higher price.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the letter that you have produced, or rather
the copy of the letter which you have produced here with respect to
the admittance of the National City Co. as a participant with your-
selves and the Guaranty Co. in the original group is dated April 30,;
1928, which is the date of the loan agreement with the Chilean Bank?

Mr, BUTTENWIESER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer this copy of the letter in evidence. Is this

a correct copy of the original ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir. I t has a very slight change in pen-

cil, because all these copies were made by your staff and we com-
pared them. There is a slight change there. That pencil correction
should go in there.

Mr. PECORA. Should go into the record ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. I t is merely a typographical error.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; it is merely a typographical error.
Mr. PERCORA. Yes. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread

upon the record.
The CHAIRMAN. I t will be admitted in evidence and spread upon

the record.
(Copy of letter of April 30, 1928, from Kuhn, Loeb & Co. to the

National City Co., was marked " Committee Exhibit 14 ", of June
28, 1933, and is here printed in the record in full, as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 14

APEIIL 30, 1928.
RONALD M. BYRNES, Esq.,

Vice President the National City Co., New York City, N.Y.
DEAR SIR: Jointly with the Guaranty Co. of New York we have agreed to

purchase $20,000,000 principal amount Mortgage Bank of Chile (Caja de
Credito Hipotecario, Chile) guaranteed sinking fund 6 percent gold bonds
of 1928, due April 30, 1961, as mo^e fully described in the enclosed circular.
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We hereby confirm that you have been ceded an interest of 30 percent in this
business on original terms. The cost of the bonds will be 91% percent and
accrued interest to May 21, 1928, payable as follows: $7,912,000 on May 21,
1928, $1,500,000 on June 15, 1928, and the balance of the purchase price, being
$9,008,000, on August 1, 1928, this, last installment to remain on deposit until
September 29, 1928, at interest at the rate of iy2 percent per. annum. An
intermediary fee of one-half percent is to be paid. ,,

No syndicate will be formed, but the bonds are to be offered for public sub-
scription by us, the Guaranty Co. of New York, and yourselves at 95% percent
and accrued interest, less a selling commission of 2 percent, of which one fourth
percent may be reallowed to bankers, brokers, national banks, State banks,
savings banks, trust companies, and insurance companies.

Kindly confirm that the above is in accordance with your understanding, and
oblige,

Yours very truly,
KUHN, LOEB & Co.

Mr. PECORA. I also want to offer in evidence and ask to have spread
on the record the printed copy ,of the loan agreement with regard
to this fourth issue, furnished by the witness.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
(Agreement between Caja de Credito Hipotecario (Chile) and

Kuhn, Loeb & Co., and Guaranty Co. of New York. April 30, 1928.
Guaranteed sinking fund 6 percent gold bonds of 1928, was received
in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit 15, of June 28, 1933."
See p. 1177.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW I see no mention in this letter to the National
City Co. of April 30,1988, of any request made of you by the Chilean
Government or the Mortgage Bank of Chile to cede an interest in
this underwriting to the National City Co. Have you any written
evidence of that request?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes; I think that was embodied in a cable.
I t is embodied in a cable, of which you have a copy.

Mr. PECORA. Will you read the cable?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Do you want me to read the cable or that

excerpt ?
Mr. PECORA. Well, the portion of it relating to the interest to be

given the National City Co.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The Mortgage Bank said:
We can add that Government will be very glad to learn our bankers and

Chilean Government bankers cooperate in this loan.

Mr. PECORA. HOW does that read ?
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Who is that from ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. This is a cable from the Mortgage Bank of

Chile, which says:
We can add that Government
Mr. PECORA. Addressed to whom?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I can not tell definitely. It was obviously

addressed to us, but whether it was addressed to us through Dreyfus
& Co. I don't know.

Mr. PECORA. What is the date of it ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I t is your copy that I am reading from, Mr.

Pecora, and I do not find the date on that, but it would appear to be
April 10.

Mr. PECORA. And what is the statement in it referring to the
request to include the National City Co. ?
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We can add that Government would be very glad to learn our bankers and
Chilean Government bankers cooperate in this loan.

Mr. PECOEA. Well, that is not the request, is it ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is the request.
Mr. PECORA. Was that the only request that was made, couched in

those terms?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is the only request I find, but that request

is ample reason, I should think, for us to be glad to have the National
City Co. join hands with us for that loan.

Mr. PECORA. What were the gross profits accruing to the original
group on the flotation of this fourth Chilean loan ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESR. The gross spread was 4.315 percent, which
included the interest gain, because you see the margin was 3% per-
cent. The interest gain was 0.565 percent.

Mr. PECORA. What was the gross profit in dollars and cents?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. $863,000. And at this point, Mr. Pecora,

might I add for the record what the original group's profit was in
each of these transactions, so that in addition to the gross you have
the net?

Mr. PECORA. What was the net, now?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The net to the originating group was $199,562.

The way that was split up was one half percent to Louis Dreyfus &
Co., 1.815 percent less expenses for the originating group, and 2
percent selling group commission.

Mr. PECORA. HOW was this issue marketed ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The same as the previous issue, through a

selling group.
Mr. PECORA. Not through an intermediate syndicate between the

selling group and the original group?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO; no syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. Was the personnel of the selling group practically

the same in all these issues?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I would say it varied. The people on our

selling group list would vary from year to year. Substantially the
same, but naturally we kept on our list only those that we con-
sidered desirable people with whom to do business. Would you
want for the record the net profits on these other issues which we
have had under discussion, because I can dictate it very easily ?

Mr. PECORA. Well, you can prepare a statement on that, if you
will, after today's session, that we can put in the record toworrow.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. All right, sir. I t is only three figures.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU have already stated the other profits?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. We stated the original group profit in the

first transaction. In the second and third we did not. I t is a mat-
ter of dictating six figures.

Mr. PECORA. All right; if you have the figures there.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In the 6% percent issue of 1926 the original

group's profit was $252,975.87. That was split 10 percent to Leh-
man Bros., 45 percent Guaranty Co., 45 percent to Kuhn, Loeb & Co.

In the third issue, which is the 6-percent notes issued December
1926, the originating group's profit was $159,386.82, split on the
same basis, 10 percent Lehman Bros., 45 percent Guaranty Co., 45
percent Kuhn, Loeb & Co.

175541—33—PT 3 13
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The 6-percent issue of 1928, which is the one we are at present
discussing, the original group's profit, as I stated, was $199,562.87,
divided Lehman Bros., 10 percent; Guaranty Co., National City Co.,
Kuhn, Loeb & Co., 30 percent each.
r- Thank you, sir.

Mr. PECORA. In between the third and fourth issues did your firm
and the Guaranty Co. make a loan of $8,000,000 to the Mortgage
Bank of Chile?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For a short term?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you give us the details of that?

• Mr. BUTTENWIESER. On February 3, 1928, we made them an
$8,000,000 loan.

Mr. PECORA. For what period?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. For 6 months. That is, it was to be; due

August 1, 1928. At par less discount at the rate of 5% percent per
annum. There no intermediary commission.

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Did you distribute that loan among any
other participants than yourself and the Guaranty Co. ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. No•; the Guaranty Co., Kuhn, Loeb Co., and
Lehman Bros, had that entire loan.

Mr. PECORA. In the respective proportions of 45, 45, and 10
percent ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, that $8,000,000 short-term advance was repaid

when?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That was repaid out of the proceeds of the

fourth issue, as was contemplated in that loan arrangement.
Mr. PECORA. In which loan arrangement, the one for the $8,000,000

short-term advance?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was any statement made to the investing public at

the time the fourth issue was circularized and offered to indicate
that out of the proceeds of that fourth issue—$20,000,000—$8,000,-
000 was to be repaid on account of this short-term advance?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The bonds which were security for this
$8,000,000 loan were the bonds which were offered to the public. So
you see there was no change in the status of the Mortgage Bank so
jar as the issue in question was concerned. It was merely a tempo-
rary loan made in contemplation of the issuance of this ^20,000,000
of bonds,

Mr. PECORA. But no representation about that was made in the
prospectus offering the fourth issue, was it ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not think it was, Mr. Pecora.
The CHAIRMAN. This was the only loan that was ever paid ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Sir?
The CHAIRMAN. This was the only loan that was ever paid ?
Mr. PECORA. This short-term advance of $8,000,000?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Well, they paid interest and substantial sink-

ing funds on the other issues, until the time that they were precluded
from doing it by the Chilean moratorium.

Mr. PECORA. But this loan was repaid both as to principal and
interest in full?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Very shortly afterwards; yes. It was a tem-
porary loan.

I suppose I might mention the other $8,000,000 temporary advance
which was referred to yesterday, which was temporary only at its
inception and then became long term. That is the one that is not
repaid. I t was a loan undertaken similarly, intended to be repaid by
an issue of bonds, but the issue was never consummated.

The CHAIRMAN. When was that loan made ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That was made August 7, 1930.
The CHAIRMAN. Eight million?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. $8,000,000. I t was intended to come due Feb-

ruary 6, 1931.
The CHAIRMAN. That was never paid?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Never paid.
The CHAIRMAN. Didn't you share that with the Guaranty Co. ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He said they shared that and their total participation

of that loan amounted to only $600,000.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Not originally. Originally our participation

was $3,600,000.
Mr. PECORA. But you distributed that among other participants

until you were left with only $600,000 of it?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. The real fact is at that time it was considered

by the people who sought it as a desirable means of investing their
short-term funds, and they wanted to participate.

Mr. PECORA. And it was granted to them, with the result that you
were left with only $600,000 participation of your original $3,-
600,000?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did you in the case of this fourth issue, Mr. Butten-

wieser, cause any independent study or investigation to be made of
the political, financial, and economic conditions of Chile?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO; but if we had it would have reflected a
very good picture.

Mr. PECORA. When was the fifth loan brought out?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In 1929; June 26.
Mr. PECORA. And that was of a par amount of $20,000,000?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. $20,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Six percent interest, and due in 1962 ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In any of the underwriting of this issue did you cause

any independent investigation or study to be made of the political,
financial, or economic conditions in Chile?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO. I repeat again, the figures spoke for
themselves there. At the end of 1928—I think I said this this1 morn-
ing—the favorable trade balance of Chile was close to $93,000,000.
At the end of 1929 it was $81,500,000.

The CHAIRMAN. This short-time loan of eight million, was that
evidenced by bonds or debentures or notes ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That was evidenced by discount notes with the
bonds as collateral, the bonds that it was planned to issue but which
never were issued.
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Mr. KAHN. May I interject one remark, Mr. Pecora? Our total
profits, my firm's total profits on those four transactions, which have
been set forth by my partner, were less than $370,000. Our loss on
the loans we made is $600,000. In other words, " loss " is a strong
word to use. I hope it will not be a loss, but at present we are stuck
with $600,000, against which we have an offset of total profits made
over a number of years aggregating less than $370,000. I hope the
future will present a pleasanter picture, but that is the picture today.

Mr. PECORA. YOU might complete the picture, Mr. Kahn, by indi-
cating what the loss to the investing public is from, its purchase of
these $90,000,000 of the bonds under existing conditions.

Mr. KAHN. I do not wish, Mr. Pecora, to take any more of your
time than I have to, but if you permit me to answer, if you will go
through the list of American investments that were considered
thoroughly safe and sound in 1929, and even at 1930, and even at
the beginning of 1931, I am afraid you will find similar dismal
pictures, fully as dismal.

Mr. PECORA. I haven't any doubt of that, but I thought we might
put in the whole picture, include the loss to the investing public
from the purchase by it of this $90,000,000 worth of these Chilean
bank bonds.

Mr. KAHN. I cannot dispute that. I regret it fully as much as
you do^and I hope that the public in the future, just as we with our
loss, will see a pleasanter picture and have a pleasanter story to tell.

The CHAIRMAN. The public have some bonds left and may get
something, but you do not even have any bonds left ?

Mr. KAHN. I beg your pardon ?
The CHAIRMAN. I said the public has some bonds left from which

they may get something yet, but you do not have any bonds ?
Mr. KAHN. We have a note, Senator Fletcher. We hope for the

best.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, at what price did you and the Guaranty Co.

take over the fifth issue in June 1929 ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. At 89^ percent. There was an interest gain

of 1% percent. Do you want the rest, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. At what price were they disposed of?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. They were issued at 92 percent and accrued

interest. That made the total spread 4% percent. Do you want
me to continue with the split-up of that?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; if you will.
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. One half percent went to Messrs. Louis Drey-

fus & Co., 2!/4 percent went to the selling group as selling group
commission, iy2 percent less expenses was for the originating group,
and I regret to add the actual loss on that turned out to be 0.16
percent.

So that our net figure on that to the group was a loss of $33,518.32,
split 10 percent to Lehman Bros., 30 percent to Guaranty Co., 30 per-
cent National City Co., 30 percent Kuhn, Loeb.

Mr. PECORA. Did you have any independent investigation or study
made of the political, financial, and economic conditions of Chile
for the purpose of determining whether or not you would under-
write this issue?
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Mr. BUTTENWIESER. In June of 1929 everything seemed flourish-
ing throughout the world, but my answer to your question is, no.
But I repeat again that conditions at that time were very favorable*

Mr. PECORA. There was a 4 point spread there ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Four and one quarter spread; yes. That

interest accounted for that.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Buttenwieser, had not the financial condi-

tion respecting the Chilean bank materially changed between the
fourth and fifth issues?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. I do not know to what you allude, Mr. Pecora,
If you will amplify it.

Mr. PECORA. Have you got the balance sheet of the Mortgage Bank
of Chile as of December 31, 1928 ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at the balance sheet of the bank as of

December 31, 1928?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir; I have it before me.
Mr. PECORA. And you find an item there, don't you, amounting

to $26,262,491.12, among its assets?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What does that represent?
Mr. BTTENWIESER. That is a guaranty of the Chilean Government

in respect of bonds issued under the law of June 15, 1925, and
January 31, 1928.

Mr. PECORA. And that was the guaranty of the Government to
that extent back of some of these mortgage bonds, wasn't it ?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. That is their way of entering the guaranty
of the Government on particular bonds; yes.

Mr. PECORA. And the total assets, inclusive of that figure, of the
bank was $88,732,000 odd dollars?

Mr. BTTENWIESER. NO, Mr. Pecora. In Chilean pesos it was
1,526,000,000. In pounds sterling it was 133,000. In French francs
it is 44,000,000. And United States dollars it was 88,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I am speaking of it now in terms of American
dollars.

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. NO. YOU have got to add them crosswise. In
other words all the assets of the bank are not 133,000 pounds. You
have got to add that crosswise. They keep their balance sheet in
Chilean pesos, pounds sterling, French francs and United States
dollars, the way they had obligations outstanding, just the same as
the liabilities of the bank are kept that way. They had for instance
$88,000,000 of United States dollar, obligations. They had assets
of $88,000,000. You have to take the cross total of these two
columns.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the loan agreement covering this
fifth issue?

Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PEOORA. Will you produce it for the record ?
Mr. BUTTENWIESER. Yes, surely [producing document].
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask that it be spread on

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(Document headed " Agreement between Caja de Credito Hipote-

cario (Chile) and Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and Guaranty Co. of New York>
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May 1, 1929, guaranteed sinking fund 6 percent gold bonds of
1929 ", was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit 16, June 28,
1933." See p. 1187.)

Mr. PECORA. I think I would like to examine Mr. Kahn now for
a while, if I may.

TESTIMONY 0E OTTO H. KAHN, A PARTNER OF KUHN, LOEB &
CO.—Resumed

, Mr. PECOKA. Mr. Kahn, who prepares the income-tax returns to
the Federal Government for your firm ?

Mr. KAHN. Mr. Langenbach, our chief accountant.
Mr. PECORA. And does he also prepare the income-tax returns for

the individual members of the firm, do you know ?
Mr. KAHN. Some of them, yes, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. Did he prepare them in your individual behalf?
Mr. KAHN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Who prepared yours?
Mr KAHN. That is rather a confused story. Mine was being pre-

pared until a couple of years ago mainly with the cooperation of one
gentleman who has since died. I t is now being prepared with the
cooperation of a number of people, one of them being my secretary.

$ir. PECORA. DO you recall whether or not you paid any income
taxes for the year 1930 ?

Mr. KAHN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is, you do not recall, or you recall that you

did not?
Mr. KAHN. I recall that I paid no income tax for 1930.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about for the year 1931?
Mr. KAHN. None for 1931.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about for the year 1932?
•Mr. KAHN. And none for 1932'. I hope there will be a different

picture for 1933,
Mr. PECORA. YOU did pay a very substantial one for 1929 ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. And for 1928 ?
Mr. KAHN. Also, yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you recall having made any sales of securi-

ties during the last part or, to be specific, on about December 30,
1930, at an indicated loss of $117,584, the securities in question being
1,000 shares of Electric Power & Light Corporation, 1,000 shares of
International Nickel Co., 500 shares of Manhattan-Dearborn Co., 250
shares of Reynolds Metal Co., and 600 shares of Tubize Chatillon
Co., series B ?

Mr. KAHN. DO I recall having made those sales, Mr. Pecora? Is
that your question ?

Mr. PECORA. I beg your pardon, sir ?
Mr. KAHN. IS your question whether I recall having made those ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. I am afraid I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall owning securities of the kind that I

have mentioned?
Mr. KAHN. I am afraid I may be forfeiting whatever opinion

for knowledge I may have gained heretofore, but if there is one
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subject on which my knowledge is less than it is on -income-tax affairs
I do not know it. My ignorance of income-tax affairs is abysmal, and
always has been, I am afraid always will be, and I am afraid, with
every desire to answer your questions categorically, I cannot tell*
you anything about it which would be any more than the merest
guesswork,

Mr. PECORA. NO; I simply asked you if you recall owning secu-
rities of the kind that I have referred to or mentioned. I will re-
peat : Electric Power & Light Corporation, International Nickel Co.,
Manhattan-Dearborn Co., Reynolds Metal Co., Tubize Chatillon Co.,
series B.

Mr. KAHN. Some of. them have a gloomily familiar sound.
[Laughter.]

Mr. PECORA. YOU say a gloomingly familiar sound?
Mr. KAHN. A gloomily familiar sound.
Mr. PECORA. Why are they gloomily familiar?
Mr. KAHN. Because, according to my recollection, they did not

turn out well. They turned out lemons, most of them, not all ,of
them.

Mr. PECORA. Well, perhaps because they did not turn out well it
might refresh your recollection as to whether or not, on December
30, 1930, you sold blocks of those securities at an indicated total loss
of $117,584.

Mr. KAHN. I am afraid I cannot answer anything differently, but
that I do not recall.

Mr. PECORA. Is there anything, any record or memoranda in your
possession, that would refresh your recollection about any such sale
of those securities on that date, namely, December 30, 1930 ?

Mr. KAHN. There are none in my possession.
Mr. MOORE. YOU asked Mr. Kahn's office for a schedule, and we

might check to see, if you call those off again. I don't know whether
it refreshes Mr. Kahn's memory or not, but there are^—-

Mr. PECORA (interposing). One thousand shares of Electric Power
& Light Corporation.

Mr. MOORE. Wait just a minute. Yes; we found 1,000 shares of
Electric Power & Light.

Mr. PECORA. One thousand shares of International Nickel Co.
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. MOORE. Yes; rights.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Eights.
Mr. MOORE. Eights or shares ? Oh, here it is up here, 1,000 Inter-

national Nickel Co.
Mr. KAHN. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. Five hundred shares of Manhattan-Dearborn Co.
Mr. MOORE. HOW many shares ?
Mr. PECORA. Five hundred. I understand they are included in a

block of 2,000.
Mr. MOORE. Oh, yes; 2,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. TWO hundred and fifty shares of Eeynolds Metal Co.,

which I understand are included in a block of 1,000 shares.
Mr. MOORE. Yes; a thousand shares.
Mr. PECORA. Six hundred shares of Tubize Chatillon Co. B, which

I understand is included in a block of 2,400.
Mr. MOORE. There is 2,400 on this list.
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Mr. KAHK. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, from the records I see before you, can you

refresh your recollection, then tell us whether or not on December
30, 1930, you sold those securities at an indicated or reported loss
of $117,584?

Mr. KAHN. I am trying to find out, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. MOORE. Will you read off the amounts of that again, because

the only thing we have are the amounts sold ?
Mr. PECORA. What amounts do you want me to read off?
Mr. MOORE. I mean the number of shares you refer to, because we

haven't got it here.
Mr. PECORA. One thousand shares of Electric Power & Light.
Mr. MOORE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. One thousand shares of International Mckel Co.
Mr. MOORE. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. Five hundred shares of Manhattan-Dearborn.
Mr. MOORE. Out of 2,000 ? Is that right ?
Mr. PECORA. I understand so. Two hundred and fifty shares of

Reynolds Metal Co.
Mr. MOORE. Out of 1,000? Two hundred and fifty Reynolds Metal

Co.
Mr. PECORA. And 600 shares of Tubize Chatillon Co. B out of a

block of 2,400.
Mr. MOORE. HOW many, 600 ?
Mr. PECORA. Six hundred shares.
(Mr. Kahn and Mr. Moore and others conferred and referred

to documents.)
Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection of those transactions, Mr.

Kahn?
Mr. KAHN. I have no recollection, Mr. Pecora. I am afraid I

would have to give you the same answer as to pretty nearly any-
thing that you may ask about my income-tax returns. They were
prepared, they were put before me by people in whom I had
implicit confidence, and who are good enough to charge themselves
with relieving me, an exceedingly busy man, of the details of these
accounting matters, of which I am particularly little competent—
an exceedingly busy man not merely in my own business but in a
great many other matters that interest me and take by time, and
probably less interested in my own financial affairs than in anything
else which I am paying attention to and having a duty towards.

Therefore, I fear, with the greatest desire to give you all the facts,
you will not find me as responsive a witness as I would like to be,
not from any lack of desire but from lack of actual knowledge.

Now, I find these stocks that you have indicated on this list, and
the presumption from this list is that they were sold, but I cannot
tell you from my own knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. Did you direct the sales of securities owned by you?
Mr. KAHN. Some of them I would. Some of them others would.

A good many people butted in, with my full willingness and con-
sent. I was. only too glad to be relieved of looking after these
matters.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, do you recall that on December 30, 1930,
there were assigned to you by your daughter, Maude E. Marriot,
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certain securities which included the five blocks of stock that I have
enumerated ?

Mr. KAHN. Not to my knowledge, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall having been questioned by any repre-

sentative of the Internal Eevenue Department with respect to these
particular sales of securities that I have referred to?

Mr. KAHN. NO, Mr. Pecora; I have not been so questioned, but I
know that every return of mine has been gone over by a revenue
officer very carefully, spending days at my office, and I have been
asked no such question.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, have you in your possession—by that I
mean anywhere under your control, if not physically in your pos-
session at the moment—a copy of your income-tax return for the
year 1930?

Mr. KAHN. I believe Mr. Moore has one; yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS it with you?
Mr. MOORE. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got it before you?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you refer to it and from it see if you can refresh

your recollection as to whether or not you made on December 30,
1930, sales of the five blocks of securities that I have already enumer-
ated?

Senator TOWNSEND. Mr. Kahn, you are not in the habit of making
your own income-tax report, I am sure ?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, no indeed.
Senator TOWNSEND. IS there anyone here who makes your reports

for you?
Mr. KAHN. NO. Mr. Pecora, I wonder whether you would help

me a little. Those things are quite unfamiliar to me. Can you tell
me where I can find that ? You probably have a copy of that report
before you.

Mr. PECORA. Will you look in the itemized list known as " schedule
C " attached to your report?

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Mr. Pecora, the items you have inquired about,
I understand, were made the subject of an objection by the internal-
revenue examiner. The matter was taken up, I think, at Washington
and finally decided in Mr. Kahn's favor. I knew nothing about it.
I know nothing about it now. Mr. Stroock, who handled it, is here,
and he can explain it to you if you wish him to do so. The protest
was made while Mr. Kahn was in Europe. He never saw it. He
didn't sign it, and it was signed by somebody on his behalf, and I
suppose that is why he is so utterly ignorant about it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, if he can refresh his recollection from the sheet
before him right now, I have no objection to that being a means of
refreshing his recollection.

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. The statement has just been made to me. I
do not know anything about it.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. That statement has just been made to me by

Mr. Stroock, who is sitting behind me and who conducted this pro-
test in Washington.

The CHAIRMAN. Protest as to what items ?
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Mr. DE GERSDORFF. These items were deducted as losses in this
report, and the internal-revenue examiner disallowed them.

Mr. PECORA. Disallowed the deduction?
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Yes.
Mr. PtocoRA. Of one hundred seventeen thousand-odd dollars ?
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Yes; whatever the amount was. And an appeal

of the protest to that was taken up with the Department at Wash-
ington and was decided in Mr. Kahn's favor, so I am advised. That
was while he was in Europe. He did not sign the protest.

Mr. PECORA. Substantially that accords with my information, Mr.
de Gersdorff.

Mr. KAHN. Would that explain my incapacity to find what you
want me to find ?

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, what I would like to have you refresh
your recollection about is with respect to a certain assignment to
you by Maude E. Marriott, who, I understand, is your daughter.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Of certain securities, under an assignment that bears

date December 31, 1930. Do you recall such an assignment, Mr.
Kahn?

Mr. KAHN. I recall certain assignments, the same way in which
I recall other events which have passed out of my consciousness and
out of my knowledge. Perhaps I may be permitted to say that
in order to recall those matters which are of real importance in the
duties which I fulfill I deliberately discharge from my mind those
things which I think I do not have to remember. I do it by habit
and by training, and this is one of the things which I do not remem-
ber, because^ presumably, I did not have to remember it. I am far
from disputing that it occurred, but I cannot tell you that it did
occur.

Mr. PECORA. Well, have you completely forgotten anything about
such an assignment made to you by your daughter under an instru-
ment dated December 31, 1930?

Mr. KAHN. I have a recollection that there was such an assign-
ment. I do not recollect the circumstances of the case. I do not
recollect the details. I could not possibly tell them to you.

Mr. PECORA,. I would suggest, then, Mr. Kahn, that between now
and the session tomorrow morning you seek to refresh your recol-
lection, either by consulting records or by consulting the recollec-
tion of any of your counsel, with respect to this particular instru-
ment of assignment.

Mr. KAHN. I will diligently do so. I will try my best to do so,
Mr. Pecora, and I hope to be able to be a more competent witness
tomorrow than I am just now.

Mr. PECORA. I suggest, then, Mr. Chairman, that we adjourn until
tomorrow morning.

The chairman (after informal discussion off the record). We will
take a recess now until tomorrow morning at 10 o'clock.

(Whereupon, at 4:20 o'clock p.m., a recess was taken until tomor-
row, Thursday, June 29, 1933, at 10 o'clock a.m.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 10, JUNE 28, 1933

Agreement, dated June 25, 1924, made in the city and State of New York, in
the United States of America, between Caja de Oredito Hipotecario, of Santiago,
Chile, organized under the laws of Chile (hereinafter called the Caja) acting
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by His Excellency, the Honorable Beltran Mathieu, Chilean Ambassador to
the United States of America, thereunto duly authorized, and Kuhn, Loeb & Co.,
a copartnership of the city and State of New York, and Guaranty Co. of New
York, a corporation organized under the laws of the State of New York (here-
inafter called the bankers).

In consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafter set forth, it is agreed
as follows:

1. The Caja will forthwith create an issue of bonds to be known as " the
guaranteed sinking fund 6% percent gold bonds of the Caja " (hereinafter called
the bonds) limited to $20,000,000 principal amount, to constitute the loan desig-
nated " amprestito oro Caja Hipotecario, 1925." The bonds shall be issued in
accordance with the law of the Republic of Chile of August 29, 1855, establish-
ing the Caja, and the law of the Republic of Chile, dated September 10, 1892,
which authorizes the issue of obligations payable in foreign moneys, and in
accordance with the decree law dated March 9, 1925, and the Executive decree
dated June 15, 1925 (supplementing said decree law), which authorize the
guaranty of the bonds by the Republic of Chile.

The bonds shall be in coupon form, payable to bearer, shall be dated June
30, 1925, shall mature June 30, 1957, shall bear interest from June 30, 1925, at
the rate of 6% percent per annum, payable semiannually on June 30 and
December 31 in each year and shall be in the denominations of $1,000 and $500
in such proportions as the bankers may request. The principal of and interest
on the bonds shall be payable without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies,
or duties of any nature, now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic
of Chile or by any State, Province, municipality, or other taxing authority
thereof or therein, and shall be paid, at the option of the holders, in the
Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the Office of Kuhn, Loeb
& Co., or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in gold coin
of the United States of America of or equal to the standard of weight and
fineness existing June 30, 1925, or in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office
of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and shall be paid in time of war
as well as in time of peace and whether the holder be a citizen or resident of a
friendly or hostile state. The bonds shall be authenticated by the certificate
endorsed thereon of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, registrar of the loan
hereinafter appointed.

The Republic of Chile shall unconditionally guarantee to the holders of the
bonds prompt payment of the principal of, and the interest on, the bonds, as
and when the same shall become due and payable, and also' prompt payment
to the fiscal agents, hereinafter appointed, of the semiannual payments for the
service of interest and amortization of the bonds hereinafter mentioned as
and when the same shall become due and payable, and such guaranty shall be
endorsed on the bonds. The text of the guaranty shall be substantially in
the form hereto annexed and marked " schedule B ".

2. The text of the definitive engraved bonds shall be in the English language
substantially in the form hereto annexed and marked " schcedule A ", and shall
bear a notation in Spanish substantially in the form shown on said schedule
A. The text of the usual certificate of the Treasury Department of the
Republic of Chile on bonds of the Caja shall be in Spanish, or in both English
and Spanish, as the bankers may elect, in such form as may be required by
Chilean law. The Caja hereby authorized the bankers to cause to be pre-
pared without delay engraved bonds for execution by or on behalf of the
Caja, such bonds to be' engraved and printed in New York in accordance with
the requirements of the New York Stock Exchange. The bankers may issue
or cause to be issued by a bank or trust company in New York temporary
interim certificates which, if issued, shall in due course be exchangeable with-
out cost or expense to the bankers or the holders for definitive engraved
bonds.

The definitive bonds shall bear the facsimile signature of Don Louis Barros
Borgono, the president of the board of directors of the Caja, and shall be man-
ually signed by Don Francisco Bahamondes, the cashier of the Caja, or other
duly authorized officer of the Caja. The certificate of the Treasury Department
shall be signed manually or otherwise as may be required by Chilean law.
The coupons shall bear the facsimile signature of Don Louis Barros Borgono,
the president of the board of directors of the Caja. The guaranty of the
Republic of Chile endorsed on the bonds shall be manually signed by His
Excellency, the Honorable Beltran Mathieu, the Chilean Ambassador to the
United States of America, thereunto duly authorized by the Government of
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(the Republic of Chile or by some other duly authorized representative of the
-Republic of Chile.

3. Until all of the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed, the Caja
shall pay to the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and
amortization of the bonds the sum of $1,492,800 pen annume in gold coin of
the United States of America of the standard aforesaid,, except as here-
inafter in this aricle provided. Such sums shall be paid in equal semiannual
instalments at least 15 days before the 30th day of June and the 31st day of
December in each year as hereinafter in article 5 hereof provided.

The fiscal agents shall apply each installment to the payment of the interest
maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then outstanding
and shall apply the part of each such installment not required for the payment
of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds on such interest
date as hereinafter provided.

The Caja may, at its option, increase the amount of any semiannual install-
ment to be applied to the redemption of bonds on any semiannual interest date,
and, in the event of any such increase, all subsequent semiannual installments
shall be reduced to an amount sufficient to provide for the semiannual service of
interest and amortization of the bonds which shall be outstanding after the
application of such increased sinking-fund installment to the redemption of
bonds, such amount to be calculated as a cumulative sinking fund compounded
semiannually at the rate of 6% percent per annum to redeem, on or before
June 30, 1957, all of the bonds so outstanding. Any such reduced semiannual
installment may similarly be increased in which event subsequent semiannual
installments shall be similarly reduced. This right is reserved because repay-
ments of the mortgage loans made by the Caja may be made by the borrowers
either in cash or in bonds of the Caja in excess of the fixed minimum amortiza-
tion payments, and the Caja is not permitted by law to have its bonds outstand-
ing in excess of the mortgage loans against which they are issued.

The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemption of
bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 percent of their
principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of such payment.

The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest date shall
be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawings shall be held in public at
the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The Caja shall notify
the fiscal agent of the aggregate principal amount and numbers of the bonds
to be redeemed on each interest date and such notification shall be sent to the
fiscal agents at the onice of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. in the city of New York so as to
be received at said office at least 45 days prior to such interest date. The
numbers of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised at least
twice in two daily newspapers of general circulation in the Borough of Man-
hattan, city and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear not less
than 30 days prior to the redemption date. If the New York Stock Exchange
so requires, the advertisement shall be further published.

The bonds so called for redemption shall on the redemption date des-gnated
in such notice become due and payable at one hundred percent of their prin-
cipal amount and shall be payable, at the option of the holders, in the
Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the office of Kuhn,
Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in
gold coin of the United States of America of the standard aforesaid, or in
the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York
City, and shall be paid by the Caja on and after the redemption date at the
redemption price aforesaid on presentation and surrender of such bonds at
any of said offices, together with all coupons thereto appertaining maturing
after the redemption date. If any bond so presented shall not be accom-
paned by all coupons maturing after the redemption date, then said bond
shall be paid at the redemption price aforesaid less the aggregate principal
amount of all coupons maturing after the redemption date not presented and
surrendered with said bonds; provided that if more than four such coupons are
not presented and surrendered with said bond, the fiscal agents or the Caja may
refuse to pay said bond. Notice having been so given by publication, the
bonds so called for redemption shall cease to bear interest from the redemption
date unless they shall not be so paid by the Caja upon presentation and sur-
render thereof with all coupons maturing after the redemption date.

No expenses in connection with the redemption of the bonds or the operation
of the sinking fund shall be charged against the sinking fund, but such
expenses shall be paid by the Caja.
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4. All notices or other announcements relating to the redemption of the
bonds, the payment of the coupons or any other matter in connection with
the bonds may be given or made by the fiscal agents, jointly or severally, on
behalf of the Caja as the fiscal agents shall deem proper, but all expenses
in connection therewith shall be paid by the Caja.

All bonds redeemed through the sinking fund with all miniatured coupons
thereto appertaining and all coupons paid by the fiscal agents shall deem
proper, but all expenses in connection therewith shall be paid by the Caja.

All bonds redeemed through the sinking fund with all unmatured coupons
thereto appertaining and all coupons paid by the fiscal agents shall be can-
celled by the fiscal agents and by them delivered to a representative of the
Caja, for that purpose in the city of New York or sent by registered mail
insured to and at the risk and expense of the Caja. All bonds paid in Santiago
by the Caja, and all bonds delivered to the Caja in payment of its loans shall
be sent, as soon as practicable after such payment or delivery, to the fiscal
agents for cancellation at the risk and expense of the Caja, and no bonds
delivered to the Caja in payment of its loans shall be re'ssued or renegotiated
by the Caja.

5. So long as any of the bonds shall be outstanding the Caja covenants to pay
to the fiscal agents at their respective offices in the cty of New York in gold
coin of the United States of America of the standard aforesaid—

(a) At least 15 days before June 30 and December 31 in each year the sum
of $746,400 (or, in the event that the Caja shall have increased the amount of
any previous semiannual installment as provided in art. 3 hereof, such lesser
amount as may be due as provided in said art. 3) to be applied to the service
of interest and amortization of the bonds as provided in art. 3 hereof, the first
payment to be made at least 15 days before December 31. 1925, and the last
payment to be made at least 15 days before June 30'. 1957; and if the Caja
shall elect to increase the amount of any such semiannual installment as pro-
vided in art. 3 hereof, the amount of any such increase at least 15 days before
the interest date on which such amount is to be applied to the redemption of
bonds. One half of each payment made pursuant to this paragraph (a) shall
be made to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. at their office in the city of New York, and one
half of each such payment shall be made to Guaranty Trust Co. of New York,
at its principal office in the city of New York:

(&) At least 15 days before June 30, 1957, a sum equal to the principal
amount of all the bonds then outstanding, one half of such payment to be made
to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. at their office in the city of New York, and one half of
such payment to be made to Guaranty Trust:Co. of New York, at its principal
office in the City of New York. Any amounts in the sinking fund to be apr
plied to the redemption of bonds on, June'30, 1957, at the time of the payment
made pursuant to this paragraph (b) shall be credited against such payment;
and

(c) Such amounts as may be required to meet all expenses incident to the
service of the loan, including the compensation and expenses of the registrar;
such payments to be made from time to time, on the joint written or cabled
request of the fiscal agent or agents stated in such request.

The fiscal agents shall not be required to segregate any moneys paid to or
deposited with them as hereinbefore provided. The Caja irrevocably auth-
orizes and directs the fiscal agents and each of them to pay out of the moneys
paid to them as hereinbefore provided the interest on the bonds to the bearers
of the coupons upon presentation and surrender thereof, and the principal of
the bonds at maturity or on the redemption dates, as the case may be, to the
bearers of the bonds to be paid or redeemed upon presentation and surrender
thereof, and to apply the moneys in the sinking fund to the redemption of the
bonds, and to make every such payment without further formality except as
the fiscal agents or either of them may be advised may be necessary to com-
ply with some law or regulation of the United States of America or other
public authority therein,

6. The Caja during the life of the loan will maintain in tlie Borough of Man-
hattan, in the City of New York, a fiscal agency or fiscal agencies of the loan and
a registry of the loan. The Caja appoints Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and Guaranty
Trust Co. of New York, of the city and State of New York, United States of
America, to be fiscal agents of the loan during the life of the loan subject to
the terms and conditions of this agreement. The Caja also appoints said
.Guaranty Trust Co. of New York as registrar of the loan during the life of the
loan subject to the terms and conditions of this agreement.
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7. Neither the fiscal agents nor the registrar shall be liable otherwise than
for good faith and the exercise of reasonable care. The fiscal agents and the
registrar and each of them shall be protected in any action which any of them
may take in acting on any bond or coupon or any notice, request or other paper
believed by them or it be genuine as well as in or in respect of any action taken
or suffered in good faith under the advice of counsel. Neither of the bankers
and neither of the fiscal agents shall be liable for any act or omission of the
other.

8. The Caja shall pay each of the fiscal agents as compensation for their
services a commission of one quarter of 1 percent of the amount of all pay-
ments made to such fiscal agent pursuant to paragraphs (a) and (b) of article
5 hereof, such compensation to be paid to the fiscal agents at the time when
such payments are made to the fiscal agents. The Caja shall also pay the fiscal
agents as compensation for their services a compensation of one quarter of 1
percent of the principal amount of all bonds delivered to the Caja in payment
of its mortgage loans; one half of such compensation to be paid to each of the
fiscal agents at the time when such bonds are sent to the fiscal agents for
cancelation as provided in article 4 hereof.

9. In case any of the bonds shall become mutilated, destroyed, or lost, a new
bond (having endorsed thereon the guaranty of the Republic of Chile in this
agreement provided for) Qf like amount, tenor, and date, bearing the same
number and bearing all unmatured coupons, shall be issued by the Caja, but
only if permitted by and in accordance with Chilean law, and the registrar
shall authenticate the same for delivery in exchange for, and upon cancelation
of, the bond so mutilated and its unmatured coupons, or in lieu of the bond so
destroyed or lost and its unmatured coupons, but in the case of destroyed or
lost bonds only upon receipt by the Caja and the registrar of evidence satis-
factory to each of them that such bonds were destroyed or lost and, if re-
quired, upon receipt also of indemnity satisfactory to each of them in their
discretion. The registrar shall incur no liability for such action.

10. The Caja agrees to sell and deliver to the bankers and the bankers agree
to purchase from the Caja and pay for $20,000,000 aggregate principal amount
of the bonds at the price of 93 percent of the principal amount thereof, being
$18,600,000'.

In the first instance an appropriately executed temporary bond (which may
be printed, written, or typewritten) for $20,000,000 in substantially the form
hereto annexed and marked " Schedule C ", and endorsed with the guaranty
of the Republic of Chile substantially in the form hereto annexed and marked
" Schedule D", shall be delivered on or before June 30, 1925, to Banco de
Chile, in Santiago, Chile, which is hereby designated as the agent of the
bankers to receive such delivery. The charges of such representative in
Santiago, Chile, shall be paid by the Caja. Payment of $4,650,000, the first in-
stallment of the purchase price, shall be made on July 1, 1925, unless such time
be extended by the bankers at the request of the Caja, and, in that case, within
the period of such extension on 5 days' notice to the bankers in writing, but
such payment shall not be made until after receipt of cable advice from Banco
de Chile by Guaranty Trust Co. of New York of the delivery of such
"temporary bond. Payment of $4,650,000, the second installment, of the pur-
chase price, shall be made on the ninth day following the payment of the first
installment, and payment of $9,300,000, the final installment of the purchase
price, shall be made on the nineteenth day following the payment of the
first installment.

Such payments shall be made by placing the amount of each installment
of the purchase price to the credit of the Caja in dollars in the city of
New York, one half of each such installment to be credited to the account of
the Caja with Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and one half of each such installment to be
credited to the account of the Caja with Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.
The amounts so credited to the Caja shall be withdrawn upon the order of
such person or persons as may be authorized to draw upon the same by the
Caja, and all withdrawals shall be made in substantially equal amounts
from Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and from Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.

Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and Guaranty Trust Co. of New York shall each credit
the Caja with interest at the Current rate which New York Clearing House
banks may then be paying on the amounts so credited with them respectively,
until disbursed by the Caja.

11. Forthwith upon the execution of this agreement the Caja will deliver
or cause to be delivered to the bankers a prospectus letter or letters con-
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taining information concerning the financial position of the Caja and of
the Bepublic of Chile, its debts, income and expenditures and financial admin-
istration and such other information and in such form as the bankers may
reasonably request and as shall be satisfactory to the bankers' consul, such
letter or letters to be signed by the Chilean Ambassador to the United States
of America.

12. It is a condition precedent to any obligation of the bankers hereunder
(a-) that the Caja shall have promptly delivered a prospectus letter as sat
forth above in article 11 hereof, and (&) that on or before June 30, 1925,
unless the time be extended by the bankers at the request of the Caja as
hereinbefore provided, and, in that case, within the period of such extension,
(1) the Caja shall have delivered to the representative of the bankers in
Chile duly authenticated copies of the laws or decrees or other instruments
authorizing the issue of the bonds by the Caja and the guaranty of the bonds
by the Republic of Chile in accordance with the terms of this agreement and
also duly certified copies of all proceedings of the Caja and all executive
and other decrees of the Government of the Republic of Chile necessary to
comply with said laws in connection with the execution and delivery of the
bonds hereunder; (2) the bankers shall have received an opinion satisfactory
to the bankers' counsel in New York, approving the proceedings of the Caja
authorizing the creation, issue, and sale of the bonds and approving the
guaranty of the bonds by the Republic of Chile, in accordance with the terms
of this agreement, and the validity of the bonds, both temporary and definitive,
in the hands of holders of whatever citizenship or residence, in accordance
with the terms of the bonds and of this agreement; and (3) that the bankers'
counsel in New York shall have approved the form of the bonds and coupons.

13. The Caja will pay all stamp and other duties, if any, to which under
the laws of Chile or of the United States of America this agreement or the
bonds may be subject. The Caja will also pay the cost of printing, engraving,
executing, and authenticating the temporary and definitive bonds and interim
certificates, the expense of exchanging the temporary bond and interim
certificates for definitive bonds and of transporting the temporary and defini-
tive bonds to and from Santiago, and the compensation and expenses of the
registrar. The Caja will also pay the fees and disbursements of the Chilean
counsel referred to in article 12 hereof.

14. The Caja hereby covenants and agrees that no bonds issued or guar-
anteed by it other than the bonds .purchased by the bankers hereunder shall
be sold or offered for sale in the United States of America prior to January
1, 1926, except with the written consent of the bankers.

The Caja will deliver to the bankers on or before June 30, 1925, in form
satisfactory to the bankers' counsel, the written! assurance of the Republic
of Chile that no issue of bonds of the Republic of Chile or guaranteed by the
Republic of CMle, will be sold or offered for sale in the United States, of
America prior to October 1; 1925, at a price which will yield to maturity a
higher rate of interest than the rate which the bonds purchased by the bankers
hereunder will yield to maturity at the price at which the bonds shall be offered
for public subscription by the bankers.

15. The Caja hereby covenants and agrees that it-will not issue or sell any
securities of the Caja in the United States of America, or issue or sell any
securities intended to be sold or offered for sale in the United States of America
prior to July 1, 1928, without first giving the bankers a 30-day option to pur-
chase such securities on terms and conditions at least as favorable to the
bankers as the Caja is able to obtain from other sources at the time when such
issue or sale is proposed. If the bankers shall not exercise such option within
the 30-day period, the Caja shall have the right to offer such securities else-
where on terms and conditions not less favorable to the Caja than those offered
to« the bankers. The Caja will not reoffer such securities, or accept offers
therefor, on terms and conditions less favorable to the Caja without giving the
bankers a 30-day option to purchase such securities oh such less favorable
terms and conditions. The Caja, however, reserves the right to negotiate
through an agent who will be instructed to work in accordance with these
conditions.

16. The Caja will at the request of the bankers make or cause to be made
application for the listing of the bonds and interim certificates on the New
York Stock Exchange or the bankers may themselves make such application for
and on account of the Caja. The Caja will furnish to the bankers all docu-
ments deemed by the bankers to be advantageous for the making of such appli-
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cation and it will take and undertake air such action as may be requisite in
accordance with the requirements of said exchange in order to secure such
listing. The cost and expenses of such application, whether made by the
bankers or by the Caja, shall be paid by the Caja.

17. Reference in this agreement to the fiscal agents or either of them shall
be deemed to include any successor firm or corporation however constituted
continuing the business of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and/or Guaranty Trust Co. of
New York. Reference in this agreement to the registrar shall be deemed to
include any successor corporation continuing the business of Guaranty Trust
Co. of New York. Reference in this agreement to the bankers, or either of
them, shall be deemed to include any successor firm or corporation however
constituted continuing the business of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and/or Guaranty Co.
of New York.

In witness whereof Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this agreement
to be signed in its behalf by His Excellency the Honorable Beltran Mathieu
thereunto duly authorized and Kuhn, Loeb & Co. have signed this agreement
and Guaranty Co. of New York has caused this agreement to be signed by its
president or one of its vice presidents and its corporate seal to be affixed hereto
and attested by its secretary or an assistant secretary as of the day and year
first above written.

CAJA DE CEEDITO HIPOTECAEIO,
By B. MATHIEU.

KUHN, LOEB & Co. [L. S.]
GUAEANTY CO. OF NEW YOEK,

[SEALI By H. STANLEY, President.

Attest:
W. R. NELSON, Secretary.

The undersigned accept their appointment as fiscal agents under the fore-
going agreement upon the terms and conditions thereof; and the undersigned
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York also accepts its appointment as registrar
thereunder upon the terms and conditions thereof.

KUHN, LOEB & Co.
GUARANTY TRUST CO. OF NEW YORK,

By H. STANLEY, Vice President.

SCHEDULE A

[Form of definitive bond]

No. $

CAJA DE CEEDITO HIPOTECARIO (CHILE) (MOETGAGE BANK OF CHILE) GUAEANTEED
SINKING FUND 6 i PERCENT GOLD BOND DUE JUNE 30, 1957

Letra de credito al Portador, por U.S.—$ oro (dollars americanos) que
ganan el 6% percent de interes anual.—Reembolsable por sorteos semestrales a
mas tardar en 32 anos.—Los interes y amortizaci ones se pagan el 31 de
Deciembre y 30 de Junio, en cambio del cupon respectivo o de la letra amorti-
zada.—Caja de Credito Hipotecario (herein called the Caja), for value received,
promises to pay to the bearer on June 30, 1957, the sum of $ and to pay
interest thereon from June 30, 1925, until the pr:ncipal of this bond is paid at
the rate of 6% percent per annum, sem:annually, on June 30 and December 31
in each year, upon presentation and surrender of the coupons hereto annexed
as they severally mature.

The principal of, and interest on, this bond are payable at the option of the
holder, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the office
of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New
York, in gold coin of the United States of America of or equal to the standard
of weight and fineness existing on June 30,1925, or in the city of Santiago, Chile,
at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and will be paid
without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies or duties of any nature now or
at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or by any State, Prov-
ince, municipality, or other taxing authority thereof or therein, and will be paid
in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the holder be a citizen
or resident of a friendly or hostile State.
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This bond is one of an issue of bonds known as the " Guaranteed sinking fund
6% percent gold bonds of the Caja" (herein called the bonds) limited to
$20,000,000 principal amount, issued in accordance with the laws of the Republic
of Chile dated August 29, 1855 and September 10, 1892, the decree law dated
March 9, 1925, and the Executive decree dated June 15, 1925, supplementing
said decree law, constituting the loan designated Emprestito oro Caja Hipote-
caria, 1925.

Until all the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed the Caja will
pay to the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortiza-
tion of the bonds the sum of $1,492,800 per. annum in gold coin of the United
States of America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter provided.
Such sums shall be paid in equal semiannual installments before the 30th
day of June and the 31st day - of December in each year, the first payment
to be made before December 31, 1925, and the last payment to be made before
June 30, 1957. The fiscal agents shall apply each such installment, to the pay-
ment of the interest maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds
then outstanding and shall apply the part of each such installment not re-
quired for the payment of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption
of bonds on such interest date as hereinafter provided. The Caja may, at its
option, increase the amount of any semiannual installment to be applied to the
redemption of bonds on any semiannual interest date, and, in the event of any
such increase, all subsequent semiannual installments shall be reduced' to an
amount sufficient to provide for the semiannual service of interest and amor-
tization of the bonds which shall be outstanding after the application of such
increased sinking fund installment to the redemption of bonds, such amount
to be calculated as a cumulative sinking fund compounded semiannually at the
rate of 6% percent per annum to redeem, on or before June 30, 1957, all of the
bonds so outstanding. Any such reduced semiannual installment may similarly
be increased in which event subsequent semiannual installments shall be
similarly reduced.

The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemption of
bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 percent of their
principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of such pay-
ment. The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest date
shall be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawings shall be held in
public in the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The numbers
of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised at least twice in
two daily newspapers of general circulation in the Borough of Manhattan,
city and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear not less than
30 days prior to the redemption date. The bonds so called for redemption shall
on the redemption date designated in such notice become due and payable
at 100 percent of their principal amount, and shall be payable, at the option
of the holders, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York,
at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust
Company of New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of the
standard aforesaid, or in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja
on and after the redemption date at the redemption price aforesaid on presenta-
tion and surrender of such bonds at any of said offices, together with all coupons
thereto appertaining maturing after the redemption date. If any bond so
presented shall not be accompanied by all coupons maturing after the redemp-
tion date, then said bond shall be paid at the redemption price aforesaid less
the aggregate principal amount of all coupons maturing after the redemption
date not presented and surrendered with said bond; provided that, if more
than four such coupons are not presented and surrendered with said bond the
fiscal agents or the Caja may refuse to pay said bond. Notice having been so
given by publication the bonds so called for redemption shall cease to bear
interest from the redemption date unless they shall not be so paid by the
Caja upon presentation and surrender thereof with all coupons maturing after
the redemption date.

This bond and the coupons appertaining thereto shall pass by delivery.
This bond shall not become valid or obligatory for any purpose until it shall

be authenticated by the certificate of the registrar hereon endorsed.
In witness whereof, the Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this bond

to be executed in its name bearing the facsimile signature of the president of
its board of directors and to be manually signed by its cashier thereunto duly
authorized and to be impressed with its seal and the interest coupons bearing
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the facsimile signature of the president of its board of directors to be hereto
annexed.

Dated June 30, 1925.
CAJA DB CREDITO HlPOTECARlO,

By —, Cashier.
Louis BARROS BORGONO,

President of the Board of Directors.

[Form of registrar's certificate]

This is one of the within-described guaranteed sinking fund 6% percent
gold bonds of the Caja de Hipotecario (Chile).

GUARANTY TRUST CO. OF NEW YORK,
Registrar.

By .

[Form of coupon]

No. —• . $
On •— , 19—, unless the bond hereinafter mentioned shall have been

called for previous redemption, the Caja de Hipotecario (Chile) promises to
pay to bearer, a t his option, in the Borough of Manhat tan , city and Sta te of
New York, a t the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. oi? a t the principal office of
Guaranty Trus t Co. of New York, in gold coin of the United States of America
of or equal to the s tandard of weight and fineness existing June 30, 1925, or
in the city of Santiago, Chile, a t the office of the Caja, by sight draf t on
New York City $ without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies, or
dut ies of any na tu re now or a t any t ime hereafter imposed by the Republic
of Chile or by any State, Province, municipality, or other taxing author i ty
thereof or therein, in t ime of w a r as well as in t ime of peace and whether
the holder be a citizen or resident of a friendly or hostile state, being 6
months ' interest then due on i ts guaranteed sinking fund 6% percent gold
bond, dated June 30, 1925 (no. ) .

C A J A DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO,
By Louis BARROS BORGONO,
President of the Board of Directors.

SCHEDULE B

The Republic of Chile, for a valuable consideration, hereby unconditionally
guarantees to the holder of the within bond prompt payment of the principal
amount of said bond in accordance with its terms, when same shall become
due and payable, whether at the maturity thereof or otherwise, and of the
interest thereon at the rate and at the times specified in said bond and in the
appurtenant coupons, upon presentation and surrender of said coupons as
they severally mature, and also prompt payment to the fiscal agents of the
semiannual payments mentioned in said bond for the service of interest and
amortization of the bonds, when the same shall become due and payable.

Dated, June 30, 1925.
REPUBLIC OF CHILE,

By .

SCHEDULE C

[Form of temporary bond]

CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO (CHILE) (MORTGAGE BANK OF CHILE) DUE JUNE 30,
1957, GUARANTEED SINKING FUND 6£ PERCENT GOLD BOND

The Caja de Credito Hipotecario (herein called the Caja) for value received,
promises to pay to the bearer on June 30, 1957, the sum of $20,000,000, and
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to pay interest thereon from June 30, 1925, until the principal of this bond
is paid at the rate of 6% percent per annum, semiannually, on June 30 and
December 31, in each year.

The principal of, and interest on, this bond are payable at the option of the
holder, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the
office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of
New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of or equal to the
standard of weight and fineness existing June 30, 1925, or in the city of
Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and
will be paid without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies, or duties of any
nature now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or by any
State, Province, municipality, or other taxing authority thereof or therein, and
will be paid in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the holder
be a citizen or resident of a friendly or hostile state.

This bond is a temporary bond without coupons and is one of an issue of
bonds known as the guaranteed sinking fund 6% percent gold bonds of the Caja
(herein called the bonds) limited to $20,000,000 principal amount, issued in
accordance with the laws of the Republic of Chile dated August 29, 1855, and
September 10, 1892, the decree law dated March 9, 1925, and the executive
decree dated June 15, 1925, supplementing said decree law, constituting the loan
•designated Emprestito oro Caja Hipotecaria, 1925.

Until all the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed the Caja will pay to
the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortization of
the bonds the sum of at least $1,492,800 per annum in gold coin of the United
States of America of the standard aforesaid except as hereinafter provided.
Such sums shall be paid in equal semiannual installments before the 30th day
of June and the 31st day of December in each year, the first payment to be
made before December 31, 1925, and the last payment to be made before June
30, 1957. The fiscal agents shall apply each such installment to the payment of
the interest maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then
outstanding and shall apply the part of each such installment not required
for the payment of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds
on such interest date as hereinafter provided. The Caja may, at its option,
increase the amount of any semiannual installment to be applied to the redemp-
tion of bonds on any semiannual interest date and, in the event of any such
increase, all subsequent semiannual installments shall be reduced to an amount
sufficient to provide for the semiannual service of interest and amortization of
the bonds which shall be outstanding after the application of such increased
sinking-fund installment to the redemption of bonds, such amount to be cal-
culated as a cumulative sinking fund compounded semiannually at the rate of
6% per cent per annum to redeem, on or before June 30, 1957, all of the bonds
so outstanding. Any such reduced semiannual installment may similarly be
increased in which event subsequent semiannual installments shall be similarly
reduced. The part of each semi-annual installment available for the redemption
of bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 per cent of
their principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of such
payment.

The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest date shall
be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawings shall be held in public
at the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The numbers of
the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised at least twice in two
*daily newspapers of general circulation in the Borough of Manhattan, city
and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear not less than 30 days
prior to the redemption date. The bonds so called for redemption shall on
the redemption date designated in such notice become due and payable at
100 percent of their principal amount, and shall be payable, at the option of
the holders, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the
office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office.of Guaranty Trust Co. of
New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of the standard afore-
said, or in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft
on New York City, and shall be paid by the Caja on and after redemption
date at the redemption price aforesaid on presentation and surrender of such
bonds at any of said offices, together with all coupons thereto appertaining
maturing after the redemption date. If any bond so presented shall not be
•accompanied by all coupons maturing after the redemption date, then said
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bond shall be paid at the redemption price aforesaid less the aggregate princi*-
pal amount of all coupons maturing after the redemption date not presented
and surrendered with said bond; provided, that if more than four such coupons-
are not presented and surrendered with said bond the fiscal agents or the Caja
may refuse to pay said bond. Notice having been so given by publication the
bonds so called for redemption shall cease to bear interest from the redemption
date unless they shall not be so paid by the Caja upon presentation and
surrender thereof with all coupons maturing after the redemption date.

This temporary bond is exchangeable for definitive engraved bonds of this
issue of like tenor and for a like aggregate principal amount when engraved
and prepared, endorsed with the guaranty of the Republic of Chile, corre^
sponding so far as appropriate with the guaranty her eon endorsed.

This bond shall pass by delivery.
In witness whereof, the Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this bond

to be executed and its name bearing the signature of the president of the board
of directors and of its cashier thereunto duly authorized and to be impressed
with its seal.

Dated, June 30, 1925.
CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECAKIO,

By , Cashier.
Louis BAEEOS BORGONO,

President of the board of directors.

SCHEDULE D

The Republic of Chile, for a valuable consideration hereby unconditionally
guarantees to the holder of the within bond prompt payment of the principal
amount of said bond in accordance with its terms, when the same shall become
due and payable, whether at the maturity thereof or otherwise, and of the
interest thereon at the rate and at the times specified in said bond, and also
prompt payment to the fiscal agents of the semiannual payments mentioned in
said bond for the service of interest and amortization of the bonds, when the
same shall become due and payable, and the Republic of Chile hereby agrees to
endorse on the several definitive engraved bonds to be delivered in exchange for
the within temporary bond its guaranty substantially as aforesaid with appro-
priate variations.

Dated, June 30, 1925.
REPUBLIC OOF CHILE,

By .

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 12 JUNE 28, 1933

$20,000,000 MORTGAGE BANK OF CHILE (OAJA DE 0BEDITO HIPOTEOAEIO, CHILE) GUAR-
ANTEED SINKING FUND 6 | PERCENT GOLD BONDS OF 1926, DUB JUNE 30, 1961

Unconditionally guaranteed as to principal, interest, and sinking fund, by
endorsement, by the Republic of Chile

Coupon bearer bonds in denominations of $1,000 and $500 each. Principal and
interest to be payable at the option of the holders, in New York City at the
office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in United
States gold coin of or equal to the standard of weight and fineness existing:
June 30, 1926, or in Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja by sight draft on
New York City, without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies or duties of
any nature now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or
by any State, province, municipality or other taxing authority thereof or therein
and to be payable in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the
holder be a citizen or a resident of a friendly or a hostile State.

Interest payable June 30 and December 31.
For further information regarding this issue of bonds, reference is made to*

the accompanying letter received from His Excellency, the Honorable Miguel
Cruchaga, Ambassador Extraordinary and Plenipotentiary of the Republic of
Chile to the United States, and from which the following is summarized:
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The bonds are to be unconditionally guaranteed as to principal, interest, and
linking fund, by endorsement, by the Republic of Chile, pursuant to the law
of August 29, 1855, creating the Caja, as amended by decree law, dated De-
cember 15, 1925, and pursuant to decree law, dated March 9, 1925, and to decree
of the President of the Republic of Chile, dated July 27, 1926.

Beginning December 31, 1926, the bonds will be redeemable through a cumu-
lative sinking fund calculated to retire the whole issue by June 30, 1961, to be
applied on each semiannual interest date to the redemption by lot of bonds at
par. The Caja will have the right to increase the amount of any sinking fund
installment for the redemption of additional bonds on any interest date, and
in any'such case appropriate reductions will be made in subsequent sinking-
fund installments. This right is reserved because repayments on the mortgage
loans to be made by the Caja, against which these bonds are to be issued, can
l)e made by the borrowers either in cash or in bonds of the Caja in excess
of the fixed minimum amortization payments, and the Caja is not permitted
l)y law to have its bonds outstanding in excess of the mortgage loans against
which they are issued.

Application will be made in due course to list these bonds on the New York
Stock Exchange.

The undersigned will receive subscriptions for $18,330,000 bonds, subject to
^allotment, at 991,4 per cent and accrued interest to date of delivery, to yield
over 6.80 to maturity. The mortgage bank is withdrawing the remaining
:$1,670,000 bonds for its reserve fund.

The; undersigned reserve the right to close the subscription at any time
without notice, to reject any application, to allot a smaller amount than
applied for, and to make allotments on their uncontrolled discretion.

*The above bonds are offered if, when, and as issued and received by the
undersigned, and subject to the approval of counsel. In the first instance,
interim certificates of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York will be delivered
against payment in New York for bonds allotted, which interim certificates
will be exchangeable for definitive bonds when prepared.

KUHN, LOEIB & Co.
GUARANTY TRUST CO*, OF NEW YORK.

NEW YORK, July 29, 1926.

WASHINGTON, D.C., July 29, 19{26.
Messrs. KUHN, LOEB & Co., and

Guaranty Co. of New York, N.Y.
DEAR SIRS : Referring to the issue of $20,000,000 principal amount of guar-

anteed sinking fund 6% percent gold bonds of 1926, due June 30, 1961, of the
Mortgage Bank of Chile (Caja de Credito Hipotecario, Chile), of which you
have agreed to purchase $18,330,000, the Caja withdrawing the balance of
$1,670,000 for its reserve fund, I beg to give you the following information:

The bonds are to be unconditionally guaranteed as to principal, interest and
sinking fund, by endorsement, by the Republic of Chile, pursuant to the law
creating the Caja, as amended by decree law, dated December 15, 1925, and
pursuant to decree law, dated March 9, 1925, and to decree of the President
of the Republic of Chile, dated July 27, 1926.

The Caja de Credito Hipotecario was created by law of August 29, 1855, for
the purpose of making available credit facilities on reasonable terms for the
development and improvement of real property in Chile. The board of directors,
the president of the board, the chief counsel, the cashier, the controller and
the secretary are appointed by the President of the Republic.

During its existence of over 70 years, the Caja has operated successfully and
lias never failed to meet its obligations. The record of its loan collections is
Tery satisfactory. The losses incurred by the Caja on property foreclosed under
its mortgages have not exceeded $40,000 in the aggregate for the last 10 years.
In his report, published February 1, 1924, to the Department of Commerce of
the United States, Mr. Charles A. McQueen, special agent of the Bureau of
foreign and Domestic Commerce of the Department, states that in the course
of is long existence the Caja has conducted its affairs with uniform safety
and success.

The Caja has no capital stock and is not operated for profit. It has power
to charge a commission to provide for its expenses and for a reserve fund,
as additional security for its bonds, but having accumulated a sufficient reserve,
the Caja has now discontinued charging such commission.
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The Caja issues its bonds only against mortgages registered in its name. It
makes only first mortgage loans. The loans are made on a conservative basis;
and the risk is greatly diversified. On December 31, 1925, the Caja had
outstanding various issues of bonds aggregating $100,219,000, at gold par of
exchange, against which it had made 10,198 mortgage loans being an average-
of less than $10,000 per loan. These loans aggregated less than 25 percent of
the aggregate appraised improvement value of the properties mortgaged as-
security therefor. As further security for its bonds, the Caja has accumulated,
a reserve fund of approximately $5,028,450, at gold par of exchange.

The law authorized the Caja to issue bonds and to make mortgage loans;
payable in foreign currencies. It is the practice of the Caja to make its-
mortgage loans, against which bonds payable in a foreign currency are issued,
also payable in the same currency, except in cases where it has obtained a.
guaranty of the Republic of Chile for any loss resulting from exchange
fluctuations. This was done in 1912 when Fes. 58,823,500 gold bonds were
issued (of which there are still Fes. 27,982,500 gold now outstanding) and
in 1925 when $20,000,000 United States gold bonds were issued in the United
States by you.

The mortgage loans against $5,000,000 of the present issue will be made-
at the request of the Republic of Chile for special purposes at lower interest
rates than the Caja is paying on the bonds and the Republic has agreed to-
pay the difference and to guarantee those mortgage loans. The entire present,
issue of bonds will also be guaranteed by endorsement by the Republic of
Chile.

The bonds of the Caja are legal investments for savings banks and trust
funds in Chile.

Prior to the war, in 1911 and 1912, three issues of 5 percent bonds of the
Caja, not endorsed with the guaranty of the Government, were made in Europe,
at prices from 96% to 9)9|:}4 percent. These issues are listed on the stoclc
exchange of Paris and Berlin.

The present debt of the Republic of Chile, including the present and all
other obligations guaranteed by it, aggregates about $270,000,000, at gold par
of exchange. The proceeds of the Government loans have been largely used
for the construction or improvement of railways, harbors and other public-
works. The Government owns 3,624 miles of railroads, telegraph lines and
other property, of an estimated value of approximately $650,000,000, at gold
par of exchange, which is well in excess of the entire amount of the debt.
In addition, the Government owns large and very valuable tracts of nitrate-
lands.

Chile is a mining and agricultural country. Its mineral products are largely
raw materials for essential industries. Exports consist chiefly of nitrates^
byproducts of the nitrate industry, copper, borax, wool, and a limited amount
of agricultural products. The nitrate deposits are the only large natural de-
posits so far discovered in the world. The copper industry has been exten-
sively developed, largely by American capital.

The trade balance of Chile is favorable. The total foreign trade for 1924
(the last year for which official figures were available) aggregated $352,000,000
at the present gold parity of exchange, and the balance of exports over imports
amounted to $96,000,000. Since 1915 imports have exceeded exports in only
one year.

Chile is on a gold basis. Its currency is the peso, equivalent to United States
$0.12166. Currency notes are issued by the Central Bank of Chile, similar
to the Federal Reserve banks of the United States.

The above-mentioned $20,000,000 principal amount of guaranteed sinking
fund 6% percent gold bonds of 1926 of the Caja, constitutfing the loan desig-
nated Emprestito oro Caja Hipotecaria, 1926, will be in coupon bearer form,
in denominations of $1,000 and $500', will be dated June 30, 1926, will mature
June 30, 1961, and will bear interest at the rate of 6% percent per annum from
June 30, 1926, payable semiannually on June 30 and December 31 of each year.
Principal and interest will be payable at the option of the holders, in the
Borough of Manhattan, in the city of New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb &
Co. or at the principal office of the Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in gold
coin of the United States of America of or equal to the standard of weight
and fineness existing June 30, 1926, or in Santiago, Chile, at the office of the-
Caja, by sight draft on New York City, without deduction for any taxes, imposts,
levies, or duties of any nature now or at any time hereafter imposed by the
Republic of Chile, or any State, Province, municipality, or other taxing author-
ity thereof or therein, and will be paid in time of war as well as in time ofDigitized for FRASER 
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peace, and whether the holder be a citizen or a resident of a friendly or a
hostile State.

Beginning December 31, 1926, the bonds will be redeemable through a cumu-
lative sinking fund calculated to retire the whole issue by June 30, 1961, to
be applied on each semiannual.interest date to the redemption by lot of bonds
at par. Notice of redemption is to be given by advertisement, the first adver-
tisement to appear at least 30 days before each redemption date. The
Caja will have the right to increase the amount of any sinking-fund install-
ment for the redemption of additional bonds on any interest date, and in any
such case appropriate reductions will be made in subsequent sinking-fund in-
stallments. This right is reserved because repayments on the mortgage loans
can be made by the borrowers either in cash or in bonds of the Caja in excess
of the fixed minimum amortization payments and the Caja is not permitted
by law to have its bonds outstanding in excess of the mortgage loans against
which they are issued.

Application will be made in due course to list the bonds on the New York
Stock Exchange.

Very truly yours,
(Signed) MIGUEL CBUCHAGA,

Ambassador Extraordinary and Plenipotentiary
of the Republic of Chile to the United States.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 13, JUNE 28, 1933

Agreement, dated July 29, 1925, made in the city and State of New York in
the United States of America between Caja de Credito Hipotecario, of Santiago,
Chile, organized under the laws of Chile (hereinafter called the "Caja"),
acting by His Excellency the Honorable Miguel Cruchaga, Chilean ambassador
to the United States of America, thereunto duly authorized, and Kuhn, Loeb
& Co., a copartnership of the city and State of New York, and Guaranty Co., of
New York, a corporation organized under the laws of the State of New York
(hereinafter called the " bankers ") .

In consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafter set forth, it is agreed
as follows:

1. The Caja will forthwith, create an issue of bonds to be known as its
" guaranteed sinking fund 6% percent gold bonds of 1926 " (hereinafter called
the "bonds") limited to $20,000,000 principal amount, to constitute the loan
designated "Emprestito oro Caja Hipotecaria, 1926." The bonds shall be issued
in accordance with the law of the Republic of Chile of August 29, 1855, estab-
lishing the Caja, as amended by the decree law dated December 15, 1925, which
decree law was duly approved by the commission appointed for that purpose
by both Houses of Congress (and with the decree law of Mar. 9, 1925), and
with the decree of the President of the Republic of Chile, dated July 27, 1926,
which authorize the guaranty of the bonds by the Republic of Chile.

The bonds shall be in coupon form, payable to bearer, shall be dated June 30,
1926, shall mature June 30, 1961, shall bear interest from June 30, 1926, at the
rate of 6% percent per annum, payable semiannually on June 30 and December
31 in each year, and shall be in the denominations of $1,000 and $500 in such
proportions as the bankers may request. The principal of, and interest on the
bonds shall be payable without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies, or
duties of any nature, now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of
Chile or by any State, Province, municipality, or other taxing authority thereof
or therein, and shall be paid, at the option of the holders, in the Borough of
Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or
at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York in gold coin of the
United States of America of or equal to the standard of weight and fineness
existing June 30, 1926, or in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja,
by sight draft on New York City, and shall be paid in time of war as well as in
time of peace and whether the holder be a citizen or resident of a friendly or
hostile state. The bonds shall be authenticated by the certificate endorsed
thereon of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, registrar of the loan hereinafter
provided.

The Republic of Chile shall unconditionally guarantee to the holders of the
bonds prompt payment of the principal of, and the interest on, the bonds, as,
and when the same shall become due and payable and also prompt payment to
the fiscal agents, hereinafter appointed, of the semiannual payments for the
service of interest and amortization of the bonds hereinafter mentioned as and.
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when the same shall become due and payable, and such guaranty shall be
endorsed on the bonds. The test of the guaranty shall be substantially in the
form hereto annexed and marked " Schedule B."

2. The text of the definitive engraved bonds shall be in the English language
substantially in the form hereto annexed and marked " Schedule A," and shall
bear a notation in Spanish substantially in the form shown on said schedule A.
The text of the usual certificate of the Treasury Department of the Republic
of Chile on. bonds of the Caja shall be in Spanish, or in both English and
Spanish, as the bankers may elect, in such form as may be required by Chilean
law. The Caja hereby authorizes the bankers to cause to be prepared without
delay definitive engraved bonds for execution by or on behalf of the Caja, such
bonds to be engraved and printed in New York in accordance with the require-
ments of the New York Stock Exchange. The bankers may issue or cause to
be issued by a bank or trust company in New York temporary interim cer-
tificates which, if issued, shall, in due course be exchangeable without cost or
expense to the bankers or the holders, for definitive engraved bonds.

The definitive bonds shall bear the facsimile signature of. Don Louis Barros
Borgono, the president of the board of directors of the Caja, and shall be
manually signed by Don Francisco Bahamondes, the cashier of the Caja, or
other duly authorized officer of the Caja. The certificate of the Treasury
Department shall be signed manually or otherwise as may be required by
•Chilean law. The coupons shall bear the facsimile signature of Don Louis
Barros Borgono, the president of the board of directors of the Caja. The
guaranty of the Republic of Chile endorsed on the bonds shall be manually
signed by His Excellency, the Honorable Miguel Cruchaga, the Chile Ambassador
to the United States of America, thereunto duly authorized by the Government
of the Republic of Chile or by some other duly authorized representative of the
Republic of Chile.

3. Until all of the bonds have been retired or redeemed, the Caja shall pay
to the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortization
of the bonds the sum of $1,500,000 per annum in gold coin of the United States
of America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter in this article
provided. Such sums shall be paid in equal semiannual installments at least
15 days before the 30th day of June and the 31st day of December in each
year, as hereinafter in article 5 hereof provided.

The fiscal agents shall apply each such installment to the payment of the
interest maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then out-
standing, and shall apply the part of each such installment not required for
the payment of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds
on such interest date as hereinafter provided.

The Caja may, at its option, increase the amount of any semiannual install-
ment to be applied to the redemption of bonds on any semiannual interest
date, and in the event of any such increase all subsequent semiannual install-
ments shall be reduced to an amount sufficient to provide for the semiannual
service of interest and amortization of such increased sinking-fund installment
to the redemption of bonds, such amount to be calculated as a cumulative sink-
ing fund compounded semiannually at the rate of 6% percent per annum to
redeem, on or before June 30, 1961, all of the bonds, so outstanding. Any
such reduced semiannual installment may similarly be increased, in which
•event subsequent semiannual installments shall *be similarly reduced. This
right is reserved, because repayments of the mortgage loans made by the Caja
may be made by the borrowers either in cash or in bonds of the Caja in excess
of the fixed minimum amortization payments, and the Caja is not permitted by
law to have its bonds outstanding in excess of the mortgage loans against
which they are issued.

The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemption of
bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 percent of their
principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of such pay-
ment.

The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest date shall
be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawings shall be held in public at
the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The Caja shall notify the
fiscal agents of the aggregate principal amount and numbers of the bonds to be
redeemed on each interest date and such notification shall be sent to the fiscal
agents at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. in the city of New York so as to be
received at said office at least 45 days prior to such interest date. The num-
bers of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised at least twice
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in two daily newspapers of general circulation in the Borough of Manhattan,
city and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear not less than
30 days prior to the redemption date. If the New York Stock Exchange so
requires, the advertisement shall be further published.

The bonds so called for redemption shall on the redemption date designated
in such notice become due and payable at 100 percent of their principal amount
and shall be payable, at the option of the holders, in the Borough of Manhattan,
city and State of New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the prin-
cipal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in gold coin of the United States
of America of the standard aforesaid, or in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the
office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and shall be paid by the
Caja on and after the redemption date at the redemption price aforesaid on
presentation and surrender of such bonds at any of said offices, together with
all coupons thereto appertaining maturing after the redemption date.

If any bond so presented shall not be accompanied by all coupons maturing
after the redemption date, then said bond shall be paid at the redemption price
aforesaid less the aggregate principal amount of all coupons maturing after
the redemption date not presented and surrendered with said bond: Provided,
That if more than four such coupons are not presented and surrendered with
said bond, the fiscal agents or the Caja may refuse to pay said bond. Notice
having been so given by the publication, the bonds so called for redemption
shall cease to bear interest from the redemption date unless they shall not be
so paid by the Caja upon presentation and surrender thereof with all coupons
maturing after the redemption date.

No expense in connection with the redemption of the bonds or the operation
of the sinking fund shall be charged against the sinking fund but such expenses
shall be paid by the Caja.

4. All notices or other announcements relating to the redemption of the
bonds, the payment of the coupons or any other matter in connection with the
bonds may be given or made by the fiscal agents, jointly or severally, on behalf
of the Caja as the fiscal agents shall deem proper, but all expenses in connection
therewith shall be paid by the Caja.

All bonds redeemed through the sinking fund with all unmatured coupons
thereto appertaining and all coupons paid by the fiscal agents sail be can-
celed by the fiscal agents and by them delivered to a representative of the
Caja for that purpose in the city of New York or sent by registered mail
insured to and at the risk and expense of the Caja. All bonds paid in San-
tiago by the Caja, and all bonds delivered to the Caja in payment of its loans
shall be sent, as soon as practicable after such payment or delivery, to the
fiscal agents for cancellation at the risk and expense of the Caja, and no bonds
delivered to the Caja in payment of its loans shall be reissued or renego-
tiated by the Caja.

5. So long as any of the bonds shall be outstanding the Caja covenants to
pay to the fiscal agents at their respective offices in the city of New York
in gold coin of the United States of the standard aforesaid—

(a) At least 15 days before June 30 and December 31 in each year the sum
of $750,000 (or, in the event that the Caja shall have increased the amount
of any previous semiannual installment as provided in article 3 hereof, such
lesser amount as may be due as provided in said article 3) to be applied to
the service of interest and amortization of the bonds as provided in article
3 hereof, the first payment to be made at least 15 days before December 31,
1926, and the last payment to be made at least 15 days before June 30, 1961;
and if the Caja shall elect to increase the amount of any such semiannual
installment as provided in article 3 hereof, the amount of any such increase
at least 15 days before the interest date on which such amounts are to be
applied to the redemption of bonds. One half of each payment made pursuant
to this paragraph (a) shall be made to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. at their office in
the city of New York, and one half of each such payment shall be made to
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, at its principal office in the city of New
York;

(&) at least 15 days before June 30, 1961, a sum equal to the principal
amount of all the bonds then outstanding, one half of such payment to be
made to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. at their office in the city of New York, and one
half of such payment to be made to Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, at its
principal office in the city of New York. Any amounts in the sinking fund
to be applied to the redemption of bonds on June 30, 1961, at the time of the
payment made pursuant to this paragraph (&) shall be credited against such
payment; and
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(o) such amounts as may be required to meet all expense incident to the
service of the loan, including the compensation and expenses of the registrar;
such payments to be made from time to time, on the joint written or cabled
request of the fiscal agents, to the fiscal agent or fiscal agents stated in such
request.

The fiscal agents shall not be required to segregate any moneys paid to
or deposited with them as hereinbefore provided. The Oaja irrevocably author-
izes and directs the fiscal agents and each of them to pay out of the moneys
paid to them as hereinbefore provided the interest on the bonds to the bearers
of the coupons upon presentation and surronder thereof, and the principal of
the bonds at maturity or on the redemption dates, as the case may be, to the
bearers of the bonds to be paid or redeemed upon presentation and surrender
thereof, and to apply the moneys in the sinking fund to the redemption of
the bonds, and to make every such payment without further formality except
as the fiscal agents or either of them may be advised may be necessary to
comply with some law or regulation of the United States of America or other
public authority therein.
, 6. The Caja during the life of the loan will maintain in the Borough of
Manhattan, in the city of New York, a fiscal agency or fiscal agencies of the
loan and a registry of the loan. The Caja appoints Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, of the city and State of New York, United
States of America', to be fiscal agents of the loan during the life of the loan
subject to the terms and conditions of this agreement. The Caja also ap-
points said Guaranty Trust Co. of New York as registrar of the loan during
the life of the loan subject to the terms and conditions of this agreement.

7. Neither the fiscal agents nor the registrar shall be liable otherwise than
for good faith and the exercise of reasonable care. The fiscal agents and
the registrar and each of them shaU be protected in any action which any
of them may take in acting on any bond or coupon or any notice, request,
or other paper believed by them or it to be genuine as well as in or in respect
of any action taken or suffered in good faith under the advice of counsel.
Neither of the bankers and neither of the fiscal agents shall be liable for any
act or omission of the other.

8. The Caja shall pay each of the fiscal agents as compensation for their
services a commission of one quarter of 1 percent of the amount of all pay-
ments made to such fiscal agent pursuant to paragraphs (a) and (ft) of
article 5 hereof, such compensation to be paid to the fiscal agents at the lime
when such payments are made to the fiscal agents. The Caja shall also pay
the fiscal agents as compensation for their services a commission of one
quarter of 1 percent of the principal amount of all bonds delivered to the
Caja in payment of its mortgage loans; one half of such compensation to be
paid to each of the fiscal agents at the time when such bonds are sent to the
fiscal agents for cancelation as provided in article 4 hereof.

9. In case any of the bonds shall become mutilated, destroyed, or lost, a new
bond (having endorsed thereon the guaranty of the Republic of Chile in this
agreement provided for) of like amount, tenor, and date, bearing the same
number and bearing all unmatured coupons, shall be issued by the Caja; but
only if permitted by and in accordance with Chilean law, and the registrar
shall authenticate the same for delivery in exchange for, and upon cancelation
of, the bond so mutilated and its unmatured coupons, or in lieu of the bond so
destroyed or lost and its unmatured coupons, but in the case of destroyed or
lost bonds only upon receipt by the Caja and the registrar of evidence satis-
factory to each of them that such bonds were destroyed or lost and, if required,
upon receipt also of indemnity satisfactory to each of them in their discretion.
The registrar shall incur no liability for such action.

10. The Caja agrees to sell and deliver to the bankers and the bankers agree
to purchase from the Caja and pay for $18,330,000 aggregate principal amount
•of the bonds at the price of 95% percent of the principal amount thereof, being
$17,528,062.50. The remaining $1,670,000 principal amount of the bonds will
be retained by the Caja for its reserve fund, and the Caja agrees that it will
not sell or offer for sale said $1,670,000 principal amount of the bonds until
January 1, 1927, and thereafter will sell or offer same for sale only to the
bankers.

In the first instance an appropriately executed temporary bond (which may
be printed, written, or typewritten) for $20,000,000 in substantially the form
hereto annexed and marked *' Schedule C" and endorsed with the guaranty
of the Republic of Chile, in substantially the form hereto annexed and marked
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"* Schedule D ", shall be delivered on or before July 31, 1926, unless the bankers
consent to postpone this date, to Banco de Chile, for account of Guaranty Trust
Oo. of New York. The charges of Banco de Chile shall be paid by the Caja,
As promptly as practicable after the delivery of the temporary bond for
$20,000,000, as aforesaid, Guaranty Trust Co. of New York shall deliver to
or upon the order of the Caja an interim receipt or receipts representing said
$1,670,000 principal amount of the bonds and shall deliver to1 or on the order
of the bankers interim receipts representing said $18,330,000' principal amount
of the bonds. Payment of $4,382,015.62, the first instalment of the purchase
price, shall be made on August 2, 1926, unless the time for such delivery shall
be extended by the bankers at the request of the Caja, as above provided,
and, in that ease, within the period of such extension on 5 days' notice to
the bankers in writing, but such payment shall not be made until after receipt
of cable advice from Banco de Chile to Guaranty Trust Co. of New York of
the delivery of such temporary bond. Payment of $4,382,015.62, the second
instalment of the purchase price, shall be made on the eighteenth day follow-
ing the payment of the first instalment, and payment of $8,764,031.26, the final
instalment of the purchase price, shall be made on the twenty-second day follow-
ing the payment of the first instalment.

Such payments shall be made by placing the amount of each installment of
the purchase price to the credit of the Caja in dollars in the city of New
York, one half of each such installment to be credited to the account c«f the
'Caja with Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and one half of each such installment to be
credited to the account of the Caja with Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.
The amounts so credited to the Caja shall be withdrawn upon the order of such
person or persons as may be authorized to draw upon the same by the Caja,
and all withdrawals shall be made in substantially equal amounts from Kuhn,
Loeb & Co. and from Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.

Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and Guaranty Trust Co. of New York shall each credit the
«Caja with interest at the current rate which New York clearing house banks
may then be paying on the amounts so credited with them respectively, until
disbursed by the Caja.

11. Forthwith, upon the execution of this agreement the Caja will deliver or
*cause to be delivered to the bankers a prospectus letter or letters containing
information concerning the financial position of the Caja and of the Republic
of Chile, its debts, income and expenditures, and financial administration, and
:such other information and in such form as the bankers may reasonably request
and as shall be satisfactory to the bankers' counsel, such letter or letters to be
signed by the Chilean Ambassador to the United States of America.

12. It is a condition precedent to any obligation of the bankers hereunder
(a) that the Caja shall have promptly delivered a prospectus letter as set
forth above in article 11 hereof, and (&) that on or before July 31, 1926, unless
the time be extended by the bankers at the request of the Caja as hereinbefore
provided, and, in that case, within the period of such extension,

(1) the Caja shall have delivered to the representative of the bankers in
Chile duly authenticated copies of the laws or decrees or other instruments
authorizing the issue of the bonds by the Republic of Chile in accordance with
the terms of this agreement and also duly certified copies of all proceedings of
the Caja and all executive and other decrees of the Government of the Republic
of Chile necessary to comply with said laws in connection with the execution
and delivery of the bonds hereunder;

(2) the bankers shall have received an opinion satisfactory to the bankers'
•counsel in New York, of Chilean counsel approved by the bankers' counsel in
New York, approving the proceedings of the Caja authorizing the creation, issue,
and sale of the bonds and approving the guaranty of the bonds by the Republic
of Chile, in accordance with the terms of this agreement, the sufficiency of all
.action taken thereunder, the validity of this agreement, and the validity of the
bonds, both temporary and definitive, in the hands of holders of whatever citi-
zenship or residence, in accordance with the terms of the bonds and of this
agreement; and

(3) that the bankers' counsel in New York shall have approved the form of
the bonds and coupons.

13. The Caja will pay all stamp and other duties, if any, to which under
the laws of Chile or of the United States of America this agreement or the
bonds may be subject. The Caja will also pay the cost of printing, engraving,
executing, and authenticating the temporary and definitive bonds and interim
certificates for definitive bonds and of transporting the temporary and definitive
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bonds to and from Santiago, and the compensation and expenses of the*
registrar. The Caja will also pay the fees and disbursements of the Chilean-
counsel referred to in article 12 hereof.

14. The Caja hereby covenants and agrees that no bonds issued or guaranteed
by it other than the bonds purchased by the bankers hereunder shall be sold
or offered for sale in the United States of America prior to January 1, 1927,.
except with the written consent of the bankers, and except as hereinafter pro-
vided. The bankers understand that the Caja intends to issue before said
January 1, 1927, but not before October 15, 1926, unless with the consent of
the bankers, up to $10,000,000 principal amount of agricultural bonds guaran-
teed as to principal, interest, and sinking fund, if any, by the Republic of
Chile, by endorsement, of which not more than one half may be 6% percent
35-year bonds with a three fourths of 1 percent cumulative sinking fund similar
to the bonds of the present issue and the balance will be 6% percent bond&
maturing serially within from 6 months to 5 years after their date; and the
bankers agree, subject to the further provisions of this article, to buy from,
the Caja, and the Caja agrees to sell to the bankers, said agricultural boBd&
up to $10,000,000 principal amount at the same net price to the bankers (con-
sidering accrued interest and dates of payment of the installments of the
purchase price) as paid by the bankers for the bonds of the present issue,,
pursuant to article 10 hereof: Provided, however, That if the short-term serial
bonds above mentioned should, by agreement between the Caja and the bankers,:
be issued with a lower coupon rate than 6% percent, the net price of such,
bonds to the bankers shall be adjusted accordingly; and provided further, that
if market conditions, in the opinion of the bankers, permit, the bankers wilL
offer more favorable prices and terms to the Caja for said agricultural bonds.

The obligation of the bankers to purchase said agricultural bonds is subject
to< the condition that if between the date of this agreement and the offering of
said agricultural bonds for public subscription by the bankers any conditions
of the nature of force majeure or any political, financial, or commercial devel-
opments or market conditions shall, in the opinion of the bankers., whose conclu-
sion in this respect shall be final, render inadvisable the issue to the public of
said agricultural bonds, or of a portion thereof, then the bankers shall be at
liberty, at their option, to give the Caja notice of their determination not to?
proceed with the purchase of said agricultural bonds, or of a portion thereof,
and thereupon the obligations of the bankers under this article 14 with respect
to the purchase of said agricultural bonds, or such thereof as they shall have
decided not to purchase, shall forthwith terminate, but all the other obligations
of either party to the other under this agreement shall continue in force.

15. The Caja hereby covenants and agrees that it will not issue or sell any
securities of the Caja in the United States of America, or issue or sell any
securities intended to be sold or offered for sale in the United States of
America prior to July 1, 1928, without first giving the bankers a 30-day option
to purchase such securities on terms and conditions at least as favorable to
the bankers as the Caja is able to obtain from other sources at the time when
such issue or sale is proposed. If the bankers shall not exercise such option
within the 30-day period the Caja shall have the right to offer such securities
elsewhere on terms and conditions not less favorable to the Caja than those
offered to the bankers. The Caja will not reoffer such securities, or accept
offers therefore, on terms and conditions less favorable to the Caja without
giving the bankers a 30-day option to purchase such securities on such less
favorable terms and conditions. The Caja, however, reserves the right to
negotiate through an agent who will be instructed to work in accordance with
these conditions.

16. The Caja will at the request of the bankers make or cause to be made
application for the listing of the bonds and interim certificates on the New
York Stock Exchange or the bankers may themselves make such application for
and on account of the Caja. The Caja will furnish to the bankers all docu-
ments deemed by the bankers to be advantageous for the making of such
application and it will take and undertake all such action as may be requisite
in accordance with the requirements of said exchange in order to secure such
listing. The cost and expenses of such application, whether made by the
bankers or by the Caja, shall be paid by the Caja.

17. Reference in this agreement to the fiscal agents or either of them shall be
deemed to include any successor firm or corporation however constituted con-
tinuing the business of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and/or Guaranty Trust Co. of New
York. Reference in this agreement to the registrar shall be deemed to include
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any successor corporation continuing the business of Guaranty Trust Co. of
New York. Reference in this, agreement to the bankers, or either of them,
shall be deemed to include any successor firm or corporation however consti-
tuted continuing the business of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and/or Guaranty Trust Co.
of New York.

In witness whereof Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this agreement
to be signed in its behalf by His Excellency, the Hon. Miguel Cruchaga, there-
unto duly authorized, and Kuhn, Loeb & Co. have signed this agreement and
Guaranty Co. of New York has caused this agreement to be signed by its presi-
dent or one of its vice presidents and its corporate seal to be affixed hereto
and attested by an assistant treasurer as of the day and year first above
written.

CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO,
By MIGUEL CRUCHAGA.

KUHN, LOEB & Co. [L. S.]
GUARANTY CO. OF NEW YORK,

[SEAL]
ByH. STANLEY, President.

Attest:
R. T. WILLIS, Assistant Treasurer,

The undersigned accept their appointment as fiscal agents under the fore-
going agreement upon the terms and conditions thereof; and the undersigned
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York also accepts its appointment as registrar
thereunder upon the terms and conditions thereof.

GUARANTY TRUST CO>. OF NEW YORK,
By C. H. PLATNER, Vice President.

SCHEDULE A

[Form of definitive bond]

OAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO (CHILE) (MORTGAGE BANK OF CHILE), GUARANTEED
SINKING FUND 6 % PERCENT GOLD BOND OF 1926, DUE JUNE 30, 1961

Letra de Credito al Portador, por United States—$ oro (dollars amer-
icanos) que ganan el 6% de interes anual.—Reembolsable por sorteos semes-
trales a mas tardar en 35 anos—Los intereses y amortizaciones se pagan el 31
de Diciembre y 30 Junio, en cambio, del coupon respective o de la letra amor-
tizada.—

Caja de Credito Hipotecario (herein called the Caja) for value received,
promises to pay to the bearer on June 30, 1961, the sum of $ and to pay
interest thereon from June 30, 1926, until the principal of this bond is paid,
at the rate of 6% percent per annum, semiannually, on June 30 and December
31 in each year upon presentation and surrender of the coupons hereto annexed
as they they severally mature.

The principal of, and interest on, this bond are payable at the option of the
holder, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the
office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co.
of New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of or equal to the
standard of weight and fineness existing June 30, 1926, or in the city of Santi-
ago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and will
be paid without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies, or duties of any
nature now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or by
any State, Province, municipality or other taxing authority thereof.or therein,
and will be paid in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the
holder be a citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile State.

This bond is one of an issue of bonds known as the " Guaranteed sinking
fund 6% percent gold bonds'of 1926" of the Caja (herein called the bonds)
limited to $20,000,000 principal amount, issued in accordance with the law of
the Republic of Chile dated, August ,29, 1855, the decree law dated March 9,
1925, the decree law date*-December' 15, 1925, and the decree of the President
of the Republic of Chile dated July 27, 1926, constituting the loan designated
Emprestito oro Caja Hipotecaria, 1926.
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Until all the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed the Caja will pay to
the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortization of
the bonds the sum of $1,500,000 per annum in gold coin of the United States of
America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter provided. Such sums
•shall be paid in equal semiannual installments before the 30th day of June and
the 31st day of December in each year, the first payment to be made before
December 31, 1926, and the last payment to be made before June 30, 1961. The
fiscal agents shall apply each such installment to the payment of the interest
maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then outstanding-
and shall apply the part of each such installment not required for the payment
of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds on such interest
date as hereinafter provided. The Caja may, at its option, increase the amount
of any semiannual installment to be applied to the redemption of bonds on any
semiannual interest date, and, in the event of any such increase, all subsequent
semiannual installments shall be reduced to an amount sufficient to provide for
the semiannual service of interest and amortization of the bonds which shall
be outstanding after the application of such increased sinking fund installment
to the redemption of bonds, such amount to be calculated as a cumulative sink-
ins* fund compounded semiannually at the rate of 6% percent per annum to
-redeem, on or before June 30, 1961, all of the bonds so outstanding. Any such
reduced semiannual installment may similarly be increased, in which event
subsequent semiannual installments shall be similarly reduced.

The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemption of
bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 percent of
their principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of such,
payment. The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest
date shall be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawings shall be held
in public at the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The numbers
of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised at least twice in
two daily newspapers of general circulation in the Borough of Manhattan, city
and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear not less than 30
days prior to the redemption date. The bonds so called for redemption shall
on the redemption date designated in such notice become due and payable at
100 percent of their principal amount, and shall be payable, at the option of
the holders, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the
office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or at the principal office of Guarantj^ Trust Co. of
New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of the standard afore-
said, or in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft
on New York City, and shall be paid by the Caja on and after the redemption
date at the redemption price aforesaid on presentation and surrender of such
bonds at any of said offices, together with all coupons thereto appertaining
maturing after the redemption date. If any bond so presented shall not be
accompanied by all coupons maturing after the redemption date, then said
bond shall be paid at the redemption price aforesaid less the aggregate prin-
cipal amount of all coupons maturing after the redemption date not presentee!
and surrendered with said bond: Provided, That if more than four such
coupons are not presented and surrendered with said bond the fiscal agents or
the Caja may refuse to pay said bond. Notice having been so given by publica-
tion the bonds so called for redemption shall cease to bear interest from the
redemption date unless they shall not be so paid by the Caja upon presenta-
tion and surrender thereof with all coupons maturing after the redemption date.

This bond and the coupons appertaining thereto shall pass by delivery.
This bond shall not become valid or obligatory for any purpose until it shall

be authenticated by the certificate of the registrar hereon endorsed.
In witness whereof Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this bond to be

executed in its name bearing the facsimile signature of the President of itss
board of directors and to be manually signed by its cashier thereunto duly
authorized and to' be impressed with its seal and the interest coupons bearing-
the facsimile signature of the president of its board of directors to be hereto*
annexed.

Dated, June 30, 1926.
CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO,.

By , Cashier.
Louis BARROS BORGONO,

President of the Board of Directors
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[Form of registrar's certificate]

This is one of the within described guaranteed sinking-fund 6% gold bonds
of 1926 of Caja de Credito Hipotecario (Chile).

GUARANTY TRUST CO. OF NEW YORK, Registrar,
By .

[Form of coupon]

No. . $ .
On , 19—, unless the bond hereinafter mentioned shall have been

called for previous redemption, Caja de Credito Hipotecario (Chile) promises to
pay to bearer, at his option, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of
New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in £old coin of the United States of America,
of or equal to the standard of weight and fineness existing on June 30, 1926, or
in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New
York City, $ without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies, or duties
of any nature new or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile
or by any State, Province, municipality, or other taxing authority thereof or
therein in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the holder be a
citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile state, being 6 months' interest
then due on its guaranteed sinking-fund 6%-percent gold bond of 1926, dated
June 30, 1926 (No. ).

CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO,
By Louis BARROS BORGONO,

President of the Board of Directors.

SCHEDULE B

The Republic of Chile, for a valuable consideration, hereby unconditionally
guarantees to the holder of the within bond prompt payment of the principal
amount of said bond in accordance with its terms when the same shall become
due and payable, whether at the maturity thereof or otherwise, and of the
interest thereon at the rate and at the times specified in said bond and in the
appurtenant coupons, upon presentation and surrender of said coupons as they
severally mature, and also prompt payment to the fiscal agents of the semi-
annual payments mentioned in said bond for the service of interest and amorti-
zation of the bonds when the same shall become due and payable.

Dated June 30, 1926.
REPUBLICS OF CHILE,

By .

SCHEDULE C

[Form of temporary bond]

CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTEOARIO (CHILE) (MORTGAGE BANK OF CHILE) GUARANTEED
SINKING-FUND 6%-PERCENT GOLD BOND OF 1926, DUE JUNE 30, 1961

Caja de Credito Hipotecario (herein called the "Caja"), for value received,
promises to pay to the bearer on June 30, 1961, the sum of $20,000,000, and to
pay interest thereon from June 30, 1926, until the principal of this bond is paid
at the rate of 6% percent per annum, semiannually, on June 30 and December
31 each year.

The principal of, and interest on, this bond are payable at the option of
the holder, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the
office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co., of
New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of or equal to the
standard of weight and fineness existing June 30, 1926, or in the city of
Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City,,
and will be paid without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies or duties of
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any nature now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or
by any &tate, Province, municipality, or other taxing authority thereof or
therein, and will be paid in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether
the holder be a citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile state.

This bond is a temporary bond without coupons and is one of an issue of
bonds known as the " guaranteed sinking-fund 6%-percent gold bonds of 1926
of the Caja" (herein called the "bonds"), limited to .$20,000,000 principal
amount, issued in accordance with the law of the Republic of Chile dated
August 29, 1855, the decree law dated March 9, 1925, the decree law dated
December 16, 1925, and the decree of the President of the Republic of Chile
dated July 27, 1926, constituting the loan designated " Bmprestito oro Caja
Hipotecaria, 1926,"

Until all the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed the Caja will pay to
the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortization of
the bonds the sum of $1,500,000 per annum in gold coin of the United States of
America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter provided. Such sums
shall be paid in equal semiannual installments before the 30th day of June and
the 31st day of December in each year, the first payment to be made before
December 31, 1926, and the last payment to be made before June 30, 1961. The
fiscal agents shall apply each installment to the payment of the interest matur-
ing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then outstanding and
shall apply the part of each such installment not required for the payment of
such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds on such interest
date, as hereinafter provided. The Caja may, at its option, increase the amount
of any semiannual installment to be applied to the redemption of the bonds
on any semiannual interest date, and, in the event of any such increase, all
subsequent semiannual installments shall be reduced to an amount sufficient
to provide for the semiannual service of interest and amortization of the bonds
which shall be outstanding after the application of such increase sinking-fund
installment to the redemption of bonds, such amount to be calculated as a
cumulative sinking fund compounded semiannually at the rate of 6% percent
per annum to redeem, on or before June 30,1961, all of the bonds so outstanding.

Any such reduced semiannual installment may similarly be increased, in
which event subsequent semiannual installments shall be similarly reduced.
The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemption of
bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 percent of their
principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of such pay-
ment. The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest date
shall be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawings shall be held in
public in the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The numbers
of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised at least twice in two
daily newspapers of general circulation in the Borough of Manhattan, city
and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear not less than 30
days prior to the redemption date. The bonds so called for redemption shall
on the redemption date designated in such notice become due and payable at
100 percent of their principal amount, and shall be payable, at the option of
the holders, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at
the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co.
of New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of the standard
aforesaid, or in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight
draft on New York City, and shall be paid by the Caja on and after the redemp-
tion date at the redemption price aforesaid on presentation and surrender of
such bonds at any of said offices, together with all coupons thereto appertaining
maturing after the redemption date.

If any bond so presented shall not be accompanied by all coupons maturing
after redemption date, then said bond shall be paid at the redemption price
aforesaid, less the aggregate principal amount of all coupons maturing after
the redemption date not presented and surrendered with said bond; provided,
that if more than four such coupons are not presented and surrendered with
said bond the fiscal agents or the Caja may refuse to pay said bond. Notice
having been so given by publication the bonds so called for redemption shall
cease to bear interest from the redemption date unless they shall not be so
paid by the Caja upon presentation and surrender thereof with all coupons
maturing after the redemption date.

This temporary bond is exchangeable for definitive engraved bonds of this
issue of like tenor .and for, a like: aggregate principal amount when engraved
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and prepared, endorsed with the guaranty of the Republic of Chile, correspond-
ing so far as appropriate with the guaranty hereon endorsed.

This bond shall pass by delivery.
In witness whereof, Caja de Credito Hipoteeario has caused this bond to be

executed in its name bearing the signature of the president of its bo'atfd of
directors and of its cashier thereunto duly authorized and to be impressed
with its seal.

Dated June 30, 1926.
CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTEOARIO,

By , Cashier.

President of the Board of Directors.

SCHEDULE D

The Republic of Chile, for a valuable consideration, hereby unconditionally
guarantees to the holder of the within bond prompt payment of the principal
amount of said bond in accordance with its terms, when the same shall become
due and payable, whether at the maturity thereof or otherwise, and of the
interest thereon at the rate and at the times specified in said bond, and also
prompt payment to the fiscal agents of the semiannual payments mentioned in
said bond for the service of interest and amortization of the bonds, when the
same shall become due and payable, and the Republic of Chile hereby agrees
to endorse on the several definitive engraved bonds to be delivered in exchange
for the within temporary bond its guaranty as aforesaid, with appropriate
variations.

Dated June 30, 1926.
REPUBLIC OF CHILE,

By .

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 15, JUNE 28, 1933

AGREEMENT BETWEEN OAJA DE CREDITO* HIPOTECAEJO (CHILE) AND KUHN, LOEB &
CO. AND GUARANTY 00. OF NEW YORK APRIL 30, 1928. GUARANTEED SINKING FUND
6 PERCENT GOLD BONDS OF 192 8

Agreement, dated April 30, 1928, made in the city and State of New York
in the United States of America between Caja de Credito Hipotecario, of
Santiago, Chile, organized under the laws of Chile (hereinafter called the
Caja), acting by His Excellency, the Honorable Carlos G. Davila, Chilean
Ambassador to the United States of America, thereunto duly authorized, and
Kuhn, Loeb & Co., a copartnership of the city and State of New York, and
Guaranty Co. of New York, a corporation organized under the laws of the
State of Delaware (hereinafter called the bankers).

In consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafter set forth, it is agreed
as follows;

1. The Caja will forthwith create an issue of bonds to be known as its
.guaranteed sinking fund 6 percent gold bonds of 1928 (hereinafter called the
bonds) limited to $20,000,000 principal amount, to constitute the loan-designated
Emprestito oro Caja Hipotecaria, 1928. The bonds shall be issued in accord-
ance with the law of the Republic of Chile of August 29, 1855, establishing the
Caja, as amended by the decree law dated December 15, 1925, which decree
law was duly approved by the commission appointed for that purpose by both
Houses of Congress, and with the decree law no. 308 of March 9, 1925, and
with the decree of the President of the Republic of Chile, dated January 31,
1928, which authorize the guaranty of the bonds by the Republic of Chile.

Eight million dollars principal amount, of the bonds, are to provide for con-
struction purposes according to said decree law no. 308, dated March 9, 1925,
and $12,000,000 principal amount are to provide for other corporate purposes.
The bonds shall be in coupon form, payable to bearer, shall be dated April
30, 1928, shall mature April 30, 1961, shall bear interest from April 30, 1928,
at the rate of 6 percent per annum, payable semiannually on April 30 and
October 31 in each year and shall be in the denominations of $1,000 and $500
Aji such proportions as the bankers may request. The principal of, and interest
otf-' the bonds shall be payable without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies,
or duties of any nature, now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic
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of Chile or by any state, province, municipality, or other taxing authority
thereof or therein, and shall be paid, at the option of the holders, in the Bor-
ough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb
& Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York in gold
coin of the United States of America of or equal to the standard of weight
and fineness existing April 30, 1928, or in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the
office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and shall be paid in time
of war as well as in time of peace and whether the holder be a citizen or resi-
dent of a friendly or a hostile state. The bonds shall be authenticated by
the certificate endorsed thereon of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, registrar
of the loan hereinafter appointed.

The Republic of Chile shall unconditionally guarantee to the holders of the
bonds prompt payment of the principal of, and the interest on, the bonds, as
and when the same shall become due and payable and also prompt payment
to the fiscal agents, hereinafter appointed, of the semiannual payments for the
service of interest and amortization of the bonds hereinafter mentioned as
and when the same shall become due and payable, and such guaranty shall
be endorsed on the bonds. The text of the guaranty shall be substantially
in the form hereto annexed and marked " Schedule B ".

2. The text of the definitive engraved bonds shall be in the English language
substantially in the form hereto annexed and marked " Schedule A", and shall
bear a notation in Spanish substantially in the form shown on said schedule A.
The text of the usual certificate of the Treasury Department of the Republic
of Chile on bonds of the Caja shall be in Spanish, or in both English and
Spanish, as the bankers may elect, in such form as may be required by Chilean
law. The Caja hereby authorizes the bankers to cause to be prepared without
delay definite engraved bonds for execution by or on behalf of the Caja, such
bonds to be engraved and printed in New York in accordance with the require-
ments of the New York Stock Exchange. The bankers may issue or cause to
be issued by a bank or trust company in New York temporary interim certifi-
cates which, if issued, shall, in due course, be exchangeable without cost or
expense to the bankers or the holders, for definitive engraved bonds.

The definitive bonds shall bear the facsimile signature of Don Luis Barros
Borgono, the director of the Caja, and shall be manually signed by Don Fran-
cisco Bahamondes, the cashier of the Caja, or other duly authorized officer of
the Caja. The certificato of the Treasury Department shall be signed manually
or otherwise as may be required by Chilean law. The coupons shall bear the
facsimile signature of Don Luis Barros Borgono, the director of the Caja. The
guaranty of the Republic of Chile endorsed on the bonds shall be manually
signed by His Excellency, the Honorable Carlos G. Davila, the Chilean Am-
bassador to the United1 States of America, thereunto duly authorized by the
Government of the Republic of Chile or by some other duly authorized repre-
sentative of the Republic of Chile.

3. Until all of the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed, the Caja
shall pay to the fiscal agents as an annunity for the service of interest and
amortization of the bonds the sum of $1,400,000 per annum in gold coin of the
United States of America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter in
this article provided. Such sums shall be paid in equal semiannual instal-
ments at least 15 days before the 30th day of April and the 31st day of October
in each year as hereinafter in article 5 hereof provided.

The fiscal agents shall apply each such instalment to the payment of the
interest maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then out-
standing and shall apply the part of each such instalment not required for the
payment of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds on
such interest date as hereinafter provided.

The Caja may, at its option, increase the amount of any semiannual install-
ment to be applied to the redemption of bonds on any semiannual interest
date, and, in the event of any such increase, all subsequent semiannual install-
ments shall be reduce® to an amount sufficient to provide for the semiannual
service of interest and amortization of the bonds which shall be outstanding
after the application of such increased sinking fund installment to the redemp-
tion of bonds, such amount to be calculated as a cumulative sinking fund
compounded semiannually at the rate of 6 percent per annum to redeem, on
or before April 30, 1961, all of the bonds so outstanding. Any such reduced
semiannual installment may similarly be increased in which event subsequent
semiannual installments shall be similarly reduced. This right is reserved
because repayments of the mortgage loans made by the Caja may fje \nade
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by the borrowers either in cash or in bonds of the Caja in excess of the fixed
minimum amortization payments, and the Gaja is not permitted by law to
have its bonds outstanding in excess of the mortgage loans against whieli
they are issued.

The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemption of
bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 percent of
their principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of sucli
payment.

The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest date shall
be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawings shall be held in pu)bli<?
at the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The Caja shall
notify the fiscal agents of the aggregate principal amount and numbers of th&
bonds to be redeemed on each interest date and such notification shall be sen!
to the fiscal agents at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., in the city of New York,
so as to be received at said office at least 45 days prior to such interest date,
The numbers of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised a|
least twice in two daily newspapers of general circulation in the borough of
Manhattan, city and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear not
less than 30 days prior to the redemption date. If the New York Stoclt
Exchange so requires, the advertisement shall be further published.

The bonds so called for redemption shall on the redemption date designated
in such notice become due and payable at 100 percent of their principal amount
and shall be payable, at the option of the holders, in the borough of Man*
hattan, city and State of New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. of
at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in gold coin .of
the United States of America of the standard aforesaid, or in the city of
Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York €ity,
and shall be paid by the Caja on and after the redemption date at the re^emp^
tion price aforesaid on presentation and surrender of such bonds at any of
said offices, together with all coupons thereto appertaining maturing afte?
the redemption date.

If any bond so presented shall not be accompanied by all coupons maturing
after the redemption date, then said bond shall be paid at the redeunptioit
price aforesaid less the aggregate principal amount of all coupons maturing
after the redemption date not presented and surrendered with said bond,
provided that if more than four such coupons are not presented and sur*
rendered with said bond, the fiscal agents or the Caja may refuse to pay saif
bond. Notice having been so given by publication, the bonds so called for
redemption shall cease to bear interest from the redemption date unless they
shall not be so paid by the Caja upon presentation and surrender thereof witli
all coupons maturing after the redemption date.

No expenses in connection with the redemption of the bonds or the opera*
tion of the sinking fund shall be charged against the sinking but such expenses
shall be paid by the Caja.

4. All notices or other announcements relating to the redemption of the
bonds, the payment of the coupons, or any other matter in connection witlj
the bonds may be given or made by the fiscal agents, jointly or severally, OIJ
behalf of the Caja as the fiscal agents shall deem proper, but all expenses is
connection therewith shall be paid by the Caja.

All bonds redeemed through the sinking fund, with all unmatured coupons-
thereto appertaining and all coupons paid by the fiscal agents, shall be can*
celed by the fiscal agents and by them delivered to a representative of the Cajg,
for that purpose in the city of New York or sent by registered mail insured
to and at the risk and expense of the Caja. All bonds paid in Santiago by
the Caja and all bonds delivered to the Caja in payment of its loans shall be
sent, as soon as practicable after such payment or delivery, to the fiscal agents
for cancellation at the risk and expense of the C-aja, and no bonds delivered
to the Caja in payment of its loans shall be reissued or renegotiated by the
Caja.

5. So long as any of the bonds shall be outstanding the Gaja covenants ta
pay to the fiscal agents at their respective offices in the city of New York i i
gold coin of the United States of America of the standard aforesaid—

(a) At least 15 days before April 30 and October 31 in each year the sum
of $700,000 (or, in the event that the Caja shall have increased the amount
of any previous semiannual insthallment as provided in article 3 thereof, sue!$
lesser amount .as may be due as provided in said article -3>) to be applied -\&
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the service of interest and amortization of the bonds as provided in article 3
hereof, the first payment to be made at least 15 days before October 31, 1928,
and the last payment to be made at least 15 days before April 80, 1961; and
if the Oaja shall elect to increase the amount of any such semiannual install-
ment as provided in article 3 hereof, the amount of any such increase at least
15 days before the interest date on which such amount is to be applied to the
redemption of bonds. One half of each payment made pursuant to this para-
graph (a) shall be made to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. at their office in the city of New
York, and one half of each such payment shall be made to Guaranty Trust
Co. of New York at its principal office in the city of New York;

(&) At least 15 days before April 30, 1961. a sum equal to the principal
amount of all the bonds then outstanding, one half of such payment to be
made to Kuhn, Loeb & Co., at their office in the city of New York, and one half
of such payment to be made to Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, at its principal
office in the city of New York. Any amounts in the sinking fund to be applied
to the redemption of bonds on April 30, 1961, at the time of the payment made
pursuant to this paragraph (&) shall be credited against such payment; and

(c) Such amounts as may be required to meet all expenses incident to the
service of the loan, including the compensation and expenses of the registrar;
such payments to be made from time to time, on the joint written or cabled
request of the fiscal agents, to the fiscal agent or fiscal agents stated in such
request.

The fiscal agents shall not be required to segregate any moneys paid to or
deposited with them as hereinbefore provided. The Caja irrevocably author-
izes and directs the fiscal agents and each of them to pay out of the moneys
paid to them as hereinbefore provided the interest on the bonds to the bears
of the coupons upon presentation and surrender thereof, a'nd the principal of
the bonds at maturity or on the redemption dates, as the case may be, to the
bearers of the bonds to be paid or redeemed upon presentation and surrender
thereof, and to apply the moneys in the sinking fund to the redemption of the
bonds, and to make every such payment without further formality except as
the fiscal agents or either of them may be advised may be necessary to comply
with some law or regulation of the United States of America or other public
authority therein.

6. The Caja during the life of the loan will maintain in the Borough of
Manhattan, in the city of New York, a fiscal agency or fiscal agencies of the
loan and a registry of the loan. The Caja appoints Kuhn, Loeb &i Co. and
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, of the city and State of New York,( United
States of America, to be fiscal agents of the loan during the life of the loan,
subject to the terms and conditions of this agreement. The Caja also appoints
said Guaranty Trust Co. of New York as registrar of the loan during the life
of the loan subject to the terms and conditions of this agreement.

7. Neither the fiscal agents nor the registrar shall be liable otherwise than
for good faith and the exercise of reasonable care. The fiscal agents and the
Tegistrar and each of them shall be protected in any action which any of them
may take in acting on any bond or coupon or any notice, request, or other paper
believed by them or it to be genuine as well as in or in respect of any action
taken or suffered in good faith under the advice of counsel. Neither of the
bankers and neither of the fiscal agents shall be liable for any act or omission
of the other.

8. The Caja shall pay each of the fiscal agents as compensation for their
services a commission of one quarter of 1 percent of the amount of all payments
made to such fiscal agent pursuant to paragraphs (a) and (&) of article 5
iiereof, such compensation to be paid to the fiscal agents at the time when
such payments are made to the fiscal agents. The Caja shall also pay the
fiscal agents as compensation for their services a commission of one quarter of
1 percent of the principal amount of all bonds delivered to the Caja in payment
of its mortgage loans; one half of such compensation to be paid to each of the
fiscal agents at the time when such bonds are sent to the fiscal agents for
cancelation as provided in article 4 hereof.

9. In case any of the bonds shall become mutilated, destroyed, or lost, a
new bond (having endorsed thereon the guaranty of the Republic of Chile in
this agreement provided for) of like amount, tenor, and date, bearing the same
number and bearing all unmatured coupons shall be issued by the Caja, but
only if permitted by and in accordance with Chilean law, and the registrar shall
authenticate the same for delivery in exchange for, and upon cancelation of, the
bond so mutilated and its unmatured coupons, or in lieu of the bond so de-Digitized for FRASER 
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stroyed or lost and its unmatured coupons, but in the case of destroyed or lost
bonds only upon receipt by the Caja and the registrar of evidence satisfactory
to each of them that such bends were destroyed or lost and, if required, upon:
receipt also of indemnity satisfactory to each of them in their discretion. The
registrar shall incur no liability for such action.

10. The Caja agrees to sell and deliver to the bankers and the bankers agree
to purchase from the Caja and pay for $20,000,000 aggregate principal amount
of the bonds at the price of 91% percent of the principal amount thereof and
accrued interest to May 21, 1928, being $18,420,000.

In the first instance an appropriately executed temporary bond (which may
be printed, written, or typewritten) for $20,000(,000, in substantially the form
hereto annexed and marked " Schedule C ", and endorsed with the guaranty
of the Republic of Chile, in substantially the form hereto annexed and marked
" Schedule D ", shall be delivered on or before May 17, 1928, unless the bankers
consent to postpone this date, to Banco de Chile, for account of Guaranty Trust
Co. of New York. The charges of Banco de Chile shall be paid by the Caja.
Payment of $7,912,000, the first installment of the purchase price, shall be made
on May 21, 1928, unless the time for such delivery shall be extended by the
bankers at the request of the Caja, as above provided, and in that case, within
the period of such extension on 5 days' notice to the bankers in writing, but
such payment shall not be made until after receipt of cable advice from Banca
de Chile to Guaranty Trust Co. of New York of the delivery of such temporary
bond. Payment of $1,500,000, the second installment of the purchase price,,
shall be made on June 15, 1928, and payment of $9,008,000, the final install-
ment of the purchase price, shall be made on August 1, 1928.

Payment of the first installment of the purchase price shall be made by pay-
ing one half of the amount thereof to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and one half of the-
amount thereof to Guaranty Trust Co. of New York in full payment of the
$8,000,000, 5%-percent notes of the Caja issued under the agreement between
the Caja and the bankers*, dated February 3, 1928. Payment of the second and
third installments shall be made by placing the amount of each such install-
ment of the purchase price to the credit of the Caja in dollars in the city of
New York, one half of each such installment to be credited to the account of
the Caja with Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and one half of each such installment to be
credited to the account of the Caja with Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.
The amounts so credited to the Caja shall be withdrawn upon the order of
such person or persons as may be authorized to draw upon the same by the
Caja, and all withdrawals shall be made in substantially equal amounts from
Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and from Guaranty Trust Co. of New York: Provided, 7ww-,
ever, That no part of the final installment of the purchase price shall be
withdrawn before September 29', 1928.

Kuhn, Loeb & Co-, and Guaranty Trust Co. of New York shall each credit the
Caja with interest at the current rate which New York Clearing House banks;
may then be paying on the amounts so> credited with them, respectively, until
disbursed by the Caja; except that they will pay interest only at the rate of
iy2 percent per annum from August 1, 1928, to September 29, 1928, on the
amount of said final installment on deposit with them.

11. Forthwith upon the execution of this agreement the Caja will deliver
or cause to be delivered to the bankers a prospectus letter or letters contain-
ing information concerning the financial position of the Caja and of the Re-
public of Chile, its debts, income, and expenditures, and financial administra-
tion and such other infomation and in such form as the bankers may reason-
ably request and as shall be satisfactory to the bankers' counsel, such letter or
letters to be signed by the Chilean Ambassador to the United States of America.

12. It is a condition precedent to any obligation of the bankers hereunder
(a) that the Caja shall have promptly delivered a prospectus letter as set
forth above in article 11 hereof, and (~b) that on or before May 17, 1928, unless,
the time be extended by the bankers at the request of the Caja as herein-
before provided, and, in that case, within the period of such extension.

(1) The Caja shall have delivered to the representative of the bankers in
Chile duly authenticated copies of the laws or decrees or other instruments
authorizing the issue of the bonds by the Caja and the guaranty of the bonds,
by the Republic of Chile in accordance with the terms of this agreement and.
also duly certified copies of all proceedings of the Caja and all executive and
other decrees of the Government of the Republic of Chile necessary to comply
with said laws in connection with the execution and delivery of the bonds
hereunder.
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(2) The bankers shall have received an opinion satisfactory to the bankers'
counsel in New York, of Chilean counsel approved by the bankers' counsel in
New York, approving the proceedings of the Oaja authorizing the creation,
issue, and sale of the bonds and approving the guaranty of the bonds by the
Republic of Chile, in accordance with the terms; of this agreement, the suffi-
ciency of all action taken thereunder, the validity of this agreement, and the
Validity of the bonds, both temporary and definitive, in the hands of holders of
Whatever citizenship or residence, in accordance with the terms of the bonds and
of this agreement.

(3) That the bankers' counsel in New York shall have approved the form of
the bonds and coupons.

13. The Caja will pay all stamp and other duties, if any, to which under the
laws of Chile or of the United States of America this agreement or the bonds
2nay be subject. The Caja will also pay the cost of printing, engraving, exe-
cuting, and authenticating the temporary and definitive bonds and interim
certificates, the expense of exchanging the temporary bond and interim cer-
tificates for definitive bonds, and of transporting the temporary and definitive
bonds to and from Santiago, and the compensation and expenses of the registrar,
^he Caja will also pay the fees and disbursements of the Chilean counsel
deferred to in article 12 hereof.

14. The Caja hereby covenants and agrees that no bonds issued or guar-
anteed by it other than the bonds purchased by the bankers hereunder shall
be sold or offered for sale in the United States of America prior to November
1, 1928, except with the written consent of the bankers.

15. If between the date of this agreement and the offering of the bonds for
public subscription by the bankers any conditions of the nature of force
toajeure or any political, financial, or commercial developments, or market
conditions, shall in the opinion of the bankers, whose conclusions in this
2-espect shall be final, render inadvisable the issue to the public of the bonds,
or of a portion thereof, then the bankers shall be at liberty, at their option,
to give the Caja notice of their determination not to proceed with the pur-
chase of the bonds, or of a portion thereof, and thereupon the obligations of
the bankers under article 10 hereof with respect to the purchase of the bonds,
or such thereof as they shall have decided not to purchase, shall forthwith
terminate, but all the other obligations of either party to the other under
this agreement shall continue in force.

16. The Caja hereby covenants and agrees that it will not issue or sell any se-
curities of the Caja in the United States of America, or issue or sell any securities
intended to be sold or offered for sale in the United States of America, prior to
May 1, 1931, without first giving the bankers a 30-day option to purchase such
securities on terms and conditions at least as favorable to the bankers as the
Caja is able to obtain from other sources at the time when such issue or sale
Is proposed. If the bankers shall not exercise such option within the 30-day
period, the Caja shall have the right to offer such securities elsewhere on terms
and conditions not less favorable to the Caja than those offered to the bankers,
The Cajo will not reoffer such securities, or accept offers therefor, on terms and
conditions less favorable to the Caja without giving the bankers a 30-day option
to purchase such securities on such less favorable terms and conditions. The
Caja, however, reserves the right to negotiate through an agent, who will be
instructed to work in accordance with these conditions.

17. The Caja will, at the request of the bankers, make or cause to be made
application for the listing of the bonds and interim certificates on the New York
Stock Exchange, or the bankers may themselves make such application for and
on account of the Caja. The Caja will furnish to the bankers all documents
deemed by the bankers to be advantageous for the making of such application,
and it will take and undertake all such action as may be requisite in accordance
with the requirements of said exchange in order to secure such listing. " The
cost and expenses of such application,, whether made by the bankers or by the
Caja, shall be paid by the Caja.

18. Reference in this agreement to the fiscal agents or either of them shall be
deemed to include any successor firm or corporation, however constituted, con-
tinuing the business of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and/or Guaranty Trust Co., of New
York. Reference in this agreement to the registrar shall be deemed to include
any successor corporation continuing the business of Guaranty Trust Co., of
New York. Reference in this agreement to the bankers, or either of them,
shall be deemed to include any successor firm or corporation, however consti-
tuted, continuing the business of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and/or Guaranty Co., of
Kew York.Digitized for FRASER 
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In witness whereof Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this agreement
to he signed in its behalf by His Excellency the Honorable Carlos G. Davila,
thereunto duly authorized, and Kuhn, Loeb & Co. have signed this agreement,
and Guaranty Co., of New York, has caused this agreement to be signed by
its president or one of its vice presidents, and its corporate seal to be affixed
hereto and attested by its secretary as of the <lay and year first above written.

CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO,
By CARLOS G. DAVILA.

KUHN, LOEB & Co.
[SEAL] GUARANTY CO. OF NEW YORK,

By BURNETT WALKER,
Vice President.

Attest:
W. R. NELSON, Secretary.

The undersigned accept their appointment as fiscal agents under the fore-
going agreement upon the terms and conditions thereof; and the undersigned
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York also accepts its appointment as registrar
thereunder upon the terms and conditions thereof.

GUARANTY TRUST CO. OF NEW YORK,
By BURNETT WALKER, Vice President.

SCHEDULE A

[Form of definitive bond]

No. . $- .

OAJA DE CREDITO HBPOTEIOARIO (OHILEl)—(MORTGAGE BANK OF CHILE) GUARANTEED
SINKING FUND 6 PER CENT GOLD! BOND OF 1928, DUE APRIL 30, 1961

Letra de Credito nl Portador por U.S. $ oro (dollars americanos)
que ganan el 6 percent de interes annual. Reembolsable por sorteos semestrales
a mas tardar en 33 anos. Los intereses y amortizaciones se pagan el 31 de
Octubre y 30 de Abril, en cambio del cupon respectivo' o de la letra amortizada.

Caja de Credito Hipotecario (herein called the "Caja") for value received,
promises to pay to the bearer on April 30, 1961, the sum of dollars (& ) and
to pay interest thereon from April 30, 1928, until the principal of this bond is
paid, at the rate of 6 percent per annum, semiannually, on April 30 and October
31 in each year, upon presentation and surrender of the coupons hereto annexed
as they severally mature.

The principal of, and interest on this bond are payable at the option of the
holder in the borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the office
of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co., of New
York, in gold coin of the United States of America of or equal to the standard
of weight and fineness existing April 30, 1928, or in the city of Santiago, Chile,
at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and will be paid
without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies, or duties of any nature now
or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or by any State,
Province, municipality, or other taxing authority thereof or therein, and will be
paid in time of war as well as in time of peace, and whether the holder be a
citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile state.

This bond is one of an issue of bonds known as " the guaranteed sinking fund
6 percent gold bonds of 1928", the Caja (herein called the bonds) limited to
$20,000,000 principal amount, issued in accordance with the law of the Republic
of Chile dated August 29, 1855, the decree law no. 308 dated March 9, 1925, the
decree law dated December 15, 1925, and the decree of the President of the
Republic of Chile dated January 31, 1928, constituting the loan designated
" Emprestito oro Caja Hipotecario, 1928 ", of which $8,000,000 principal amount,
of the bonds are to provide for construction purposes according to said decree
law no, 308, dated March 9, 1925, and $12,000,000 principal amount, are to
provide for other corporate purposes.

Until all the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed the Caja will pay
to the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortization of
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the bonds the sum of $1,400,000 per annum in gold coin of the United States of
America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter provided. Such sums
shall be paid in equal semiannual installments before the 30th day of April
and the 31st day of October in each year, the first payment to be made before
October 31, 1928, and the last payment to be made before April 30, 1961.

The fiscal agents shall apply each such installment to the payment of the
interest maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then out-
standing and shall apply the part of each such installment not required for
the payment of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds
on such interest date as hereinafter provided. The Oaja may, at its option,
increase the amount of any semiannual installment to be applied to the redemp-
tion of bonds on any semiannual interest date, and, in the event of any such
increase, all subsequent semiannual instalments shall be reduced to an amount
sufficient to provide for the semiannual service of interest and amortization
of the fronds which shall be outstanding after the application of such increased
sinking-fund installment to the redemption of bonds, such amount to be cal-
culated as a cumulative sinking fund compounded semiannually at the rate of
6 percent per annum to redeem, on or before April 30, 1961, all of the bonds
so outstanding. Any such reduced semiannual installment may similarly be
increased, in which event subsequent semiannual installments shall be similarly
reduced. The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemption
of bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 percent of
their principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of such
payment. The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest date
shall be drawn by lot in any usual manner.

The drawings shall be held in the public at the principal office of the Oaja
in the city of Santiago. The numbers of the bonds so drawn for redemption
shall be advertised at least twice in two daily newspapers of general circula-
tion in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, the first adver-
tisement to appear not less than 30 days prior to the redemption date. The
bonds so called for redemption shall on the redemption date designated in
such notice become due and payable at 100 percent of their principal amount,
and shall be payable, at the option of the holders, in the Borough of Man-
hattan, city and State of New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or at
the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co., of New York, in gold coin of the
United States of America of the standard aforesaid, or in the city of Santiago,
Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and shall be
paid by the Caja on and after the redemption date at the redemption price
aforesaid on presentation and surrender of such bonds at any of said offices,
together with all coupons thereto appertaining maturing after the redemp-
tion date.

If any bond so presented shall not be accompanied by all coupons maturing
after the redemption date, then said bond shall be paid at the redemption price
aforesaid less the aggregate principal amount of all coupons maturing after
the redemption date not presented and surrendered with said bond: Provided,
That if more than four such coupons are not presented and surrendered with
said bond the fiscal agents or the Caja may refuse to pay said bond. Notice
having been so given by publication the bonds so called for redemption shall
cease to bear interest from the redemption date unless they shall not be so
paid by the Caja upon presentation and surrender thereof with all coupons
maturing after the redemption date.

This bond and the coupons appertaining thereto shall pass by delivery.
This bond shall not become valid or obligatory for any purpose until it shall

be authenticated by the certificate of the registrar hereon endorsed.
In witness whereof, Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this bond to

be executed in its name, bearing the facsimile signature of the director and to
be manually signed by its cashier thereunto duly authorized and to be im-
pressed with its seal and the interest coupons bearing the facsimile signature
of the director to be hereto annexed.

Dated April 30, 1928.
CAJA DE CREDITO HIFJTEIOARLO,

By , Cashier.
Luis BARROS BORGONO, Director.
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[Form'of registrar's certificate]

This is one of the within described guaranteed sinking fund G percent gold
bonds of 1928 of Caja de Credito Hipotocario (Chile).

GUARANTY TRUST CO. OF NEW YORK, Registrar,
By .

[Form of coupon]

No. $
On , 19—, unless the bond hereinafter mentioned shall have been called

for previous redemption, Caja de Credito Hipotecarlo (Chile), promises to
pay to bearer, at his option, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of
New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guar-
anty Trust Co. of New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of
or equal to the standard of weight and fineness existing April 30, 1928, or in
the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York
City, — dollars ($ ) without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies,
or duties of any nature now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic
of Chile or by any State, province, municipality or other taxing authority
thereof or therein, in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the
holder be a citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile state, being 6 months*'
interest then due on its guaranteed sinking fund 6 percent gold bond of 1928,
dated April 30, 1928, No. .

CAJA BE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO,
By Luis BARROS BORGONO, Director.

SCHEDULE; B

The Republic of Chile, for a valuable consideration, hereby unconditionally
guarantees to the holder of the within bond prompt payment of the principal
amount of said bond in accordance with its terms when the same shall become
due and payable, whether at the maturity thereof or otherwise, and of the
interest thereon at the rate and at the times specified in said bond and in the
appurtenant coupons, upon presentation and surrender of said coupons as they
severally mature, and also prompt payment to the fiscal agents of the semi-
annual payments mentioned in said bond for the service of interest and amor-
tization of the bonds when the same shall become due and payable.

Dated April 30, 1928,
REPUBLIC OF CHILE,

By .

SCHEDULE C

[Form of temporary bond]

CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO (CHILE) (MORTGAGE BANK OF CHILE) GUARANTEED
SINKING FUND 6 PERCENT GOLD BOND OF 1928, DUE APRIL 30, 1961

Caja de Credito Hipotecario (herein called the Caja) for value received
promises to pay to the bearer on April 30, 1961, the sum of $20,000,000 and to
pay interest thereon from April 30, 1928, until the principal of this bond is paid,
at the rate of 6 percent per annum semiannually, on April 30 and October 31
in each year.

The principal of and interest on this bond are payable at the option of the
holder, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the office
of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New
York, in gold coin of the United Statesi of America of or equal to the standard
of weight and fineness existing April 30, 1928, or in the city of Santiago, Chile,
at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and will be paid
without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies, or duties of any nature now
or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or by any state,
province, municipality, or other taxing authority thereof or therein, and will
be paid in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the holder
be a citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile State.
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This bond is a temporary bond without coupons and is one of an issue of
bonds known as the guaranteed sinking fund 6 percent gold bonds of 1928
of the Caja (herein called the bonds) limited to $20,000,000 principal amount,
issued in accordance with the law of the Republic of Chile dated August 29,
1855, the decree law no. 308 dated March 9, 1925, the decree law dated Decem-
ber 15, 1925, and the decree of the President of the Republic of Chile dated
January 31, 1928, constituting the loan designated Emprostito oro Caja Hipo-
tecario, 1928, of which $8,000,000 principal amount of the bonds are to provide
for construction purposes according to said decree law no. 308, dated March
9, 1925, and $12,000,000 principal amount, are to provide for other corporate
purposes.

Until all the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed the Caja will pay
to the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortization
of the bonds the sum of $1,400,000 per annum in gold coin of the United
States of America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter provided.
Such sums shall be paid in equal semiannual installments before the 30th day
of April and the 31st day of October in each year, the first payment to be
made before October 31, 1928, and the last payment to be made before April
30, 1961. The fiscal agents shall apply each such installment to the payment
of the interest maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then
outstanding and shall apply the part of each such installment not required for
the payment of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds
on such interest date as hereinafter provided.

The caja may, at its option, increase the amount of any semiannual install-
ment to be applied to the redemption of bonds on any semiannual interest date,
and in the event of any such increase all subsequent semiannual installments
shall be reduced to an amount sufficient to provide for the semiannual service
of interest and amortization of the bonds which shall be outstanding after the
application of such increased sinking-fund installment to the redemption of
bonds, such amount to be calculated as a cumulative sinking fund, compounded
semiannually at the rate of 6 percent per annum, to redeem on or before April
30, 1961, all of the bonds so outstanding. Any such reduced semiannual in-
stallment may similarly be increased, in which event subsequent semiannual
installments shall be similarly reduced. The part of each semiannual install-
ment available for the redemption of bonds shall be applied to the redemption
of bonds by lot at 100 percent of their principal amount on the interest date
next succeeding the date of such payment. The numbers of the bonds to be
redeemed on each such interest date shall be drawn by lot in any usual manner.
The drawings shall be held in public at the principal oflace of the caja in
the city of Santiago. The numbers of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall
be advertised at least twice in two daily newspapers of general circulation in
the borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, the first advertisement
to appear not less than 30 days prior to the redemption date.

The bonds so called for redemption shall on the redemption date designated
in such notice become due and payable at 100 percent of their principal amount,
and shall be payable, at the option of the holders, in the Borough of Manhattan,
city and State of New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or at the prin-
cipal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in gold coin of the United
States of America of the standard aforesaid, or in the city of Santiago, Chile,
at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and shall be paid
by the Caja on and after the redemption date at the redemption price afore-
said on presentation and surrender of such bonds at any of said offices, together
with all.coupons thereto appertaining maturing after the redemption date. If
any bond so presented shall not be accompanied by all coupons maturing after
the redemption date, then said bond shall be paid at the redemption price afore-
said less the aggregate principal amount of all coupons maturing after the
redemption date not presented and surrendered with said bond; provided, that
if more than four such coupons are not presented and surrendered with said
bond the fiscal agents or the Caja may refuse to pay said bond. Notice having
been so given by publication the bonds so called for redemption shall cease
to bear interest from the redemption date unless they shall not be so paid by
the Caja upon presentation and surrender thereof with all coupons maturing
after the redemption date.

This temporary bond is exchangeable for definitive engraved bonds of this
issue of like tenor and for a like aggregate principal amount when engraved
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and prepared, endorsed with the guaranty of the Republic of Chile, correspond-
ing so far as appropriate with the guaranty hereon endorsed.

This bond shall pass by delivery.
In witness whereof, Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this bond to be

executed in its name bearing the signature of the director and of its cashier
thereunto duly authorized and to be impressed with its seal.

Dated April 30, 1928.
CAJA DE CKEDITO HIPOTKCARIO^

By , Cashier.

SCHEDULE D

The Republic of Chile, for a valuable consideration, hereby unconditionally
guarantees to the holder of the within bond prompt payment of the principal
amount of said bond in accordance with its terms, when the same shall become
due and payable, whether at the maturity thereof or otherwise, and of the
interest thereon at the rate and at the times specified in said bond, and also
prompt payment to the fiscal agents of the semiannual payments mentioned
in said bond for the service of interest and amortization of the bonds, when
the same shall become due and payable, and the Republic of Chile hereby
agrees to endorse on the several definitive engraved bonds to be delivered in
exchange for the within temporary bond its guaranty substantially as afore*
said with appropriate variations.

Dated April 30, 1928.
REPUBLIC OF GH.IL%

By, _ .

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 16, JUNE 28, 1933

AGREEMENT BETWEEN CAJA DE OEEDITO HIPOTEOAKIO (CHILE) AND KUHN, LOEB & CO,
AND GUARANTY CO. OF NEW YORK, MAY 1, 192 9. GUARANTEED SINKING-FUND
6 PERCENT GOLD BONDS OF 1929

Agreement, dated as of May 1, 1929, made in the city and State of New Yorli
in the United States of America between Caja de Credito Hipotecario, of
Santiago, Chile, organized under the laws of Chile (hereinafter called the
"Caja"), acting by His Excellency, Carlos G. Davila, Chilean Ambassador to
the United States of America, thereunto duly authorized, and Kuhn, Loeb & Co.,
a copartnership of the city and State of New York, and Guaranty Co. of New
York, a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Delaware (here*
inafter called the "Bankers").

In consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafter set forth, it is agreed
as follows:

1. The Caja will forthwith create an issue of bonds to be known as its guar*
anteed sinking-fund 6 percent gold bonds of 1929 (hereinafter called the
" Bonds") limited to $20,000,000 principal amount, to constitute the loan desig-
nated " Emprestito oro Caja Hipotecaria, 1929." The bonds shall be issued
in accordance with the law of the Republic of Chile of August 29, 1855,
establishing the Caja, as amended by decree law no. 743, dated December 15,
1928, which decree law was duly approved by the Commission appointed for that
purpose by both Houses of Congress, and mith law no. 4074, dated July 27, 1928,
as amended by law no. 4327, dated March 26, 1928, and with the decree of the
President of the Republic of Chile, no. 2694, dated June 25, 1929, which au«
thorize the guaranty of the bonds by the Republic of Chile. Ten million dol*
lars, principal amount, of the bonds are to provide for agricultural loans in.
accordance with said laws no. 4074 and no. 4327, and ' $10,000,000, principal
amount, of the bonds are to provide for the redemption of outstanding bonds
of the Caja. The bonds shall be in coupon form, payable to bearer, shall be
dated May 1, 1929, shall mature May 1, 1962, shall bear interest from May
1, 1929, at the rate of 6 percent per annum, payable semiannually on May 1
and November 1 in each year, and shall be in the denominations of $1,000 anct
$500 in such proportions as the bankers may request.

The principal of, and interest on, the bonds shall be payable without dedue*
tion for any taxes, imposts, levies, or duties of any nature, now or at any time
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iiereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or by any State, Province, munici-
pality, or other taxing authority thereof or therein, and shall be paid, at the
-option of the holders, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New
York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty
Trust Co. of New York in gold coin of the United States of America of or equal
to the standard of weight and fineness existing May 1, 1929, or in the city
of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City,
and shall be paid in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the
holder be a citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile state. The bonds
shall be authenticated by the certificate endorsed thereon of Guaranty Trust
Co. of New York, registrar of the loan hereinafter appointed.

The Republic of Chile shall unconditionally guarantee to the holders of
the bonds prompt payment of the principal of. and the interest on, the bonds,
as and when the same shall become due and payable and also prompt payment
to the fiscal agents, hereinafter appointed, of the semiannual payments for
the service of interest and amortization of the bonds hereinafter mentioned as
and when the same shall become due and payable, and such guaranty shall be
endorsed on the bonds. The text of the guaranty shall be substantially in
the form hereto annexed and marked schedule B.

2. The text of the definitive engraved bonds shall be in the English language
substantially in the form hereto annexed and marked schedule A, and shall
l)ear a notation in Spanish substantially in the form shown on said schedule A.
The text of the usual certificate of the Treasury Department of the Republic
of Chile on bonds of the Caja shall be in Spanish, or in both English and Span-
ish, as the bankers may elect, in such form as may be required by Chilean law.
The Caja hereby authorizes the bankers to cause to be prepared without delay
definitive engraved bonds for execution by or on behalf of the Caja, such bonds
to be engraved and printed in New York in accordance with the requirements
of the New York Stock Exchange. The bankers may issue or cause to be issued
toy a bank or trust company in New York temporary interim certificates which,
if issued, shall, in due course, be exchangeable without cost or expense to the
bankers or the holders, for definitive engraved bonds.

The definitive bonds shall bear the facsimile signature of Don Luis Barros
Borgono, the director of the Oaja, and shall be manually signed by Don Fran-
cisco Bahamondes, the cashier of the Caja, or other duly authorized officer of
the Caja. The certificate of the Treasury Department shall be signed manually
or otherwise as may be required by Chilean law. The coupons shall bear the
facsimile signature of Don Luis Barros Borgono, the director of the Caja. The
guaranty of the Republic of Chile endorsed on the bonds shall be manually
signed by His Excellency, Carlos G. Davila, the Chilean Ambassador to the
United States of America, thereunto duly authorized by the Government of
the Republic of Chile or by some other duly authorized representative of the
Republic of Chile.

3. Until all of the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed, the Caja shall
pay to the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortiza-
tion of the bonds the sum of $1,400,000 per annum in gold coin of the United
States of America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter in this
article provided. Such sums shall be paid in equal semiannual installments
at least 15 days before the 1st day of May and the 1st day of November in
each year as hereinafter in article 5 hereof provided.

The fiscal agents shall apply each such installment to the payment of the
interest maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then out-
standing and shall apply the part of each such installment not required for
the payment of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds on
such interest date as hereinafter provided.

The Caja may, at its option, increase the amount of any semiannual install-
ment to be applied to the redemption of bonds on any semiannual interest
date, and, in the event of any such increase, all subsequent semiannual install-
ments may be reduced to an amount sufficient to provide for the semiannual
service of interest an°d amortization of the bonds which shall be outstanding
after the application of such increased sinking-fund installment to the redemp-
tion of bonds, such amount to be calculated as a cumulative sinking fund
compounded semiannually at the rate of 6 percent per annum to redeem, on or
before May 1, 1962, all of the bonds so outstanding. Any such reduced semi-
annual installment may similarly be increased in which event subsequent semi-
annual installments may be similarly reduced.
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The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemption of
bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot of 100 percent of
their principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of such-
payment.

The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest date shall
be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawings shall be held in public
at the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The Oaja shall
notify the fiscal agents of the aggregate principal amount and numbers of the
bonds to be redeemed on each interest date and such notification shall be
sent to the fiscal agents at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. in the city of New
York so as to be received at said office at least 45 days prior to such interest
date. The numbers of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised
at least twice in two daily newspapers of general circulation in the Boroughi
of Manhattan, city and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear
not less than 30 days prior to the redemption date. If the New York Stock
Exchange so requires, the advertisement shall be further published.

The bonds so called for redemption shall on the redemption date designated
in such notice become due and payable at 100 percent of their principal amount
and shall be payable, at the option of the holders, in the borough of Man-
hattan, city and State of New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at
the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in gold coin of the
United States of America of the standard aforesaid, or in the city of Santiago,,
Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and shall be
paid by the Caja on and after the redemption date at the redemption price
aforesaid on presentation and surrender of such bonds at any of said offices,
together with all coupons thereto appertaining maturing after the redemption
date. If any bond so presented shall not be accompanied by all coupons matur-
ing after the redemption date, then said bond shall be paid at the redemption
price aforesaid less the aggregate principal amount of all coupons maturing
after the redemption date not presented and surrendered with said bond:
Provided, That if more than four such coupons are not presented and sur-
rendered with said bond, the fiscal agents or the Caja may refuse to pay said
bond. Notice having been given by publication, the bonds so called for re-
demption shall cease to bear interest from the redemption date unless they
shall not be so paid by the Caja upon presentation and surrender thereof with,
all coupons1 maturing after the redemption date.

No expenses in connection with the redemption of the bonds or the opera-
lion of the sinking fund shall be charged against the sinking fund, frut such
expenses shall be paid by the Caja.

4. All notices or other announcements relating to the redemption of the
bonds, the payment of the coupons, or any other matter in connection with the
bonds may be given or made by the fiscal agents, jointly or severally, on behalf
of the Oaja as the fiscal agents shall deem proper, but all expenses in connec-
tion therewith shall be paid by the Caja.

All bonds redeemed through the sinking fund, with all unmatu^ed coupons
thereto appertaining and all coupons paid by the fiscal agents, shall be can-
celed by the fiscal agents and by them delivered to a representative of the
Caja for that purpose in the city of New York or sent by registered mail
insured to and at the risk and expense of the Caja. All bonds paid in Santiago
by the Caja, and all bonds delivered to the Caja in payment of its loans shall
be sent, as soon as practicable after such payment or delivery, to the fiscal
agents for cancellation at the risk and expense of the Caja, and no bonds
delivered to the Caja in payment of its loans shall be reissued or renegotiated
by the Caja.

5. So long as any of the bonds shall be outstanding the Caja covenants to?
pay to the fiscal agents at their respective offices in the city of New York in
gold coin of the United States of America of the standard aforesaid.

(a) At least 15 days before May 1 and November 1 in each year the sum of"
$700,000 (or, in the event that the Caja shall have increased the amount of any
previous semiannual installment as provided in article 3 hereof, such lesser
amount as may be due as provided in said article 3) to be applied to> the*
service of interest and amortization of the bonds as provided in article 3 hereof,,
the first payment to be made at least 15 days before November 1, 1929, and
the last payment to be made at least 15 days before May 1, 1962; and if the
Caja shall elect to increase the amount of any such semiannual installment as
provided in article 3 hereof, the amount of any such increase at least 15 days:
before the interest date on which such amount is to be applied to the redemption

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1190 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

of bonds. One half of each payment made pursuant to this paragraph (a) shall
be made to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. at their office in the city of New York, and one
half of each such payment shall be made to Guaranty Trust Co. of New York
at its principal office in the city of New York;

(b) At least 15 days before May 1, 1962, a sum equal to the principal amount
of all the bonds then outstanding, one half of such payment to be made to
Kuhn, Loeb & Co. at their office in the city of New York, and one half of such
payment to be made to Guaranty Trust Co. of New York. Any amounts in the
sinking fund to be applied to the redemption of bonds on May 1, 1962!, at the
time of the payment made pursuant to this paragraph (&) shall be credited
against such payment; and

(c) Such amounts as may be required to meet all expenses incident to the
service of the loan, including the compensation and expenses of the registrar;
such payments to be made from time to time, on the joint written or cabled
request of the fiscal agents, to the fiscal agent or fiscal agents stated in such
request.

The fiscal agents shall not be required to segregate any moneys paid to or
deposited with them as hereinbefore provided. The Caja irrevocably authorizes
and directs the fiscal agents and each of them to pay out of the moneys paid
to them as hereinbefore provided, the interest on the bonds to the bearers of
the coupons upon presentation and surrender thereof, and the principal of the
bonds at maturity or on the redemption dates, as the case may be, to the
bearers of the bonds to be paid or redeemed upon presentation and surrender
thereof, and to apply the moneys in the sinking fund to the redemption of the
bonds, and to make every such payment without further formality except as
the fiscal agents or either of them may be advised may be necessary to comply
with some law or regulation of the United States of America or other public
authority therein.

6. The Caja during the life of the loan will maintain in the borough of
Manhattan, in the city of New York, a fiscal agency or fiscal agencies of the
loan and a registry of the loan. The Caja appoints Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, of the city and State of New York, United
States of America, to be fiscal agents of the loan during the life of the loan
subject to the terms and conditions of this agreement. The Caja also ap-
points said Guaranty Trust Co. of New York as registrar of the loan during
the life of the loan subject to the terms and conditions of this agreement.

7. Neither the fiscal agents nor the registrar shall be liable otherwise than
for good faith and the exercise of reasonable care. The fiscal agents and the
registrar and each of them shall be protected in any action which any of
them may take in acting on any bond or coupon or any notice, request, or
other paper believed by them or it to be genuine as well as in or in respect of
any action taken or suffered in good faith under the advice of counsel.
Neither of the bankers and neither of the fiscal agents shall be liablefor any
act or omission of the other.

8. The Caja shall pay each of the fiscal agents as compensation for their
services a commission of one quarter of 1 percent of the amount of all pay-
ments made to such fiscal agent pursuant to paragraphs (a) and (b) of
article 5 hereof, such compensation to be paid to the fiscal agents at the time
when such payments are made to the fiscal agents. The Caja shall also pay
the fiscal agents as compensation for their services a commission of one
quarter of 1 percent of the principal amount of all bonds delivered to the
Caja in payment of its mortgage loans, one half of such compensation to be
paid to each of the fiscal agents at the time when such bonds are sent to
the fiscal agents for cancellation as provided in article 4 hereof.

9. In case any of the bonds shall become mutilated, destroyed, or lost, a new
bond (having endorsed thereon the guaranty of the Republic of Chile in this
agreement provided for) of like amount, tenor, and date, bearing the same
number and bearing all unmatured coupons shall be issued by the Caja, but
only if permitted by and in accordance with Chilean law, and the registrar
shall authenticate the same for delivery in exchange for, and upon cancelation
of, the bond so mutilated and its unmatured coupons, or in lieu of the bond so
destroyed or lost and its unmatured coupons, but in the case of destroyed or lost
bonds, only upon receipt by the Caja and the registrar of evidence satisfactory
to each of them that such bonds were destroyed or lost, and, if required, upon
receipt also of indemnity satisfactory to each of them, in their discretion. The
registrar shall incur no liability for such action.

10. The Caja agrees to sell and deliver to the bankers and the bankers agree
to purchase from the Caja and pay for $20,000,000 aggregate principal amountDigitized for FRASER 
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of the bonds at the price of 89% percent of the principal amount thereof,
being $17,900,000.

In the first instance an appropriately executed temporary bond (which may
be printed, written, or typewritten) for $20,000,000, in substantially the form
hereto annexed and marked " Schedule C", and endorsed with the guaranty
of the Republic of Chile, in substantially the form hereto annexed and marked
" Schedule D ", shall be delivered on or beore July 8, 1929, unless the bankers
consent to postpone this date, to Banco de Chile, for account of Guaranty Trust
Co., of New York. The charges of Banco de Chile shall be paid by the Caja.
Payment of $8,000,000, being the first installment of the purchase price above
stated, shall be made on July 16, 1929, unless the time for such delivery shall
be extended by the bankers at the request of the Caja, as above provided, and
in that case within the period of such extension on 5-days' notice to the bankers
in writing, but such payment shall not be made until after receipt of cable
advice from Banco de Chile to Guaranty Trust Co., New York, of the de-
livery of such temporary bond. Payment of $7,000,000, being the second
installment of said purchase price, shall be made on September 27, 1929, and
payment of $2,900,000, being the final installment of said purchase price, shall
be made on October 24, 1929.

Payment of each instalment of said purchase price shall be made by placing
the amount thereof to the credit of the Caja in dollars in the city of New
York, one half of each such installment to be credited to the account of thq
Caja with Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and one half thereof to be credited to the account
of the Caja with Guaranty Trust Co. of New York. The amounts so credited
to the Caja shall be withdrawn upon the order of such person or persons as
may be authorized to draw upon the same by the Caja, and all withdrawals
shall be. made in substantially equal amounts from Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and
from Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.

Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and Guaranty Trust Co. of New York shall each credit
the Caja with interest at the current rate which New York Clearing House
banks may then be paying on the amounts so credited with them, respectively,
until disbursed by the Caja.

11. Forthwith upon the execution of this agreement the Caja will deliver
or cause to be delivered to the bankers a prospectus letter or letters containing
information concerning the financial position of the Caja and of the Republic
of Chile, their debts, income and expenditures, and financial administration
and such ..other information and in such form as the bankers may reasonably
request and as shall be satisfactory to the bankers' counsel, such letter or
letters to be signed by the Chilean Ambassador to the United States of America.

12. I t is a condition precedent to any obligation of the bankers hereunder
(a) that the Caja shall have promptly delivered a prospectus letter as set
forth above in article 11 hereof, and (&) that on or before July 8, 1929, unlessi
the time be extended by the bankers at the request of the Caja as hereinbefore
provided, and, in that case, within the period of such extension—

(1) The Caja shall have delivered to the representative of the bankers in
Chile duly authenticated copies of the laws or decrees or other instruments
authorizing the issue of the bonds by the Caja and the guaranty of the bonds
by the Republic of Chile in accordance with the terms of this agreement, and
also duly certified copies of all proceedings of the Caja and all executive and
other decrees of the Government of the Republic of Chile necessary to comply
with said laws in connection with the execution and delivery of the bonds
hereunder;

(2) The bankers shall have received an opinion satisfactory to the bankers'
counsel in New York, of Chilean counsel approved by the bankers' counsel in
New York, approving the proceedings of the Caja authorizing the creation,
issue, and sale of the bonds and approving the guaranty of the bonds by the
Republic of Chile, in accordance with the terms of this agreement, the suffi-
ciency of all action taken thereunder, the validity of this agreement, and the
validity of the bonds, both temporary and definitive, in the hands of holders
of whatever citizenship or residence, in accordance with the terms of the bonds
and of this agreement; and

(3) That the bankers' counsel in New York shall have approved the form
of the bonds and coupons.

13. The Caja will pay all stamp and other duties, if any, to which under the
laws of Chile or of the United States of America this agreement or the bonds
may be subject. The Caja will also pay the cost of printing, engraving, execut-
ing, and authenticating the temporary and definitive bonds and interim certifi-
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cates, the expense of exchanging the temporary bond and interim certificates for
definitive bonds and of transporting the temporary and definitive bonds to and
from Santiago, and the compensation and expenses of the registrar. The Caja
will also pay the fees and disbursements of the Chilean counsel referred to in
article 12 hereof.

14. The Caja hereby covenants and agrees that no bonds issued or guaranteed
by it other than the bonds purchased by the bankers hereunder shall be sold or
offered for sale in the United States of America prior to January 1, 1930, except
with the written consent of the bankers.

15. If between the date of this agreement and the offering of the bonds for
public subscription by the bankers, any conditions of the nature of force majeure
or any political, financial, or commercial developments, or market conditions,
shall in the opinion of the bankers, whose conclusions in this respect shall be
final, render inadvisable the issue to the public of the bonds, or of a portion
thereof, then the bankers shall be at liberty, at their option, to give the Caja
notice of their determination not to proceed with the purchase of the bonds, or
of a portion thereof, and thereupon the obligations of the bankers under article
10 hereof with respect to the purchase of the bonds, or such thereof as they
shall have decided not to purchase, shall forthwith terminate, but all the other
obligations of either party to the other under this agreement shall continue in
force.

16. The Caja hereby covenants and agrees that it will not issue or sell any
securities of the Caja in the United States of America, or issue or sell any
securities intended to be sold or offered for sale in the United States of America
prior to May 1, 1931, without first giving the bankers a 30-day option to pur-
chase such securities on terms and conditions at least as favorable to the
bankers as the Caja is able to obtain from other sources at the time when such
issue or sale is proposed. If the bankers shall not exercise such option within
the 30-day period, the Caja shall have the right to offer such securities else-
where on terms .and conditions not less favorable to the Caja than those offered
to the bankers. The Caja will not reoffer such securities, or accept offers
therefor, on terms and conditions less favorable to the Caja without giving the
bankers a 30-day option to purchase such securities on such less favorable
terms and conditions. The Caja, however, reserves the right to negotiate
through an agent who will be instructed to work in accordance with these
conditions.

17. The Caja will at the request of the bankers make, or cause to be made,
application for the listing of the bonds and interim certificates on the New
York Stock Exchange, or the bankers may themselves make such application
for and on account of the Caja. The Caja will furnish to the bankers all
documents deemed by the bankers to be advantageous for the making of such
application, and it will take and undertake all such action as may be requisite
in accordance with the requirements of said exchange in order to secure such
listing. The cost and expenses of such application, whether made by the
bankers or by the Caja, shall be paid by the Caja.

18. Reference in this agreement to the fiscal agents or either of them shall
be deemed to include any successor firm or corporation however constituted
continuing the business of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and/or Guaranty Trust Co. of New
York. Reference in this agreement to the registrar shall be deemed to include
any successor corporation continuing the business of Guaranty Trust Co. of
New York. Reference in this agreement to the bankers, or either of them, shall
be deemed to include any successor firm or corporation however constituted
continuing the business of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and/or Guaranty Co. of New
York.

In witness whereof Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this agreement
to be signed in its behalf by His Excellency, Carlos G. Davila, thereunto duly
authorized and Kuhn, Loeb & Co. have signed this agreement and Guaranty
Co. of New York has caused this agreement to be signed by its president or one
of its vice presidents and its corporate seal to be affixed hereto and attested by
its assistant secretary as of the day and year first above written.

CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTEIOARIO,
By CARLOS G. DAVILA.

KUHN, LOEB & Co.
GUARANTY CO. OF NEW YORK,

[SEAL] By B. ATTERBURY, Vice President.
Attest:

W. FALION, Assistant Beeretary.
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The undersigned accept their appointment as fiscal agents under the fore-
going agreement upon the terms and conditions thereof; and the undersigned
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York also accepts its appointment as registrar
thereunder upon the terms and conditions thereof.

KUHN, LOEB & Co.
GUARANTY TRUST CO. OF NEW YORK,

By BURNETT WALKER, Vice President.

SCHEDULE A

[Form of definitive bond]

CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO (CHILE) (MORTGAGE BANK OF CHILE) GUARANTEED
SINKING FUND 6-PERCENT GOLD BOND OF 1929, DUE MAY 1, 1962

Letra de Credito al Portador por U. S.—$ oro (dollars americanos)
que ganan el 6% de interes annual.—Reembolsable por sorteos semestrales a
mas tardar en 33 anos.—Los intereses y amortizaciones se pagan el 1 de Maya
y 1 de Noviembre, en cambio del cupon respectivo o de la letra amortizada.—

Caja de Credito Hipotecario (herein called the "Caja" ) , for value received,
promises to pay to the bearer on May 1, 1962, the sum of $ , and to
pay interest thereon from May 1, 1929, until the principal of this bond is paid,
at the rate of 6 percent per annum, semiannually, on May 1 and November 1
in each year, upon presentation and surrender of the coupons hereto annexed
as they severally mature.

The principal of, and interest on, this bond are payable at the option of
the holder, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and Sate of New York, at the
office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co.,
of New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of or equal to the
standard of weight and fineness existing May 1, 1929, or in the city of Santiago,
Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and will be
paid without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies, or duties of any nature
now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or by any
state, province, municipality, or other taxing authority thereof or therein, and
will be paid in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the holder
be a citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile state.

This bond is one of an issue of bonds known as the guaranteed sinking fund
6 percent gold bonds of 1929 of the Caja (herein called the bonds) limited to
$20,000,000 principal amount, issued in accordance with the law of the Republic
of Chile, dated August 29, 1855, decree law no. 743, dated December 15, 1925,
law no. 4074, dated July 27, 1926, law no. 4327, dated March 26, 1928, and the
decree of the President of the Republic of Chile, no. 2694, dated June 25, 1929,
constituting the loan designated " Emprestito oro Caja Hipotecario, 1929," of
which $10,000,000, principal amount, are to provide for agricultural loans in ac-
cordance with said laws no. 4074 and no. 4327 and $10,000,000, principal amount,
are to provide for the redemption of bonds of the Caja.

Until all the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed the Caja will pay
to the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortization
of the bonds the sum of $1,400,000 per annum in gold coin o£ the United States
of America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter provided. Such
sums shall be paid in equal semiannual installments before the 1st day of
May and the 1st day of November in each year, the first payment to be made
before November 1, 1929, and the last payment to be made before May 1, 1962.
The fiscal agents shall apply each such installment to the payment of the
interest maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then
outstanding and shall apply the part of each such installment not required for
the payment of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds
on such interest date as hereinafter provided. The Caja may, at its option,
increase the amount of any semiannual installment to be applied to the
redemption of bonds on any semiannual interest date, and, in the event of any
such increase, all subsequent semiannual installments may be reduced to an
amount sufficient to provide for the semiannual service of interest and amorti-
zation of the bonds which shall be outstanding after the application of such
increased sinking fund installment to the redemption of bonds, such amount
to be calculated as a cumulative sinking fund compounded semiannually at the
rate of 6 percent per annum to redeem, on or before May 1, 1962, all of the
bonds so outstanding. Any such reduced semiannual installment may simi-
larly be increased in which event subsequent semiannual installments may be
similarly reduced.
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The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemption of
bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 percent of their
principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the- date of such
payment. The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest
date shall be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawing shall be held
in public at the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The
numbers of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised at least
twice in two daily newspapers of general circulation in the borough of Man-
hattan, city and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear not
less than 30 days prior to the redemption date. The bonds so called for
redemption shall on the redemption date designated in such notice become
4ue and payable at 100 percent of their principal amount, and shall be payable,
at the option of the holders, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of
New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or at the principal office of
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in gold coin of the United States of America
of the standard aforesaid, or in the city of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the
Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and shall be paid by the Caja on and
after the redemption date at the redemption price aforesaid on presentation and
surrender of such bonds at any of said offices, together with all coupons thereto
appertaining maturing after the redemption date.

If any bond so presented shall not be accompanied by all coupons maturing
after the redemption date, then said bond shall be paid at the redemption price
aforesaid less the aggregate principal amount of all coupons maturing after the
redemption date not presented and surrendered with said bond; provided, that
if more than four such coupons are not presented and surrendered! with said
bond and fiscal agents or the Caja may refuse to pay said bond. Notice having
been so given by publication, the bonds so called for redemption shall cease to
bear interest from the redemption date unless they shall not be so paid by the
Caja upon presentation and surrender thereof with all coupons maturing after
the redemption date.

This bond and the coupons appertaining thereto shall pass by delivery.
This bond shall not become valid or obligatory for any purpose until it shall

be authenticated by the certificate of the registrar hereon endorsed.
In witness whereof, Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this bond to be

executed in its name bearing the facsimile signature of the director and to be
manually signed by its cashier thereunto duly authorized and to be impressed
with its seal and the interest coupons bearing the facsimile signature of the
director to be hereto annexed.

Dated May 1, 1929.
CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO,

By ., Cashier.
Luis; BARROS PORGENE, Director.

[Form of registrar's certificate]

This is one of the within described guaranteed sinking fund 6 percent gold
bonds of 1929 of Caja de Credito Hipotecario (Chile).

GUARANTY TRUST CO. OF NEW YORK, Registrar,
By

[Form of coupon]
$ No

On 19__, unless the bond hereinafter mentioned shall have been
called for previous redemption, Caja de Credito Hipotecario (Chile) promises
to pay to bearer, at his option, in the borough of Manhattan, city and State of
New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co., or at the principal office of Guar-
anty Trust Co. of New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of or
equal to the standard of weight and fineness existing May 1, 1929, or in the city
of Santiago, Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York
City, dollars ($ ) without deduction for any taxes, imposts,
levies, or duties of any nature now or at any time hereafter imposed by the
Republic of Chile or by any State, Province, municipality, or other taxing
authority thereof or therein, in time of war as well as in time of peace, and
whether the holder be a citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile State,
being 6 months' interest then due on its guaranteed sinking fund 6 percent gold
bond of 1929, dated May 1, 1929, No.

CAJA DE CREDITO HIPOTECARIO,
By LUIS BARROS BORGONO, Director.
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SCHEDULE B

(Form of guaranty)

The Republic of Chile, for a valuable consideration, hereby unconditionally
guarantees to the holder of the within bond prompt payment of the principal
amount of said bond in accordance with its terms, when the same shall become
due and payable, whether at the maturity thereof or otherwise, and of the
interest thereon at the rate and at the times specified in said bond and in the
appurtenant coupons, upon presentation and surrender of said coupons as they
severally mature, and also prompt payment to the fiscal agents of the semi-
annual payments mentioned in said bond for the service of interest and
amortization of the bonds, when the same shall become due and payable.

Dated May 1, 1929.
REPUBOC OF CHILE,

By-

SCHEDULE C

[Form of temporary bond]
No.-

CAJA DB CBEDITO HIP0TE0ARIO (CHILE) (MORTGAGE BANK OF CHILE) GUARANTEED

SINKING FUND 6-PEiRGENT GOLD BOND OF 1929, DUE MAY 1, 1962

Caja de Credito Hipotecario (herein called the "Caja") for value received,
promises to pay to the bearer on May 1, 1962, the sum of $20,000,000 and to
pay interest thereon from May 1, 1929, until the principal of this bond is paid,
.at the rate of 6 percent per annum, semiannually, on May 1 and November 1
in each year.

The principal of, and interest on, this bond are payable at the option of the
liolder, in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, at the
office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of
New York, in gold coin of the United States of America of or equal to the
standard of weight and fineness existing May 1, 1929, or in the city of Santiago,
Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sightdraft on New York City, and will be
paid without deduction for any taxes, imposts, levies, or duties of any nature
now or at any time hereafter imposed by the Republic of Chile or by any
State, Province, municipality, or other taxing authority thereof or therein,
and will be paid in time of war as well as in time of peace and whether the
holder be a citizen or resident of a friendly or a hostile State.

This bond is a temporary bond without coupons and is one of an issue of
bonds known as the " guaranteed sinking-fund 6-percent gold bonds of 1929 of
the Caja " (herein called the " bonds ") limited to $20,000,000 principal amount,
issued in accordance with the law of the Republic of Chile dated August 29,
1855; Decree Law No. 743, dated December 15, 1925; law no. 4074, dated July
27, 1926; law no. 4327, dated March 26, 1928; and the decree of the President
of the Republic of Chile, no. 2694, dated June 25, 1929, constituting the loan
designated " Emprestito oro Caja Hipotecaria, 1929", of which $10,000,000,
principal amount, are to provide for agricultural loans in accordance with said
laws no. 4074 and no. 4327 and $10,000,000, principal amount, are to provide
for the redemption of bonds of the Caja.

Until all the bonds shall have been retired or redeemed the Caja will pay to
the fiscal agents as an annuity for the service of interest and amortization of
the bonds the sum of $1,400,000 per annum in gold coin of the United States
of America of the standard aforesaid, except as hereinafter provided. Such
sums shall be paid in equal semiannual installments before the 1st day of May
and the 1st day of November in each year, the first payment to be made before
November 1, 1929, and the last payment to be made before May 1, 1962.

The fiscal agents shall apply each such installment to the payment of the
interest maturing on the next succeeding interest date on the bonds then
outstanding, and shall apply the part of each such installment not required
for the payment of such interest as a sinking fund for the redemption of bonds
on such interest date as hereinafter provided. The Caja may, at its option,
increase the amount of any semiannual installment to be applied to the redemp-
tion of bonds on any semiannual interest date and, in the event of any such
increase, all subsequent semiannual installments may be reduced to an amount
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sufficient to provide for the semiannual service of interest and amortization &i
the bonds which shall be outstanding after the application of such increased
sinking-fund installment to the redemption of bonds, such amount to be calcu-
lated as a cumulative sinking fund compounded semiannually at the rate of
6 percent per annum to redeem, or or before May 1, 1962, all of the bonds so
outstanding. Any such reduced semiannual installment may similarly be
increased in which event subsequent semiannual installments may be similarly
reduced. The part of each semiannual installment available for the redemp-
tion of bonds shall be applied to the redemption of bonds by lot at 100 percent
of their principal amount on the interest date next succeeding the date of such
payment. The numbers of the bonds to be redeemed on each such interest
date shall be drawn by lot in any usual manner. The drawings shall be held
in public at the principal office of the Caja in the city of Santiago. The num-
bers of the bonds so drawn for redemption shall be advertised at least twice in
two daily newspapers of general circulation in the Borough of Manhattan,
city and State of New York, the first advertisement to appear not less than
30 days prior to the redemption date.

The bonds so called for redemption shall on the redemption date designated
in such notice become due and payable at 100 percent of their principal amount,,
and shall be payable, at the option of the holders, in the Borough of Manhattan,
city and State of New York, at the office of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. or at the
principal office of Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, in gold coin of the
United States of America of the standard aforesaid, or in the city of Santiago,
Chile, at the office of the Caja, by sight draft on New York City, and shall
be paid by the Caja on and after the redemption date at the redemption price-
aforesaid on presentation and surrender of such bonds at any of said offices,
together with all coupons thereto appertaining maturing after the redemption
date. If any bond so presented shall not be accompanied by all coupons
maturing after the redemption date, then said bond shall be be paid at the
redemption price aforesaid less the aggregate principal amount of all coupons
maturing after the redemption date not presented and surrendered with said
bond; provided, that if more than four such coupons are not presented and
surrendered with said bond the fiscal agents or the Caja may refuse to pay
said bond. Notice having been given by publication the bonds so called for
redemption shall cease to hear interest from the redemption date unless
they shall not be so paid by the Caja upon presentation and surrender thereof
with all coupons maturing after the redemption date.

This temporary bond is exchangeable for definitive engraved bonds of this
issue of like tenor and for a like aggregate principal amount when engraved
and prepared, endorsed with the guaranty of the Republic of Chile, correspond-
ing so far as appropriate with the guaranty hereon endorsed.

This bond shall pass by delivery.
In witness whereof, Caja de Credito Hipotecario has caused this bond to be

executed in its name bearing the signature of the director and of its cashier
thereunto duly authorized and to be impressed with its seal.

Dated, May 1, 1929.
CAJA DE CEEDITO HIPOTECAEIO,

, Director.
By 1 Cashier.

SCHEDULE D

[Form of guaranty for temporary bond]

The Republic of Chile, for a valuable consideration, hereby unconditionally
guarantees to the holder of the within bond prompt payment of the principal
amount of said bond in accordance with its terms, when the same shall become
due and payable, whether at the maturity thereof or otherwise, and of the
interest thereon at the rate and at the times specified in said bond, and also
prompt payment to the fiscal agents of the semiannual payments mentioned in
said bond for the service of interest and amortization of the bonds, when the
same shall become due and payable, and the Republic of Chile hereby agrees to
endorse on the several definitive engraved bonds to be delivered in exchange
for the within temporary bond its guaranty substantially as aforesaid with
appropriate variations.

CATE, May 1, 1929.
REPUBLIC OF CHILE,
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